Science of the Total Environment xxx (xxxx) xxx



Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

### Science of the Total Environment



journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/scitotenv

### Review

# Pushing microbial desalination cells towards field application: Prevailing challenges, potential mitigation strategies, and future prospects

### Mohd Nur Ikhmal Salehmin<sup>a</sup>, Swee Su Lim<sup>a</sup>, Ibdal Satar<sup>c</sup>, Wan Ramli Wan Daud<sup>a,b,\*</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Fuel Cell Institute, Universiti Kebangsaan Malaysia, 43600 UKM Bangi, Selangor, Malaysia

<sup>b</sup> Department of Chemical and Process Engineering, Faculty of Engineering and Built Environment, Universiti Kebangsaan Malaysia, 43600 UKM Bangi, Selangor, Malaysia

<sup>c</sup> Department of Food Technology, Faculty of Industrial Technology, Universitas Ahmad Dahlan (UAD), 55166 Umbulharjo, Yogyakarta, Indonesia

### HIGHLIGHTS

### GRAPHICAL ABSTRACT

- Recent standalone, assembled, coupled, and scaled-up MDCs are reviewed and discussed.
- The performance of assembled, coupled, and scaled-up MDCs are comparatively analysed.
- Prevailing challenges and potential solutions for scaling-up MDCs are discussed.
- Integration of MDCs with conventional technologies as prospects are proposed.
- Recommendations for future MDCs scaling-up studies are provided.

#### ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 14 April 2020 Received in revised form 27 October 2020 Accepted 27 October 2020 Available online xxxx

Editor: Yifeng Zhang

Keywords: Bioelectrochemical system Wastewater treatment Desalination Energy self-sufficiency Energy production Pollutant degradation



### ABSTRACT

Microbial desalination cells (MDCs) have been experimentally proven as a versatile bioelectrochemical system (BES). They have the potential to alleviate environmental pollution, reduce water scarcity and save energy and operational costs. However, MDCs alone are inadequate to realise a complete wastewater and desalination treatment at a high-efficiency performance. The assembly of identical MDC units that hydraulically and electrically connected can improve the performance better than standalone MDCs. In the same manner, the coupling of MDCs with other BES or conventional water reclamation technology has also exhibits a promising performance. However, the scaling-up effort has been slowly progressing, leading to a lack of knowledge for guiding MDC technology into practicality. Many challenges remain unsolved and should be mitigated before MDCs can be fully implemented in real applications. Here, we aim to provide a comprehensive chronological-based review that covers technological limitations and mitigation strategies, which have been developed for standalone MDCs. We extend our discussion on how assembled, coupled and scaled-up MDCs have improved in comparison with standalone and lab-scale MDC systems. This review also outlines the prevailing challenges and potential mitigation strategies for scaling-up based on large-scale specifications and evaluates the prospects of selected MDC systems to be integrated with conventional anaerobic digestion (AD) and reverse osmosis (RO). This review offers several recommendations to promote up-scaling studies guided by the pilot scale BES and existing water reclamation technologies.

© 2020 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.

\* Corresponding author at: Fuel Cell Institute, Universiti Kebangsaan Malaysia, 43600 UKM Bangi, Selangor, Malaysia. *E-mail address:* wramli@ukm.edu.my (W.R.W. Daud).

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.143485 0048-9697/© 2020 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.

Please cite this article as: M.N.I. Salehmin, S.S. Lim, I. Satar, et al., Pushing microbial desalination cells towards field application: Prevailing challenges, potential mitigation strategies, and future prospects, Science of the Total Environment, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.143485

### M.N.I. Salehmin, S.S. Lim, I. Satar et al.

#### Science of the Total Environment xxx (xxxx) xxx

#### Contents

1	Introduction 0
2	MDCs configurations and applications
2.	Microbial deslination celle (MDCc)
	2.1. Microbial desamination ceta (MDCs)
	2.2. Microbial electrolysis desalination and chemical production cen (MEDCC)
	2.3. Microbial capacitive desaination cen (MCDC)
	2.4. OSHIOLUMDES (OSMDC).
	2.5. Microbial reverse-electrodularysis cells (Mikeus)
	2.0. Subiliersible MDCs (SubMDCs)
2	2.7. Hollow hiple memorate mDCs (HFM-MDC)
3.	
	3.1. Assembled MDCs
	3.3. Scaled-up MDC
4.	Comparative analysis on the performance of MDCs
5.	Prevailing challenges and potential mitigation strategies for future practicality.
	5.1. Reactor configuration, challenges and solutions
	5.2. Overcoming issues associated with a low conductivity and an unstable electrode
	5.3. Issues related to membrane fouling and solutions
	5.4. Challenges and solutions for actual wastewater and seawater treatment
	5.5. Negative net energy balance and recommendation to alleviate the issues
	5.6. High capital cost and reduction strategies
6.	Integrating MDCs with existing water reclamation technologies and future prospects.
	6.1. Prospect 1 (P1): AD-CMDC-RO
	6.2. Prospect 2 (P2): AD-OsMDC-RO
	6.3. Prospect 3 (P3): AD-MREC-RO
	6.4. Prospect 4 (P4): AD-MEDCC-RO
	6.5. Outlook of the proposed integrated system
7.	Concluding remarks and recommendations for future studies
List	of abbreviations
CRe	$\operatorname{rdif}$ authorship contribution statement
Dec	laration of competing interest.
Ack	nowledgement
Refe	erences

### 1. Introduction

Approximately 30% of the people living around the world are suffering from the lack of clean water, while 60%-70% of the world's population may experience severe water shortage due to increasing population, natural resource reduction, global warming and environmental pollution (Macedonio et al., 2012). Although the readily available technology of water reclamation through conventional wastewater treatment and desalination processes has been established, it requires a considerably high operational cost. A study has estimated that the aerobic activated sludge processes used in domestic wastewater treatment plants require ~0.6 kWh  $m^{-3}$  of wastewater (McCarty et al., 2011). Conventional high-pressure-membrane desalination and thermal-desalination technologies consume 3.7-650 kWh energy per m<sup>3</sup> of water desalination (Mehanna et al., 2010a). Wastewater contains a high quantity of organic carbon sources, which are composed of approximately 17.8–28.7 kJ  $g^{-1}$  of chemical oxygen demand (COD) in the form of stored energy (Heidrich et al., 2011). Attractively, an abundant source of energy from high-strength wastewater can be harvested through anaerobic digestion with a positive net energy balance (McCarty et al., 2011).

For the past decades, bioelectrochemical systems (BESs), such as microbial fuel cells (MFCs), microbial electrosynthesis cells (MECs) and MDCs, have proven their ability to capture energy from wastewater by using electrochemically active bacteria (EAB) (Pant et al., 2011; Wang et al., 2015; Yuan and He, 2015). However, at the present stage, the operational cost estimated for MFC (i.e.  $0.05 \text{ kg}^{-1}$  COD) is slightly higher than that for conventional anaerobic digestion, which costs at \$0.048 kg<sup>-1</sup> COD, whereas MEC is significantly higher than AD by \$0.11 kg<sup>-1</sup> COD (Sleutels et al., 2012). In our perspective, the energy requirement for solution recirculation used in MFCs may be

approximately equivalent to the energy required for stirring used in a conventional anaerobic digester. Moreover, an MEC system requires power input for electrolysis or synthesis to occur, thus adding up operational costs. In terms of capital density, MDCs can reach approximately \$6773, which is slightly more expensive than that of MFC and MEC and contributed by the additional membrane of AEM (Zhang and Angelidaki, 2016). Despite high cost and energy consumption issues, BESs offer a potential in energy recovery in various forms, including power generation, hydrogen evolution, hydrogen peroxide, methanol and ethanol (Wang et al., 2015; Yuan and He, 2015). BESs are also capable of minimising the sludge production to about 65%–71% lower than that of activated sludge treatment (Zhang and Angelidaki, 2014); consequently, the budget for sludge disposal is reduced. Through energy optimisation, a positive net energy production can potentially offset the capital cost invested for the system.

MDCs show a great potential for applications that generate electricity or fuel (e.g. hydrogen) from a low-energy wastewater treatment with a concurrent novel desalination or nutrient recovery process depending on feed stream sources (Li et al., 2014). The pioneering design of MDCs was in the form of plate stacking with an installed ion exchange membrane (IEM) to allow the removal of salts from saline water (e.g. seawater and brackish water) (Cao et al., 2009; Mehanna et al., 2010a, b). Since then, various MDC designs and configurations have been investigated to accommodate different functions (Fig. 1). For example, a value-added chemical of acids and bases can be synthesised concurrently with desalination process by adding a bipolar membrane next to an anode chamber in a typical MDC design (Chen et al., 2012b; Liu et al., 2015). Salinity-gradient power can be generated beside the electron generation from bioelectrochemical oxidation in an anode chamber by combining a reverse electrodialysis cell in between anodes and cathodes of a typical MFC system; as a result, the energy input for



**Fig. 1.** The timeline of the MDCs design development: <sup>a</sup>(Cao et al., 2009), <sup>b</sup>(Mehanna et al., 2010b), <sup>c</sup>(Luo et al., 2010; Mehanna et al., 2010a), <sup>d</sup>(Jacobson et al., 2011a), <sup>e</sup>(Kim and Logan, 2011b,c), <sup>f</sup>(Chen et al., 2011), <sup>g</sup>(Jacobson et al., 2011b), <sup>h</sup>(Qu et al., 2012), <sup>i</sup>(Chen et al., 2012c), <sup>j</sup>(Chen et al., 2012a), <sup>k</sup>(Zhang et al., 2012), <sup>l</sup>(Yuan et al., 2012), <sup>m</sup>(Wen et al., 2012), <sup>n</sup>(Luo et al., 2013), <sup>o</sup>(Zhang and Angelidaki, 2013), <sup>p</sup>(Werner et al., 2013), <sup>q</sup>(Zhang and He, 2013), <sup>r</sup>(Qu et al., 2013), <sup>s</sup>(Kokabian and Gude, 2013), <sup>t</sup>(Qu et al., 2013), <sup>u</sup>(Zuo et al., 2014), <sup>w</sup>(Zhang and He, 2015), <sup>w</sup>(Yuan et al., 2015), <sup>x</sup>(Liang et al., 2015), <sup>x</sup>(Liang et al., 2015), <sup>x</sup>(Liang et al., 2015), <sup>x</sup>(Liang et al., 2016), <sup>z</sup>(Li et al., 2016), <sup>z</sup>(Li et al., 2017b), <sup>§</sup>(Zuo et al., 2018), <sup>g</sup>(Ebrahimi et al., 2018), <sup>#</sup>(Liu et al., 2019c). <sup>x</sup>(Jafary et al., 2020). Please refer to the list of abbreviations provided in this review paper.

pumping is offset (Kim and Logan, 2011b). Typical MDC designs have also been reconfigured by placing IEM in contact with bulk saline groundwater in submersible MDC (SubMDC) to conduct in situ nitrate removal (Zhang and Angelidaki, 2013).

Although MDCs have been proven as multifunctional tools, they are limited by several drawbacks: 1) pH imbalance between anode and cathode chambers (Luo et al., 2010); 2) high internal resistance; 3) different solutions required for anode, desalination and cathode chambers, thereby complicating the operation (Zuo et al., 2016a); 4) desalination rate reduction due to diluted saline solution (Mehanna et al., 2010b); 5) low desalination rate (Chen et al., 2012b); 6) poor effluent quality of <85% (Davis et al., 2013; Luo et al., 2012c; Ping et al., 2015; Wen et al., 2012); 7) water flux into the middle chamber, thus decreasing the conductivity of saline water (Jacobson et al., 2011b); and 8) ineffective desalination of high-concentration saline solution in a single MDC (Lu et al., 2015).

Several studies have explored the connection of identical MDC units forming an assembled MDC system (Kim and Logan, 2011c; Qu et al., 2013; Zuo et al., 2016a) or the combination of MDCs with other BES/ existing water reclamation technologies creating a coupled MDC system (Dong et al., 2017; Li et al., 2017b; Wen et al., 2014; Yuan et al., 2015; Zhang and He, 2013). Although a lab-scale prototype of MDCs has been consistently improved, the pace of scaling-up efforts is rather slow, consequently impeding the materialization of these applications. To date, only tubular and stacked MDC designs have been scaled-up into several litre scales (>2.75 L to >100 L) (Jacobson et al., 2011b; Zhang and He, 2015; Zuo et al., 2014).

Although many review articles related to MDCs have been provided (Al-Mamun et al., 2018; Saeed et al., 2015; Sevda et al., 2015; Yang et al., 2019; Zhang et al., 2019), current literature surveys show that few cell configurations addressing the unresolved issues in MDC systems have not been reviewed. These issues include the utilisation of a large amount of anolytes relative to saline water in CMDCs, which have been tackled by the invention of a quadripartite MDC (QMDC) (Ebrahimi et al., 2018). Furthermore, issues associated with the concentration polarisation of saline solutions and long hydraulic retention time (HRT) in hollow-fibre-membrane MDC (HFM-MDC) have been addressed by the development of a dual-anode MDC (DA-MDC) (Liu et al., 2019c; Zhang and He, 2012b). Moreover, a two-chamber tubular MDC is workable to alleviate the pH imbalance between anodes and cathodes in a more practical way than in conventional designs (Jafary et al., 2020). A detailed discussion on these challenges and potential mitigation strategies are provided in the next section.

Regarding the importance of scaling-up studies on MDCs, the recommendation and guidance for scaling-up MDCs have not been discussed in depth. Therefore, in the present review, recommendations for large-scale studies on MDCs are proposed on the basis of lab-scale advancements with guidance from other large or pilot-scale BESs and existing desalination technologies. The development of different cell configurations to accommodate different novel applications is initially discussed by chronologically outlining their pros, cons and mitigation strategies. Then, the progress of assembled, coupled and scaled-up MDC systems is comprehensively described. Single MDCs, assembled MDCs, coupled MDC systems, lab-scale systems and large-scale systems are subjected to a comparative analysis. Furthermore, the prevailing challenges related to scale-up and potential mitigation strategies are presented. Several MDCs are selected as the prospects for the potential integration with the existing technology of anaerobic digestion (AD) and reverse osmosis (RO). These prospects are preliminarily assessed on the basis of the performance reported in the literature. Finally, concluding remarks and recommendations for future studies are provided.

### 2. MDCs, configurations and applications

MDCs have been remarkably improved to accommodate novel multipurpose reactions related to environmental, water source and energy issues. The emergence of different MDC designs in the literature is classified based on the types, orientations and shapes of membranes and membrane-based processing. With the installation of ion exchange membranes (IEMs), namely, anion exchange membranes (AEMs) and cationic exchange membranes (CEMs), a three-chambered cell of a conventional MDC can be produced (Al-Mamun et al., 2018; Jacobson et al., 2011b; Jafary et al., 2018; Luo et al., 2010), a forward osmosis (FO) membrane and a CEM can be used to design an osmotic MDCs (OsMDCs) (Ismail and Ibrahim, 2015; Zhang and He, 2012b), and a bipolar membrane (BPM) combined with an IEM can be applied to develop microbial electrodialysis and chemical production cells (MEDCCs) (Chen et al., 2012a; Luo et al., 2017; Ye et al., 2017). The orientation of IEMs in direct contact with a bulk waste/wastewater source has been applied to develop a submersible MDC (Zhang and Angelidaki, 2013, 2015b). Membrane-based processing such as reverse electrodialysis (RED) has been utilised to construct a microbial reverseelectrodialysis cell (MREC) (Cusick et al., 2013; Kim and Logan, 2011a, b). Membrane capacitive deionisation (CDI) has been employed in an MDC that functions as microbial capacitive desalination cells (MCDCs) (Feng et al., 2013; Won et al., 2014; Yuan et al., 2012). Under the membrane shape category, a hollow fibre membrane (HFM) has been used to create a recently developed hollow fibre membrane (HFM-MDC) (Liu et al., 2019a,c; Zuo et al., 2018).

### M.N.I. Salehmin, S.S. Lim, I. Satar et al.

#### Table 1

Summarised advantages, challenges and solutions of standalone MDC systems.

System	Advantages	Challenges	Solution
MDCs	<ul> <li>Simultaneously treat wastewater, desalination and electricity generation</li> <li>Negligible toxic effects of oxygen.</li> <li>Cost-effectiveness</li> <li>Salinity removal of ~70% (Jacobson et al., 2011b)</li> <li>Reduction of total dissolved solids (TDS) of ~43% (Jacobson et al., 2011b)</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>pH imbalance between anode and cathode chambers (Luo et al., 2010)</li> <li>An acidic environment inhibiting microbial growth (Al-Mamun et al., 2018)</li> <li>Possible bacterial growth on the cathode surface when RMDC is employed (Qu et al., 2012)</li> <li>Low desalination rate</li> <li>Increased ohmic resistance</li> <li>Reduction of conductivity because of the dilution effect, so a high concentration of saline water is preferable</li> <li>Poor quality of effluent (&lt;85%)</li> <li>Complicated by the different kinds of a solution in each MDC chamber</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Recirculating the anolyte into the cathode via recirculation MDC (RMDC) (Qu et al., 2012)</li> <li>Introducing a two-tubular MDC (TTMDC) to provide a direct proton transfer from a bioanode to an air cathode (Jafary et al., 2020)</li> <li>Protecting the cathode with a carbon cloth and a glass fibre separator (Chen et al., 2012c)</li> <li>Designing a tubular up-flow MDC (UMDC) with an increased membrane surface area for a convenient ion exchange (Jacobson et al., 2011a)</li> <li>Installing multiple desalination chambers (Chen et al., 2011)</li> <li>Installing thin desalination stacks (Kim and Logan, 2011c)</li> <li>Developing MDC-microbial capacitive deionisation (MCDI) (Wen et al., 2014).</li> <li>Assigning MDC as pretreatment for RO (Mehanna et al., 2010b)</li> <li>Using a single water source in a hollow fibre microfiltration membrane (HFM)-MDC (200 Et al., 2018)</li> </ul>
MEDCs	<ul> <li>Simultaneously treat wastewater, desalination and hydrogen production</li> <li>Better control on charge transportation across membrane (e.g. Na<sup>+</sup> and Cl<sup>-</sup>)</li> <li>Potential as a self-powered system due to hydro- gen generation as fuel (Mehanna et al., 2010a)</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Large analyte consumption</li> <li>High internal resistance because of a large inter-membrane distance</li> <li>pH imbalance between anode and cathode chambers (Luo et al., 2010)</li> <li>EAB viability can be inhibited by the accu- mulation of protons and chloride ions in the anodic chamber (Luo et al., 2010).</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Inventing the quadripartite MDC (QMDC) (EDtaining et al., 2018)</li> <li>Installing a bipolar membrane (BPM) next to the anode chamber to create microbial electrolysis desalination and chemical production cells (MEDCCs)</li> </ul>
MEDCCs	<ul> <li>Simultaneous wastewater treatment, desalination and chemical production (Chen et al., 2012a)</li> <li>Simultaneous production of acid and alkali (Chen et al., 2012a)</li> <li>Desalination occurs without a large pH variation (Chen et al., 2012a)</li> <li>Increased desalination rates and reduced pH imbalance (Chen et al., 2012a)</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Low desalination rate (Chen et al., 2012b)</li> <li>Low acid and alkali production rates (Chen et al., 2012b)</li> <li>EAB are sensitive to a high electrical potential, resulting in the deactivation of MDC operation (Ye et al., 2017).</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Installing four desalination chambers (AEM-CEM stack membrane structure) to improve the desalination rate (Chen et al., 2012b)</li> <li>Installing two desalination chambers with a stacked membrane structure of the BPM-AEM-CEM (Chen et al., 2012b)</li> <li>Selecting durable EAB under a high electrical potential and increasing the surface area of the anode (Ye et al., 2017)</li> </ul>
MCDCs	<ul> <li>Simultate (electricity generation, desalination and dewatered sludge degradation</li> <li>Continuous/intermittent removal of salts depos- ited on electrodes</li> <li>Less contamination on the electrode.</li> <li>Facilitated ion migration across desalination to anodes/cathodes</li> <li>Approximately 70% of salinity is removed (Feng et al. 2013)</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Limited to a low salt concentration</li> <li>High internal ohmic resistance, thus reducing the desalination rate (Feng et al., 2013; Yuan et al., 2012)</li> <li>High energy supply to run the MCDC system</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Deploying a coupled system of MDC + CDI containing a high salt concentration (Wen et al., 2014)</li> <li>Combining the MFC stack (in serial or parallel connection or both) and the CDI with an optimum circuit connection (Liang et al., 2015)</li> </ul>
OsMDCs	<ul> <li>Water extracted from anolytes increases water production and dilutes saline water (Zhang and He, 2012b).</li> <li>The discharge of wastewater effluent decreases and becomes beneficial with water reuse (Zhang and He, 2012b).</li> <li>Improved current generation because of active proton transport due to water flux (Zhang et al. 2011)</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>The FO membrane impedes salt transportation, thereby removing a low amount of salt (Zhang and He, 2012b).</li> <li>Membrane biofouling</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Improving desalination by hydraulically connecting OsMFCs and MDCs (Zhang and He, 2013).</li> <li>Fabricating an FO membrane with an overlayer of a silver nanoparticle-doped polydopamine to mitigate biofouling and increase power generation (Pardeshi and Mungray, 2013)</li> </ul>
MRECs	<ul> <li>Enhanced power generation because of the salinity-driven potential from a RED cell stack (Kim and Logan, 2011b)</li> <li>RED improves the catalytic activity of EAB; thus, the power of MRECs is generated (Cusick et al., 2013).</li> <li>The potential of RED alone can drive HER (Kim and Logan, 2011a).</li> <li>The produced chemical solution by using solely calinity credited extended (Cusick et al., 2022).</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>pH reduction due to chloride ion accumulation in the anode chamber</li> <li>The number of RED stack cells does not proportionally increase with power generation.</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Replacing an AEM with a BPM next to the anode chamber turning into microbial reverse-electrodialysis chemical production cells (MRECCs) (Luo et al., 2013)</li> <li>Seven cell pairs are required to recover energy (Cusick et al., 2013).</li> <li>Applying patterned IEMs to reduce the internal resistance of the RED stack, thus improving the power density (Liu et al., 2014).</li> </ul>
SubMDCs	<ul> <li>Sammty-gradient potential (Luo et al., 2013).</li> <li>Concurrent wastewater treatment, nitrate removal from groundwater and bioelectricity generation (Zhang and Angelidaki, 2013)</li> <li>Simultaneous ammonia recovery and electricity production from anaerobic reactors containing high levels of ammonia (Zhang and Angelidaki, 2015b)</li> <li>Simpler cell design in contrast to CMDC</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Low-quality purified wastewater and low NH<sup>+</sup><sub>4</sub> and PO<sup>3-</sup><sub>4</sub> retrieval from SMDDCs (Zhang and Angelidaki, 2013).</li> </ul>	• Introducing an advanced microbial nutrient recovery cell (AMNRC), which is equipped with two desalination chambers and three recovery chambers between an anode and a cathode to obtain a high charge transfer efficiency (Chen et al., 2017)
HFM-MDCs	<ul> <li>Membrane fouling problem is alleviated because of a low organic content and aeration flushing (Zuo et al., 2018).</li> <li>Wastewater is the only water source from which energy can be recovered to drive desalination.</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Desalination efficiency decreases when real wastewater and seawater are used (Jacobson et al., 2011b).</li> <li>Low wastewater treatment capacity in HFM-MDC</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Improving the desalination performance despite the real wastewater in a dual-anode MDC (DA-MDC) (Liu et al., 2019c).</li> <li>Investigating the HRT to improve wastewater treatment capacity in DA-MDC</li> </ul>

M.N.I. Salehmin, S.S. Lim, I. Satar et al.









M.N.I. Salehmin, S.S. Lim, I. Satar et al.

MDCs can simultaneously carry out wastewater treatment, desalination and various redox activities either in cathodes or anodes. A redox activity is a reduction–oxidation reaction that participates in electron transfer between two species. In oxidation, electrons are lost, or the oxidation state of ions or atoms in a molecule increases. In reduction, electrons are accepted, or the oxidation state of ions or atoms decreases. A redox activity in an MDC system may involve electricity generation (Chen et al., 2011; Jacobson et al., 2011a; Zhu et al., 2014), hydrogen production (Luo et al., 2010; Mehanna et al., 2010a; Zhu et al., 2014), chemical production (Chen et al., 2012a,b; Liu et al., 2015), nutrient recovery (Chen et al., 2017; Zhang and Angelidaki, 2013), metal reduction (An et al., 2014a,b; Shaohua and Fang, 2013) and biomonitoring (Jin et al., 2016).

The basic principle of each MDC is explained and their technological advancements are reviewed on the basis of the development of various cell configurations in addressing challenges attributed to a conventional MDC design. The discussion is then expanded to highlight the advantage, challenges and reported mitigation approaches in enhancing the performance of MDCs, as summarised in Table 1.

### 2.1. Microbial desalination cells (MDCs)

In contrast to dual-chamber MFCs, conventional MDCs (CMDCs) are equipped with an extra chamber generally placed in between anode and cathode chambers and designated for desalination. A desalination chamber is created because of the physical separation of the facing anode and cathode of AEMs and CEMs, respectively (Fig. 2a). Like in any type of BESs, electroactive bacteria (EAB) are the main components of MDCs responsible for recovering energy from wastewater. In general, EAB are microbes reliable of transporting electrons through biological membranes into their extracellular environment or vice versa (Rabaey, 2009). The liberated electrons are reactive towards extracellular electron acceptor or donor species. In anodes, electroactive bacteria (EAB) oxidise biodegradable substrates, generating electrons and liberating protons into anolytes. Electrons then extracellularly move to the anode and ferry to the cathode through an external circuit to reduce the terminal electron acceptor present in the cathode chamber. The anion and cation present in the saline solution in the desalination chamber must move across AEMs and CEMs into the anode and cathode chambers, respectively, because of different polarities and imbalanced charge quantities between anodes and cathodes. From this point forward, MDCs are used to name the system in general, whereas CMDCs represent conventional three-chamber MDC designs.

MDCs eliminate the need for using water pressurisation and drawing solutions, which consume 0.98 kPa (Cheng et al., 2014) and 0.276 kWh m<sup>-3</sup> (Iskander et al., 2017), respectively. Although a direct applied voltage between anodes and cathodes is unnecessary in a conventional MDC system, a considerable amount of energy input is required for pumping the influent into anodes, cathodes, desalination chambers or RED cells. In certain MDC designs and functions, energy is supplied for the aeration of catholytes to drive the oxygen reduction reaction (ORR) or reduce the overpotential for the hydrogen evolution reaction (HER).

In a lab-scale MREC system (a type of MDC), the estimated energy for pumping the concentrate and diluate into RED cells at 0.85 mL min<sup>-1</sup> only accounts for <2% of the maximum power production (3.6 W m<sup>-2</sup>) (Kim and Logan, 2011b). The energy for pumping is determined by estimating the head loss required to generate the flow rate through RED cells. In a large-scale MDC, the supplied potential has remarkably reduced the energy consumption per kilogram TDS removed (0.37 kWh kg TDS<sup>-1</sup>) relative to that of the system without applied voltage (1.32 kWh kg TDS<sup>-1</sup>; (Zhang and He, 2015). This result demonstrates that

#### Science of the Total Environment xxx (xxxx) xxx

an additional power input can contribute to energy benefits with an increased desalination efficiency. In terms of capital density, the capital density of MDCs can range from 7031 to 12,305 \$  $m^{-3}$  which is higher than those of MFCs and MECs (Zhang and Angelidaki, 2016). It is expected that a tubular MDC may exhibit a comparable capital density with those of MEDCCs and MRECs due to the utilisation of a large membrane.

Nevertheless, MDCs are advantageous BESs due to the negligible toxic effect of the produced oxygen on anaerobes, low sludge production and low carbon footprint (Mehanna et al., 2010a,b). A proof-of-concept study has demonstrated that 90% of salt is removed, corresponding to 31 W m<sup>-3</sup> power density generation by using the CMDC design assisted with a ferro-ferricyanide cathodic reaction (Cao et al., 2009). A comparative study has suggested that seawater desalination can be better implemented with a ferro-ferricyanide redox mediator as a catholyte, whereas brackish water is better to be desalinated via the air cathode method (Ramírez-Moreno et al., 2019). However, the use of costly ferrocyanide as a catholyte is impractical in large-scale applications because scaling-up is the ultimate focus.

An air cathode has been the most practical approach of a cathodic reaction in MDCs because it has a simple set up and eliminates the need for aeration for ORR. However, the drawback of using air cathodes in a MDC system is the poor power generation to drive wastewater and desalination. The issue is addressed with sodium hypochlorite as a catholyte, which has been proven as a compatible alternative to ORR with an enhanced performance attributed to its fast kinetics (Borjas et al., 2017). However, with a prolonged time, sodium hypochlorite can deteriorate the membrane surface and trigger environmental issues associated with chlorinated by-products.

When external power is supplied to an MDC system, hydrogen can be produced on a cathode with a better control of potentials between electrodes. This system is known as a microbial electrodialysis cell (MEDC; Luo et al., 2010; Mehanna et al., 2010a). The generated hydrogen can be used to self-power the system or stimulate additional processes, given that more than twice the amount of hydrogen gas can be recovered compared with that of the energy consumed to run the system (Mehanna et al., 2010a). Luo et al. (2010) found that applied voltage and cathode buffer capacity are the two main factors affecting  $H_2$ production. This result suggests that the influence of an external power supply on the microbial activity in cathodes is greater than that in anodes (Luo et al., 2010).

One of the drawbacks that hamper the progress on CMDCs is the poor quality of desalinated water to a level of the freshwater standard. Mehanna et al. (2010b) proposed that MDCs are suitable for predesalination devices of RO mainly because of the lower energy needed to process pre-desalinated saline solutions. A distinct design of a tubular up-flow MDC (UMDC) is invented to improve the desalination rate (Fig. 2b), realising >99% of NaCl at HRT 4 h, corresponding to twice that achieved in another study (Luo et al., 2010). In other words, HRT is the average duration that a solution/compound remains in a chamber/bioreactor. It is expressed as the volume of the chamber divided by the flow rate of the influent resulting in a unit time. Another limitation of CMDCs is the unequal pH between anolytes and catholytes, leading to highly acidic and basic conditions in anode and cathode chambers, respectively. These conditions disfavour the growth of bacteria in the anode chamber, whereas potential losses occur in the cathode chamber. This issue has been encountered by expanding the volume of anolytes (Cao et al., 2009) or by introducing acids or alkali (Cao et al., 2009; Chen et al., 2011; Jacobson et al., 2011a). The approaches can increase operational costs to an extent, and safety measures should be considered during the large-scale handling of highly concentrated acids or bases. Therefore, Qu et al. (2012) proposed that this issue can

Fig. 2. a) The illustration of typical CMDC, b) UMDC, reprinted with permission from Jacobson et al. (2011a), c) TTMDC with different membrane configuration, reprinted with permission from Jafary et al. (2020), d) QMDC with 9 chambers in a single cell, reprinted with permission from Ebrahimi et al. (2018), e) PMDC with photobioanode, reprinted with permission from Liang et al. (2016), f) PMDC with photobiocathode, reprinted with permission from Kokabian and Gude (2013).

M.N.I. Salehmin, S.S. Lim, I. Satar et al.

be alleviated by merely recirculating the anolyte into the cathode chamber, resulting in a balanced pH between electrodes. The development of this system is called as a recirculation MDC (RMDC). However, this approach may induce microbial growth on the cathode's surface. Chen et al. (2012c) responded to this issue by clamping a piece of glass fibre wool on the carbon cloth in contact with water (i.e. the air cathode approach).

A recent approach in alleviating the pH imbalance issue has been achieved by inventing a novel two-chamber tubular MDC (TTMDC), which is installed with inner and outer cylinders (Jafary et al., 2020). In contrast to UMDCs (Jacobson et al., 2011a), bioanodes are contained in the outer cylinder, making a close contact with the air cathode. The saline water flowing in the inner cylinder wrapped with an AEM (top) and a CEM (bottom), as shown in Fig. 2c. Allowing the direct transfer of proton from anode to cathode without membrane separation has improved the overall MDC performance because of the balanced pH of the electrolyte solution even with a non-buffered domestic wastewater. However, the conventional tubular up-flow MDC (UMDCs) and TTMDCs have yet to be comparatively analysed.

Another issue to tackle is the large volume of anolytes used in CMDCs, which are needed to desalinate a small volume of saline water. The smaller ratio of the volume of anolytes to the volume of desalinated water is more economical in terms of anolyte consumption. To mitigate this issue, Ebrahimi et al. (2018) invented a quadripartite MDC (QMDC). QMDCs consist of one anode chamber, which is shared with four sets of desalination and cathode chambers, as depicted in Fig. 2d. A proof-of-concept study has suggested that a comparable desalination efficiency (72.8%) is obtained with a three-chamber CMDC (78%) with a lower ratio of an MDC system (Ebrahimi et al., 2018). Thus, its operational cost is expected to be lower than that of an MDC design with a high ratio.

Photo-MDCs (PMDCs) have been an attractive way to enhance the power output of MDCs by converting abundant sunlight energy into electrical energy without increasing the operational cost of a system. Liang et al. (2016) developed a new composite photobioanode (PBA) made of a nanostructured semiconductor hematite ( $\alpha$ -Fe<sub>2</sub>O<sub>3</sub>) (Fig. 2e) to harness sunlight for powering PMDCs. The semiconductor is coupled with graphite as a anode carrier, given that it has an excellent biocompatibility. In addition, hematite itself is characterised as a good light absorber between ultraviolet and visible light spectra (Morrish et al., 2011). A study has shown that a PMDC produces the highest achievable current density of 8.8 A m<sup>-2</sup>, which corresponds to two-fold enhancement compared with that obtained with an MDC. This result indicates that PMDCs have the potential to generate concurrent electricity and perform desalination assisted with an abundant source of solar energy. However, photocatalytic materials are prone to photocorrosion, affecting the electrode durability over a long time period.

Another promising approach is the use of a photosynthetic biocathode with the presence of algae and abundant solar energy in MDCs (PhMDC) for the simultaneous wastewater treatment and desalination (Fig. 2f) (Kokabian and Gude, 2013). In biocathode-PMDC, as algae grow, carbon dioxide is consumed during the day to produce metabolic oxygen, which acts as the terminal electron acceptor. Interestingly, the metabolic CO<sub>2</sub> produced by EAB under anaerobic conditions in an anode chamber can be channelled to the cathode chamber for photosynthesis, creating in situ synergism between EAB and microalgae. The algal biomass is believed as precious bioproducts, which are in contrast to the formation of sludge in other biological systems. A study has revealed that non-stop illumination is impractical to be implemented in a large-scale application; thus, a periodic cycle of light and dark is rather workable. Additionally, biomass proliferation is influenced by the quality and quantity of light exposure in which the maximum growth is achieved under a clear light (Blair et al., 2014).

The common issue of accumulated protons in anodes as a result of the installation of AEMs has not been investigated in a large scale. However, a recent report has proposed a more practical way of alleviating pH imbalance by providing a direct transfer of the generated protons in anolytes to catholytes in TTMDCs (Jafary et al., 2020). The design also shortens the distance between anodes and cathodes, reducing the internal ohmic resistance of a TTMDC system. In terms of tubular shape, a large-scale TTMDC may outperform desalination and wastewater treatment performed in UMDCs.

# 2.2. Microbial electrolysis desalination and chemical production cell (MEDCC)

In addition to the problem faced by CMDCs and MEDCs aforementioned, the accumulation of Cl<sup>-</sup> in anolytes can occur and be increased remarkably because of the transfer of Cl<sup>-</sup> from a desalination chamber. Its transfer is in response to the balance of H<sup>+</sup> production by EAB in anodes. However, the built-up Cl<sup>-</sup> in anolytes is toxic to microbial viability. Kim and Logan (2013) verified that the exoelectrogenic activity is retarded by the high concentration of anions produced in the anode chamber containing a high load of organic matter. In a MFC system, the maximum power generation is reduced by 12% when chloride concentration reaches 500 mM (Oh and Logan, 2006). In addition, the presence of excessive salt in the anode chamber can only provide a more habitable condition for specific types of bacteria than others in a community (Mehanna et al., 2010a). The use of phosphate buffer saline creates another problem of phosphate ion transport to the desalination chamber across an AEM. The accumulation of phosphate ions may lead to the excessive deposition of  $Ca^{2+}$  and  $Mg^{2+}$  in the desalination chamber if actual seawater is used. In the first attempt to mitigate these issues, a bipolar membrane (BPM) is installed next to an anode chamber (facing anode), in addition to AEMs and CEMs (facing cathode), which are placed in between the anode and the cathode (Chen et al., 2012a). The obtained cell is known as a microbial electrolysis desalination and chemical production cell (MEDCC), which comprises four chambers, namely, an anode chamber, an acid production chamber, a desalination chamber and a cathode chamber (Fig. 3a).

In principle, acids and bases are produced through the transport of H<sup>+</sup> and OH<sup>-</sup> derived from water dissociation in the presence of a BPM. In this case, H<sup>+</sup> migrates into an acid production chamber and couples with Cl<sup>-</sup> that migrates from the desalination chamber to produce an acid (e.g. HCl). Conversely, OH<sup>-</sup> moves across an AEM into an anode chamber to neutralise anolytes, a favourable condition for microbial growth. Concurrently, cations (e.g. Na<sup>+</sup>) migrate to the cathode chamber and couple with the generated OH<sup>-</sup> through an ORR to finally yield an alkali solution (e.g. NaOH). However, an increase in pH in the cathode likely increases the cathode overpotential, which incurs an additional 0.059 V  $pH^{-1}$  to the system. Therefore, the smart way to reduce the cathodic pH is to channel the produced acid into the cathode chamber. These simultaneous processes desalinate the saline solution in the middle chamber without phosphate leakage; thus, problems related to pH imbalance between anodes and cathodes are resolved, and a valuable chemical compound in MEDCCs is produced (Chen et al., 2012a).

Although MEDCCs have been used for wastewater treatment, desalination and chemical production, the acid and alkali production rates should be improved further. Motivated by the excellent desalination performance of five desalination-stacked chambers (Kim and Logan, 2011c), Chen et al. (2012b) proposed a modified design of stacked MEDCCs to enhance the chemical production and desalination rate (Fig. 3b). They demonstrated that the maximal desalination rate can be achieved in four pairs of AEM-CEM stacked MEDCC structures with 1.5 mm membrane spacing, and this rate is 43% higher than that of the standard MEDCC. As a result, a simultaneous reaction of desalination and chemical production is achieved at its maximum with a twodesalination-chamber MEDCC in which the BPM-AEM-CEM stacked structure and the membrane distance of 3 mm are installed. In another investigation, seven pairs of membrane stacks are needed to cater to the potential required for H<sub>2</sub> evolution and desalination (Zhu et al., 2014). The application of MEDCCs is not limited to the production of HCl and

M.N.I. Salehmin, S.S. Lim, I. Satar et al.

Science of the Total Environment xxx (xxxx) xxx



Fig. 3. a) The illustration of typical MEDCC, b) MEDCC for acid and alkali production, reprinted with permission from Chen et al. (2012b), c) stacked MEDCC, reprinted with permission from Liu et al. (2012b), d) MEDCC for malic acid production, reprinted with permission from Liu et al. (2015), e) MEDCC for citric acid production, reprinted with permission from Liu et al. (2017).

NaOH, but its application is diversified to produce malic acid (Liu et al., 2015) (Fig. 3c) and citric acid (Luo et al., 2017) (Fig. 3d) by manipulating the order and type of membranes (Liu et al., 2015; Luo et al., 2017).

Advancements in MEDCCs have demonstrated that the rate of acidic and basic solutions and desalination can be enhanced by configuring the repeated membrane set consisting of BPMs, AEMs and CEMs (Chen et al., 2012b). However, the production of a caustic solution from MEDCCs requires an energy input that adds up to operational costs. If a chemical is the targeted product, it should be highly pure and marketable. Although its purity and marketability are ensured, its price must be comparable with its market price. Revenues should offset the cost for energy input. Alternatively, the produced acidic and basic solution can be used to balance the pH in the anode and cathode chambers with proper control. However, the former approach is more favourable, considering the cost of energy supply that needs to be compensated. Future research should focus on the durability of membrane towards extremely low and high pH if a large scale is to be realised.

### 2.3. Microbial capacitive desalination cell (MCDC)

Another approach to address the migration and accumulation of salt ions in the anode and cathode chambers in CMDCs is by adapting the capacitive deionisation (CDI) concept into MDC systems (Forrestal et al., 2012b; Yuan et al., 2012). The integration of CDI into CMDCs as a single unit cell is known as MCDCs (Fig. 4a). The migration of salt ions towards oppositely charged electrodes during desalination can be adsorbed by a double-layer capacitor created on the electrode's surface. The adsorbed ions can be retrieved by removing the electrochemical potential while the CDI membrane is immersed into a liquid to produce a concentrate for salt reclamation. In this way, ions are not accumulated in anolytes and catholytes, thereby avoiding the pH imbalance in the system.

MCDCs are the result of the alteration of capacitive deionisation (CDI) by incorporating anion and cation exchange membranes on anode and cathode surfaces, respectively. CDI is considered a simple technology to remove salts from brackish water or seawater for water reclamation (Oren, 2008). The mechanism of CDI is based on electrical double-layer (EDL) theory, which involves adsorption and desorption steps. During adsorption, counter ions present in solutions move towards and are held onto electrodes under an electrostatic force when an external voltage is applied between electrodes. In desorption, when a reverse voltage is applied between two electrodes, the adsorbed ions become repelled away from electrodes and carried away by the flushing stream; the two electrodes can be regenerated by shorting the two electrodes (Forrestal et al., 2012a).

A pioneering study has demonstrated the ability to simultaneously generate power and conduct desalination without poisoning anolytes and catholytes. For example, Forrestal et al. (2012a,b) utilised an activated carbon cloth (ACC) as an adsorptive electrode material and used built-up capacitive double layers for electrochemical ion adsorption. They installed two CDI membrane assemblies of CEM/ACC/Ni-Cu into MDC cells, where each Ni—Cu layer faces the desalination chamber, thereby forming three chambers resembling a traditional MDC

M.N.I. Salehmin, S.S. Lim, I. Satar et al.



CEM/ACC/NICu NICu/ACC/CEM





**Fig. 4.** a) The illustration of pioneered MCDC with CDI membrane of CEM/ACC/NiCu|NiCu/ ACC/CEM, reproduced with permission from Forrestal et al. (2012b), b) MCDC with CDI membrane module of consecutive PM/ACC/Ni-Cu, reprinted with permission from Forrestal et al. (2015), c) five chambers MCDC with CDI membrane of ACC/Ni foam/ CEM|AEM/Ni foam/ACC, reproduced with permission (Meng et al., 2017).

(Fig. 4a) (Forrestal et al., 2012b). This MCDC configuration achieves the desalination efficiency of about 7-fold to 25-fold higher than that measured in conventional CDI (Forrestal et al., 2012b). In another series of studies, two different electrode arrays of ACC/Ni-Cu/AEM and CEM/Ni-Cu/ACC are applied to anodes and cathodes, respectively (Forrestal

Science of the Total Environment xxx (xxxx) xxx

et al., 2012a). After one batch of cycle, MCDCs discard 69.4% of salt from the desalination chamber through electrode adsorption, corresponding to the adsorption of 61–82 mg of TDS in 1 g of ACC electrode (Forrestal et al., 2012a).

MCDCs can be used to simultaneously remove organic pollutants, salt from shale gas-produced water and electricity generation (Fig. 4b) (Forrestal et al., 2015). An MCDC system has three modules containing a plastic mesh (PM)/ACC/Ni-Cu, which is arranged consecutively in each module between AEMs and CEMs, and it can remove 2760 mg of TDS  $L^{-1} h^{-1}$  and 170 mg COD  $L^{-1} h^{-1}$ , which are equivalent to 18and 5-fold quicker than that of CMDCs, respectively (Forrestal et al., 2015). Continuous investigations on MCDCs have shown that the feasibility of preventing salt ion migration into anode and cathode chambers is limited by the slow culture enrichment and an unstable long-term operation ascribed to the use of a liquid anodic substrate and domestic wastewater (Forrestal et al., 2012b). The issues related to slow culture enrichment and salt accumulation in the anode are alleviated using five-chamber biocathode MCDCs, which are equipped with four sets of CDI membranes and dewatered sludge as an anodic fuel (Fig. 4c) (Meng et al., 2017).

Laboratory testing has shown that MCDCs have been used to desalinate low-salinity water and unconventional natural gas-produced water. The prime factors affecting desalination and charge transfer in MCDCs include the internal resistance of MDCs, the internal resistance and capacitance of CDI membranes and the open circuit voltage. These factors can be more challenging during scale-up. For scaling-up purposes, inexpensive adsorptive materials, such as modified titanium and silica, should be employed. A large reactor design should be equipped with an improved adsorption ability, an enhanced diffusion rate and a high ACC loading. Moreover, a large reactor should be equipped with a modular stack and a tuneable operation scheme to increase the incorporation of assembly regeneration and desalination in several units to improve salt removal management and optimise water reclamation. MCDCs render a complex configuration. Although MCDCs have been proven successful in lab-scale testing, whether MCDCs can be scaled up at a low capital cost has remained unclear.

#### 2.4. Osmotic MDCs (OsMDC)

In principle, FO is a spontaneous process transporting water across a semipermeable membrane in response to the osmotic pressure gradient from a high water content (low solute concentration) to a low water content (high solute concentration) (Zou et al., 2017). With natural osmotic pressure and substrate oxidation in anode chambers, the concept of FO has gained considerable attention for wastewater treatment through BESs to recover freshwater and improve power generation.

The replacement of IEM by FO membranes in MFC or MDC reactors creates an FO–BES-based system known as an osmotic microbial fuel cell (OsMFC) or an OsMDC. Both integrated systems have been investigated, but few studies have been conducted for OsMDCs (Ismail and Ibrahim, 2015; Werner et al., 2013; Zhang and He, 2012b). The installation of FO membranes drives water diffusion from anodes to desalination chambers, diluting saline water with significant water increment via water flux (Fig. 5). This process impedes the migration of salt ions from the desalination chamber into the anode.

The occurrence of water flux promotes better proton/ionic transportation across a FO membrane compared with that of conventional MDCs; consequently, electricity generation is enhanced (Sumikura et al., 2008; Werner et al., 2013; Zhu et al., 2015). Studies have shown that saltwater dilution and overall desalination performance can be improved via OSMDCs, which benefit from the rejection of most of the solids dissolved by the FO membrane, less susceptibility to fouling, low energy input and high water recovery (McGinnis and Elimelech, 2007; Sumikura et al., 2008; Werner et al., 2013). Interestingly, the use of FO membranes is more economical than that of AEMs (Zhang and He, 2012b). According to a theoretical study, water flux is a factor



Fig. 5. The illustration of typical OsMDC.

limiting the improvement of electricity generation in OsMFCs provided that membrane resistance is minimised (Qin et al., 2015). An OsMFC study has indicated that the cake-enhanced concentration polarisation in a fouled membrane improves ion transportation, thereby generating a higher amount of electricity in OsMFCs than that produced before fouling (Ge and He, 2012). The encouraging effect of the enhanced current generation under the unfavourable condition of biofouling is also verified in OsMDCs used to desalinate real oil field-produced water, which acts as a draw solution (Ismail and Ibrahim, 2015).

OsMDCs can be applied in the form of integrated wastewater treatment, water reuse and desalination, which provides environmental, energy production and economic benefits. Unlike standalone FO systems, high-quality water from wastewater can be recovered, and salinity can be reduced through dilution even though power is generated using OsMDCs. The FO membrane is much cheaper than the AEM, so a lower capital cost for scaling-up OsMDCs than that for scaling-up CMDCs is expected. The dilution effect via water flux is incapable of removing salt; nevertheless, it can effectively reduce the salinity of saline water. The reduction in salinity can potentially curtail energy consumption in RO if OsMDCs are used as RO pretreatment.

### 2.5. Microbial reverse-electrodialysis cells (MRECs)

MRECs are used to counter the problems faced by CMDCs, including a low desalination rate, a poor electron transfer efficiency, a limited volume saline solution and a low amount of power generation. The complete design of MRECs includes multiple desalination chambers consisting of IEM pairs forming a RED stacked cell, placed between the anode and cathode of MREC cells (Fig. 6a). The installation of pairwise AEMs and CEMs in RED cells provides repeated cells for high- and low-concentration saline solutions, creating a salinity gradient-driven potential. As a result of the salinity gradient formed in RED stacked cells, respective anions and cations are transported across AEMs and

#### Science of the Total Environment xxx (xxxx) xxx

CEMs from high-concentration solutions to low-concentration solutions, which flow in opposite directions. Anodic oxidation and cathodic reduction occur simultaneously to generate fuel or electricity (Kim and Logan, 2011b). These mechanical advantages cannot be acquired in the individual system of RED stacked cells and MECs because RED stacked cells are unable to generate power; however, MECs require a supply of external voltage (e.g. water reduction to produce  $H_2$ ). In a theoretical calculation, one pair of AEMs and CEMs can generate approximately 0.1–0.2 V of potential based on different ratios of high and low concentrations of a salt solution (Kim and Logan, 2011b). An optimum number of cell pairs should be investigated to balance between operational cost and cell performance and further increase the potential.

With an increase in voltage in response to the additional IEM pairs, MRECs can produce a nonspontaneous hydrogen evolution reaction (HER) without an external power input to a system (Kim and Logan, 2011a). A five-membrane pair of AEMs and CEMs in a RED stack forming a series of salinity gradients is sufficient to overcome the electrode overpotential for HER (Fig. 6b), in addition to the oxidation of organic matter in an anode driven by EAB. A study has reported that a small quantity of RED cell pairs, together with an optimised flow rate of a saline solution, use approximately 1% of the produced energy for pumping the solution (Kim and Logan, 2011a). This finding demonstrates that H<sub>2</sub> can be generated from abundant and free supplies of river water, seawater and organic wastewater.

Replacing the saline solution with ammonium bicarbonate in RED stacked cells and cathode chambers in MREC has significantly improved the power generation and COD removal compared with that in MFC modes (Cusick et al., 2013). The utilisation of ammonium bicarbonate as another source of salinity gradient in RED stacked cells encounters the limited area in coastal areas and estuaries. Furthermore, an energy-intensive pre-treatment is required to minimise membrane fouling if seawater and brackish are used (McGinnis and Elimelech, 2007). When ammonium bicarbonate is heated at ~60 °C, ammonia and CO<sub>2</sub> are evaporated and condensed to form an HC solution (McGinnis and Elimelech, 2007). Waste heat and typical distillation techniques can be employed to regenerate HC and LC solutions. Ideally, heat from waste can be converted to electricity, thereby generating hydrogen in MRECs.

In comparison with MFCs, the addition of one and two pairs of RED stacked cells has increased the power production into 5.6- and 6.3fold, which are equivalent to 1.7 and 1.9 W m<sup>-2</sup>, respectively. At maximum power generation, about 30-50 times of the enhancement of COD removal is achieved for one and two RED cell pairs of MRECs compared with that obtained in single-chamber MFCs (McGinnis and Elimelech, 2007). The observed result is due to the increased RED stack potential and minimised charge transfer resistance in the anode chamber. More membrane pairs are needed to self-generate hydrogen. For example, in a five-stack cell pair-modified MREC, ammonium bicarbonate is used as a RED stack solution to drive hydrogen evolution. In this study, the stack arrangement of MRECs is modified by adding a lowconcentration cell next to the anode chamber to minimise ammonia crossover. As a result, 40% of ammonia-nitrogen, a maximum hydrogen yield of 3.5 mol  $H_2$  mol<sup>-1</sup> acetate and a Coulombic efficiency of 83% are achieved (Luo et al., 2013).

Although additional RED cell pairs can increase the cell voltage, this increase may be hindered by the internal resistance within a RED stack. The internal resistance may be attributed to the use of nonconductive spacers, such as a thick gasket that potentially blocks the transportation of ions across the membrane, leading to the development of the ohmic resistance of a system. This problem is known as a spacer shadow effect, which is alleviated with newly patterned AEMs and CEMs (Liu et al., 2014). The patterned AEMs and CEMs are prepared by casting the membranes on a protruded polydimethylsiloxane (PDMS) mold, which is fabricated on a perforated SMDDC (PTFE) plate beforehand (Liu et al., 2014). Approximately 22  $\Omega$  of RED stack resistance is reduced, resulting in nearly 1.4-fold enhancement of power density compared with that in

M.N.I. Salehmin, S.S. Lim, I. Satar et al.

#### Science of the Total Environment xxx (xxxx) xxx



Fig. 6. a) The illustration of typical MRECs design, b) MREC with enhanced power production, reprinted with permission from Kim and Logan (2011b), c) MREC for hydrogen peroxide production, reprinted with permission from Li et al. (2017a), d) MREC for reduction of CO<sub>2</sub> into value-added chemical, reprinted with permission from Li et al. (2018b).

a commercially available membrane and a nonconductive spacer  $(3.44 \pm 0.02 \text{ W m}^{-2})$  (Liu et al., 2014). The use of a patterned membrane consequently increases the overall MREC performance, including the COD removal rate, energy efficiency and Coulombic efficiency (Liu et al., 2014).

With the power of salinity gradient, MRECs are employed to synthesise  $H_2O_2$  from ORR (Fig. 6c) (Li et al., 2017a). Without an external power supply, a high  $H_2O_2$  concentration at 778  $\pm$  11 mg L<sup>-1</sup> is obtained under the optimised effect of the airflow rate and the catholyte concentration that govern the cathode potential (Li et al., 2018b). This result indicates that  $O_2$  is electrochemically reduced  $H_2O_2$  in a wide pH range (2–10). Importantly, the amount of energy consumed to produce 1 kg of  $H_2O_2$  is as low as 0.45  $\pm$  0.03 kWh.

Overcoming environmental and energy issues is an attractive strategy through the conversion of harmful CO<sub>2</sub> emission to value-added chemicals and biofuels. A biocathode that pre-acclimatises with *Sporomusa ovata* is installed to catalyse the conversion of CO<sub>2</sub> to acetate and methanol by using a modified MREC system with salinity gradient energy (Fig. 6d) (Li et al., 2018b).

MRECs have shown a significant progress in various applications concerning energy and environmental issues. MRECs rely on the production of electrical potential as a result of salinity gradient across the stack of alternating pairs of AEMs and CEMs. These pairs provide alternating HC and LC chambers. Obviously, MRECs need a large number of membrane pairs to self-power a system, resulting in high capital and installation costs. A large-scale MREC necessitates the use of a cost-effective IEM that is inexpensive and exhibits a low internal resistance to induce highenergy recovery and efficiency. In addition to cheap raw materials, new and cost-effective membranes should be developed to provide a large active area for ion transport and minimise an intermembrane distance, as demonstrated by patterned IEMs (Balster et al., 2010; Vermaas et al., 2014). The installation of patterned IEMs can eliminate the use of spacers, which normally increase the electrode spacing in RED cells.

### 2.6. Submersible MDCs (SubMDCs)

The versatility of the existing MDC technology to address environmental issues is a novel achievement to the extent that nitrate removal in groundwater is also feasible. A proof-of-concept study has introduced a new and simpler cell design called submerged microbial desalinationdenitrification cells (SMDDCs) to accomplish the in situ removal of nitrate from groundwater (Zhang and Angelidaki, 2013). The cells are only equipped with anode and cathode chambers, where AEMs and CEMs are installed at each end of chambers in contact with a wastewater/saline water source. SMDDCs are featured without a desalination chamber, making the design simpler than that of CMDCs (Fig. 7a). In a lab-scale setup, MEDCCs are submerged in synthetic groundwater, while anode and cathode chambers are filled with wastewater. In a real application, SMDDCs likely play multiple roles in denitrification, desalination and electricity generation by submerging the cells into the existing reservoir or subsurface of groundwater sources (Zhang and Angelidaki, 2013).

M.N.I. Salehmin, S.S. Lim, I. Satar et al.

itrificatio b) a) tank mia-rich NH -Wastewater NO Effluent influent SMDC NH 399 Not NO3 Biocathode CEM Bioanode AEM **CSTR** reactor

Fig. 7. a) The illustration of pioneered SMDDC design, reproduced with permission from Zhang and Angelidaki (2013), b) SMDARC for concurrent ammonia recovery and electricity generation in CSTR, reprinted with permission from Zhang and Angelidaki (2015b).

The principal of this new concept involves three critical steps. 1) Driven by bioanodic electron generation,  $NO_3^-$  and  $Na^+$  are diffused from the desalination chamber into anode and cathode chambers, respectively. 2)  $NO_3^-$  is then migrated with the anode effluent into the cathode chamber. 3) Next,  $NO_3^-$  is subsequently reduced to nitrogen gas catalysed by an autotrophic denitrification reaction on a biocathode to complete the circuit, producing current for the first cycle. Based on the concept introduced by Zhang and Angelidaki (2013), SMDDCs offer simplicity, given that no additional desalination chamber, external power supply, draw solution and water pressure is needed, and this finding is contrary to conventional processes, such as heterotrophic denitrification, reverse osmosis and electrodialysis. The groundwater under a treatment with SMDDCs experienced no cross-contamination of bacterial discharge from an anode or a cathode, as the cell system only allows anions and cations to penetrate through IEMs.

In a pioneering study, 90.5% of nitrate from groundwater is removed at HRT of 12 h, and a current density of 3.4 A  $m^{-2}$  is produced (Zhang and Angelidaki, 2013). The ionic strength of groundwater, nitrate concentration, external resistance and HRT are the limiting factors governing the performance of SMDDCs. Although the nitrate removal rate and current generation are positively affected by external nitrification, the total nitrogen removal is not influenced (Zhang and Angelidaki, 2013).

The replacement of a biocathode to an abiotic cathode has turned SubMDCs into a submerged microbial desalination-ammonia recovery cell (SMDARC) by maintaining the AEM and CEM in contact with water (Fig. 7b) (Zhang and Angelidaki, 2015b). Cations such as Na<sup>+</sup> and NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> can penetrate across CEMs to a cathode chamber (Kuntke et al., 2011, 2012), so SMDARCs can be used to address the high concentration of ammonia in anaerobic reactors because it affords to impede anaerobic digestion (Zhang and Angelidaki, 2015a,b). In an experiment performed in a continuously stirred tank reactor (CSTR; batch mode), the ammonia concentration decreases by 88% from its initial concentration of  $6 \text{ g} \cdot \text{NL}^{-1}$  within 30 days, and this value corresponds to a recovery rate of 80 g  $\cdot$  N m<sup>-2</sup> d<sup>-1</sup>. With advantageous outcomes such as in situ ammonia recovery, electricity generation, potential wastewater treatment and biogas enhancement, SMDARCs can become a cost-effective green technology for nutrient recovery from wastewater and energy production in the future.

A proof-of-concept-study has presented that SubMDCs may be utilised to remove nitrate from groundwater in situ and recover ammonia from anaerobic digestion with concurrent energy recovery. SubMDCs can be operated without the needs of power input, water pressure, draw solution, and electron donor. Given that anode and cathode chambers are enclosed with AEMs and CEMs, bacterial discharge unlikely occurs. The reactor design is simple, compact and workable for in situ applications, thus facilitating the up-scaling effort. Laboratory testing indicates that the nitrate and ionic strength of groundwater deplete at the end of the process, slowing down the activity and performance of SMDDCs (Zhang and Angelidaki, 2013). Therefore, the ideal operation with SMDDCs is in a continuous flow of media, which take an advantage of an abundant source of real groundwater and wastewater. The size of a reactor should be optimised between its volume and the volume of the surrounding solution to be treated. A small ratio may escalate the internal resistance because of the poor mass transfer between the membrane and the bulk solution around SubMDCs. A large ratio is advantageous for salt removal, but it increases construction costs (Jacobson et al., 2011b).

Science of the Total Environment xxx (xxxx) xxx

### 2.7. Hollow fibre membrane MDCs (HFM-MDC)

Several challenges have remained unsettled, thereby slowing down the progress of MDC technology into field applications. They are related to the incomplete removal of organic compounds and other species (e.g. phosphorus, nitrogen, microorganisms and suspended solids) from anaerobic wastewater effluent. Studies have indicated that the COD removal of anode wastewater effluent is lower than 85% (Davis et al., 2013; Luo et al., 2012c; Qu et al., 2012; Stoll et al., 2015; Zhang and He, 2015).

Membrane fouling is a dominating issue during the long-term operation of seawater desalination (Ping et al., 2013; Zhang and He, 2015), brackish water (Ping et al., 2015) and petrochemical wastewater by using traditional MDCs (Forrestal et al., 2015; Stoll et al., 2015). At least three different types of water need to be supplied into CMDCs, which are wastewater, saline water and catholytes into the anode, desalination/RED stack and cathode chamber, respectively. This operational setup convolutes the MDC system, causing the volume of the diluate to decrease markedly to <40% (Chen et al., 2012b; Kim and Logan, 2011c; Luo et al., 2012c). In enhancing the power generation in CMDCs (Zhang and He, 2015), certain studies have used noble metals (Qu et al., 2012) and nanocarbon materials as catalysts (Zuo et al., 2016b), utilising an air cathode to prevent energy-intensive aeration (Zuo et al., 2016b) and chemicals such as ferricyanide (Cao et al., 2009), which are expensive, too fragile, easy fouling and toxic if they are implemented in largescale applications.

A study has attempted a new MDC concept by integrating a hollow fibre membrane (HFM) into a MDC, which is designated as HFM-MDC, to overcome these challenges (Zuo et al., 2018). The HFM-MDC is functioned by flowing wastewater into the anode, channelling to the HFM biocathode in the subsequent step and finally into the central

M.N.I. Salehmin, S.S. Lim, I. Satar et al.

Science of the Total Environment xxx (xxxx) xxx



Fig. 8. a) HFM-MDC with ion-exchange resin, reprinted with permission from Zuo et al. (2018), b) DA-MDC with the integration of HFM, reprinted with permission from Liu et al. (2019c).

membrane stack (Fig. 8a) (Zuo et al., 2018). The cell configuration and operating system of the HFM-MDC are considered novel as the quality of the effluent can be improved because of the designated wastewater flow route and charge transport in the central membrane stack. Membrane fouling can also be alleviated because of the low organic content and aeration flushing in a cathode chamber. Furthermore, a different electrolyte type is unnecessary for a different chamber because wastewater is the only water source from which energy can be recovered to drive desalination. The system produces a cheaper and stable electrode than Pt-based cathodes by combining an HFM with a biocathode, and this system is collectively practical for the large-scale development of an HFM-MDC system.

Regardless of the MDC system used, treating real wastewater as a substrate can be challenging, commonly resulting in slower COD removal rates and lower maximum power density relative to simulated wastewater (e.g. acetate). A report has shown that the desalination performance decreases when real wastewater and seawater are treated with CMDCs (Jacobson et al., 2011b). However, these challenges are remarkably minimised using a dual-anode assembled MDC (DA-MDCs), where two-repeating-cell units are fabricated with two anodes and one cathode, which are arranged in parallel and separated by two IEM stacks (Fig. 8b) (Liu et al., 2019c). In the present study, the HFM module is placed within the cathode to filter out microbes and suspended solids. As a result, >95% of ammonia–nitrogen, total nitrogen, chemical oxygen demand and total phosphorous are removed using the modified real wastewater (Liu et al., 2019c).

Investigations on HRT are critical for MDCs, particularly in a continuous mode to achieve an optimised performance (Chen et al., 2017; Liu et al., 2019c; Zuo et al., 2018). A short HRT may result in insufficient duration for ionic transportation into the diluent chamber, thus lowering the desalination efficiency despite the incomplete treatment of organic oxidation, which does not meet the requirement for wastewater discharge. On the contrary, a long HRT hampers the capability of wastewater treatment. Liu et al. (2019b) found that a DA-MDC accomplishes 10 L day<sup>-1</sup> treatment capacity and exceeds the performance of other reported biocathode-based MDCs for real wastewater treatment under the best HRT (6 h). Interestingly, the COD, total phosphorous and total nitrogen in the final effluent meet the minimum standard of wastewater effluent in China at all HRT (Liu et al., 2019b).

In addition to the excellent performance of HFM-MDC, significant parameters have not been investigated, leading to an equivocal path towards its technological practicality. The parameters that need to be optimised include the dimension of chambers, quantity of membrane pairs, concentration of organic matter, and rate of influent flow. These parameters should be studied in detail to maximise the performance by using various types of wastewater. Another critical issue is the highly concentrated brine disposed from the membrane stack, which is detrimental to the environment if it is directly discharged. A practical way to solve this issue is by directing the brine to MDC, electrodialysis, reverse osmosis or distillation for further concentrations. The system may involve a complicated maintenance procedure, considering the complex cell design of HFM-MDC, which adopts a plate-by-plate stacking. In addition, tuning the influent flow rate in one chamber may affect the HRT in different chambers because of the serial water flowing throughout the cell, thereby influencing the removal efficiency of nutrients, organic and salinity. Nevertheless, the HFM-MDC has realised over 95% removal efficiencies of COD, ammonia nitrogen, total nitrogen and total phosphorous in a single stacked cell. Hence, a techno-economic evaluation between the high-quality effluent and the capital investment for the technology is imperative to determine the feasibility of the system in real applications.

### 3. Assembled, coupled and scaled-up MDCs

Wastewater treatment with a high COD removal, a high desalination rate and a highly efficient energy production has been proven

M.N.I. Salehmin, S.S. Lim, I. Satar et al.

challenging in a CMDC. The issues have been reported as a result of a pH imbalance between anolytes and catholytes, severe membrane fouling, high internal resistance, high hydraulic retention time (HRT), incomplete wastewater and desalination treatment, along with a complex operation, which is attributed to the use of different solutions in different chambers. Concerning these issues, researchers attempted new approaches as alternatives to standalone MDC systems, including the assembly of identical MDC units and the coupling of MDCs with other existing technologies, such as FO, RO, ED and CDI. Additionally, few research attempts on MDCs with a large scale (greater than a litre) have been conducted as a platform to identify factors affecting the overall performance during the scaling-up. The progress of these recent research advancements, including the assembled, coupled, scaled-up MDC systems, is hereby reviewed.

#### 3.1. Assembled MDCs

A partial and complete salt removal has been achieved by an assembly of MRECs connected in series by using an identical solution for desalination and cathode chambers, thereby avoiding additional costs for a different type of electrolytes for each chamber (Kim and Logan, 2011c). The quality of desalination effluent is improved through a series of assemblies of MRECs, where the diluate and the concentrate are Science of the Total Environment xxx (xxxx) xxx

hydraulically connected in series into the stacks of subsequent MRECs (Fig. 9a) (Kim and Logan, 2011c). The deployment of four stacked MDCs, which bear 20 pairs of desalination chambers, has resulted in a 44% reduction of 35 g L<sup>-1</sup> NaCl with a comparable power density output as obtained in the standalone MFC without desalination chambers. The desalination is further enhanced to 98% when two additional stacked MRECs (3.8 L of anolytes in total) are added, producing 0.3 L of freshwater.

The configuration of the assembled MREC with one or more desalination chambers between an anode and a cathode can lead to a pH imbalance that may inhibit microbial growth in the anode (especially pH < 6) and potential losses due to an increase in pH (0.095 V per unit of pH) in the cathode, thereby reducing the whole MDC performance (Luo et al., 2010; Qu et al., 2012; Rozendal et al., 2008; Zhao et al., 2006). In addressing this issue, four CMDCs are hydraulically assembled in series where the effluent from an anode is pumped into the cathode chamber and mixed with a catholyte before it is channelled to the anode of the next CMDC cell, consequently helping in balancing the electrolyte solution between anodes and cathodes (Fig. 9b) (Qu et al., 2013). The saline solution from the desalination chamber also flows into each desalination chamber in sequence. A study has found that NaCl removal is HRT dependent, as indicated by an increase in percentage, i.e. 76 to 97% from 1 to 2 days of HRT; conversely, the COD



Fig. 9. Various assembled MDC systems, a) Series assembly of MREC, reprinted with permission from Kim and Logan (2011c), b) Series assembly of CMDC, reprinted with permission from Qu et al. (2013), c) Multi-stage MDC (MS-MDC), reprinted with permission from Zuo et al. (2016a), d) MREC connected in series and coupled with ED, reprinted with permission from Dong et al. (2017).

M.N.I. Salehmin, S.S. Lim, I. Satar et al.





Fig. 1. The diagram of the integrated MDC-MEC system.

M.N.I. Salehmin, S.S. Lim, I. Satar et al.

removal for both HRTs is not significantly different (~60%) (Qu et al., 2013).

In another research, the elimination of organic matter and nitrogen from real wastewater and the desalination process are simultaneously improved in a novel multistage MDC connected hydraulically in parallel (Zuo et al., 2016a). Investigations on three issues have been reported for CMDCs; i) existing cell designs reported in the literature are mostly ineffective in simultaneously removing organic waste and desalination, given that wastewater and saline solution are filled in a different chamber separated by membranes (Luo et al., 2012c; Zuo et al., 2013); (ii) a passive nitrification and denitrification reaction in MDC anode cells, causing incomplete nitrogen removal in the produced anode effluent (Chen et al., 2012c; Mehanna et al., 2010a; Stoll et al., 2015; Zhang and He, 2015); (iii) the presence of actual wastewater in a thin desalination chamber (millimeter scale), leading to membrane fouling, which is not the case for a pure saline solution as employed in a lab-scale experiment (Lindstrand et al., 2000). Therefore, a CMDC is designed to be operated in multistage to realise an improved concurrent treatment and desalination of wastewater (Zuo et al., 2016a). The multistage MDC (MS-MDC) is installed with two consecutive anode and cathode chambers stacked in parallel, separated by CEMs and AEMs facing the anode and the cathode, respectively, creating a thin desalination chamber. The real wastewater flows in a sequential order into 1st anode  $\rightarrow$  1st cathode  $\rightarrow$  2nd anode  $\rightarrow$  2nd cathode; conversely, a concentrated saline solution is channelled into the desalination chamber (Fig. 9c). In such a flowing manner, a result of 11.4 mA, 52.4%, 92.5% and 87.0% is achieved for the current generation, desalination efficiency, effluent COD and total nitrogen removal, respectively, because of the presence of charge migration and effective nitrification/denitrification reaction (Zuo et al., 2016a).

A diluted high-strength industrial wastewater is treated using a similar design of MS-MDC and partially desalinated with a sequential flow: 1st anode  $\rightarrow$  1st cathode  $\rightarrow$  2nd anode  $\rightarrow$  2nd cathode (Zuo et al., 2017). The initial wastewater influent contains 8723  $\pm$  456 mg L<sup>-1</sup> of COD and 24,612  $\pm$  772 µS cm<sup>-1</sup> of conductivity. The treatment has resulted in a remarkably low COD below 500 mg L<sup>-1</sup> in the effluent, which complies with the minimum requirement for discharged wastewater, whereas 31.6% of the initial salt concentration was removed at 1.0 V (Zuo et al., 2017).

Hydraulically connecting a five-chamber MREC with the four other units of the MREC of the same design has accomplished the concurrent desalination process and the treatment of the synthetic coppercontaining wastewater; this process is catalysed by the produced alkalinity (Fig. 9d) (Dong et al., 2017). A study has confirmed that 5000 mg L<sup>-1</sup> of copper concentration is removed almost completely with a removal rate of 5.07 kg m<sup>-3</sup> d<sup>-1</sup>, leading to the effluent that is in accordance with the emission standard for electroplating in China. The harvested power from the MREC comprising four identical units is used to operate the conventional (ED) system as a post-desalination treatment for water recovery purposes by employing a capacitor as a charge collector (Dong et al., 2017). The MREC-powered ED produces the highest achievable desalination efficiency of 30.4%, which indicates a low performance and should be further improved.

Studies have presented that a promising COD removal, desalination and power generation can be achieved by hydraulically linking multiple units of identical systems in series or parallel connection. An assembled MDC system, which is connected in parallel, confirms that a simultaneous elimination of organic matter/nitrogen and desalination can be realised from the similar stream of domestic wastewater (Zuo et al., 2016a). This process provides an exemplary of the simplified operation, considering the utilisation of a single type of wastewater sources. The assembled system also offers a selection of operation modes for targeting an enhanced wastewater treatment or energy recovery. However, without a proper control at each compartment of the cell, the maintenance process may be laborious and challenging in dealing with a plate stacking design. The configuration of multiple MDCs connected hydraulically in series is simpler; thus, monitoring and maintaining an individual cell are more manageable.

### 3.2. Coupled MDCs

Individually, OsMFCs have been proven to recover water from wastewater (Zhang et al., 2011), and CMDCs have been tested for removing salt from a saline solution (Cao et al., 2009; Jacobson et al., 2011b; Qu et al., 2012). In OsMFCs, saline water, which plays a role as a draw solution and a catholyte, are subjected to low conductivity because of water migration from an anode chamber to a cathode chamber, a condition that can prevent the recirculation of a draw solution. OsMFC is incapable of eliminating salt from the draw solution, which can be channelled into the desalination chamber of CMDCs to remove salt driven by electricity generation (Fig. 10a). The anode effluent from OsMFCs can be transferred into a UMDC anode to further remove the organic content in wastewater through anaerobic digestion. Through coupling, the efficiency of desalination significantly increases because of dilution in OsMFCs and salt elimination in UMDCs despite the improved removal of organic matter, which is achieved sequentially in both systems (Zhang and He, 2013). The hybrid system succeeds a 95.9% reduction of the conductivity in the hybrid system and the energy production of 0.160 kWh  $m^{-3}$  with the treated saline water. Two main drawbacks have been identified by analysing the presented coupling system. Although COD removal and desalination efficiency are significantly improved in the hybrid system, the HRT of the saline solution takes 3.5 days (Zhang and He, 2013). Additional energy is also needed for aeration in the OsMFC, which is not practical in a large-scale system. In our perspective, the balance between the energy utilisation and treatment capability of both systems must be considered to produce excellent coupled MDC systems in real applications.

The coupling between the UMDC and FO is another attractive approach driven by its ability to treat wastewater and energy-efficient water. However, it is limited by an incomplete wastewater treatment or desalination in both systems, which are the major hindrance for further development, including the synergism between two technologies. A hybridisation effort is realised between UMDCs with an existing labscale FO cell to mitigate this problem (Yuan et al., 2015). Synthetic wastewater is inserted into the UMDC anode, and the produced effluent flows to the FO cell to further improve water recovery; conversely, the draw solution from the FO is channelled to UMDC for a desalination step (Fig. 10b). In comparison with the standalone MDC or FO system, the observation has emphasised that the COD removal and desalination are significantly improved in the coupled UMDC-FO system. Besides, the current generation is more stable, and the desalination rate is quicker in the coupled system than that produced in the standalone MDC. Moreover, the conductivity rate and COD removal rate perform proportionately at the shortened HRT by manipulating the HRT.

Another issue faced by CMDCs is the reduction of the conductivity of saltwater after a long desalination process, causing an increase in internal ohmic resistance and slowing down the desalination rate (Mehanna et al., 2010b). Although efforts have been devoted to addressing the problem, the documented inventions, such as the MREC and the addition of IER in a desalination chamber, have demonstrated a tedious and costly strategy. Adapting capacitive deionisation (CDI) onto IEM to produce membrane-CDI (MCDI) can be an alternative solution to the conventional technology of CDI. An investigation has been carried out to evaluate the desalination performance of two MDCs, which are

Fig. 10. Various coupled MDC systems, a) coupled OsMFC and MDC system, reprinted with permission from Zhang and He (2013), b) coupled UMDC and FO system, reprinted with permission from Yuan et al. (2015), c) coupled MDC and MCDI system, reprinted with permission from Wen et al. (2014), d) coupled MDC and MEC system, reprinted with permission from Li et al. (2017b).

M.N.I. Salehmin, S.S. Lim, I. Satar et al.

connected in series or parallel to be used as the power supply of MCDI (Fig. 10c) (Wen et al., 2014). Another study has revealed that a parallel connection system produces the highest electrosorption capacity of 264.8  $\mu$ mol/g, which equivalent to a 60% improvement as compared with that achieved using a potentiostat under a similar operational voltage. The result obtained corresponds to a desalination rate of 3.7 mg h<sup>-1</sup> in one cycle (Wen et al., 2014).

In another approach, the coupling of a CMDC with an MEC has mediated a simultaneous function of nitrogen removal from domestic wastewater in anodes and cathodes, salt removal in a desalination chamber and the reduction of metals originating from industrial wastewater in the cathode of connected MEC systems (Fig. 10d) (Li et al., 2017b). These novel multipurpose reactions are achievable, given that nitrogen removal can be quickened by the presence of high-conductivity seawater. A biological reaction is manageable by flowing the cathode effluent containing an autotrophic denitrifier and its converted product of nitrate/nitrite into the anode chamber (Li et al., 2017b). The mixture of autotrophic and heterotrophic denitrification in the anode chamber leads to an enhanced efficiency of nitrogen removal (Li et al., 2017b). The nonspontaneous metal reduction carried out in an MEC is powered by MDCs through charge storage in capacitors. Notably, the problem associated with a pH imbalance in anodes and cathodes, as generally found in a CMDC reaction, is alleviated in the developed coupled system (Li et al., 2017b). Additionally, the electrical energy harvested by the capacitor has powered the MEC to reduce 99.5% of lead (II) from industrial wastewater in the cathode of MEC. The energy balance from the current hybrid system is positive, exhibiting an encouraging use of MDCs for multipurpose applications (Li et al., 2017b).

Coupling MDCs with other BESs or existing water reclamation technologies also enhances organic matter removal and water desalination compared with that of standalone MDCs or other BESs. This approach forms a mutual necessity between two distinct systems, complimenting each other's shortcoming. It can power the other connected system to simultaneously extend desalination or carry other cathodic reactions in the connected cell because of the ability of MDC producing electricity. In contrast to the multiple connections of identical MDC units, the coupling strategies require a greater control, considering the multitude of reactions that occur simultaneously in both systems. In a large-scale application, the magnitude of challenges and complexity of operation and maintenance is immense. The real challenge is to ensure that the targeted performance (e.g. COD removal and desalination efficiency) is greater than the standalone MDC after scaling-up.

### 3.3. Scaled-up MDC

The most critical aspect of the research and development of MDCs is the reactor scale-up, and studies have been performed to solve the fundamental and technical issues dealing with a laboratory scale. A largescale MFC has failed to reproduce the high power density as obtained in a small-scale MFC (Clauwaert et al., 2008; Logan, 2010). Therefore, research on a large-scale MDC must explore the challenges and other limiting factors affecting the performance of MDCs during scaling-up.

In the early attempt of scaling-up, a litre scale of UMDCs is introduced to evaluate the performance and energy production in a slightly larger laboratory scale than previous ones (Fig. 11a) (Jacobson et al., 2011a,b). A study has indicated that HTR influences the removal rate of TDS even though the elimination of TDS in the salt solution is higher than that in artificial seawater (Jacobson et al., 2011b). A study has revealed that >70% of TDS is removed, which is predominantly affected by the current generation, despite other minor factors, such as water osmosis and an unidentified process. The UMDC is ideally operated under high-power generation instead of high current production because of the quantity of energy output. By contrast, high current production is more favourable for treating seawater desalination as a result of low salinity in the effluent (Jacobson et al., 2011b). Under the high-power output condition of UMDC set up as a pre-desalination tool for an RO Science of the Total Environment xxx (xxxx) xxx

system, the use of the salt solution and artificial seawater may account for 58% and 16.5% electrical production, which may contribute to operating a downstream RO purification system.

A large-scale stacked MDC (>10 L), which is loaded with a mixed IER, has been developed and conducted in a batch mode to desalinate 0.5 g L<sup>-1</sup> NaCl, a concentration comparable with domestic wastewater (Fig. 11b) (Dong et al., 2017). After 12 h of operation, 0.5 g L<sup>-1</sup> NaCl is reduced to 0.02 g L<sup>-1</sup>, a quality of effluent almost equivalent to the allowable maximum salt concentration in the effluent produced out of RO filtration. The result corresponds to the desalination efficiency of 96%, which is benefited by the loading of IER and circulation flow rate of 80 mL min<sup>-1</sup>.

The largest scale of the MDC system is 105 L working volume, which is conducted in a tubular form, i.e. the UMDC type (Fig. 11c) (Zhang and He, 2015). The use of the UMDC-105 L scale in this study has become the research platform to investigate the responsible factors affecting the performance of MDCs during a scale-up step. A thorough analysis of each module has indicated that the performance is severely nonuniform throughout the experiment. After an external voltage of 1.1 V is applied, the current generation is markedly enhanced by nearly threefold compared with the electrical current recovered without an external voltage (670 mA). A current increment is also achieved by establishing multiple feeding points, providing an improved substrate distribution. As a result of the electrical current enhancement, the salt removal rate is also considerably increased from 3.7 kg m<sup>-3</sup> day<sup>-1</sup> to 9.2 kg m<sup>-3</sup>day<sup>-1</sup>. Another substantial observation from this study is the drop in the current generation because of a large COD loading, leading to the reduction of salt removal due to the growth of heterotrophic microorganisms on the cathode surface. Besides, approximately 40-60% of energy can be saved if catholyte recirculation can be reduced.

The development of large-scale MDC has been used as a steppingstone to investigate factors affecting MDCs during the scalingup process. Investigations on large-scale UMDC have identified several parameters critical for the scaling up, and they include feeding strategy, organisation between wastewater treatment and desalination, circuit connection of multiple units and systematic energy estimation (Zhang and He, 2015). The number and configuration of desalination cells is also a key factor affecting the performance of large-scale MDC, which has been proved in previous study (Chen et al., 2016). However, largescale MRECs loaded with IER (>10 L) have unsolved issues, including the incomplete removal of organic matter and bacteria, membrane fouling and ion exchange resin (IER), the uncertainty of the MDC performance with real wastewater and seawater, brine disposal from RED stacks and optimisation of stack dimension and quantity (Zuo et al., 2014). In the cell architecture for large-scale applications, the plate-by plate stacking design offers multiple reactions with a different mode of operations compared with that of two tubular cell designs, which are applied to UMDCs. However, the cost-effectivity of both cellular designs should be estimated to determine their practicality for real applications. In reality, the cost estimation of the development of a largescale reactor may be inappropriate because of a considerable difference in material expenses and production costs between a high-grade labmade goods and an industrial-produced system. Notwithstanding, software tools, such as RESYSpro and IPSEpro, can be used because they are proficient in carrying out economic, technical and ecological analyses (Karagiannis and Soldatos, 2008).

#### 4. Comparative analysis on the performance of MDCs

A cross-comparison of the performance of MDCs has been difficult because of several constraints: 1) different cell configurations used, 2) various approaches for data collection and data reporting, 3) the employment of a broad range of methods for measurement and analysis and 4) lack of normalisation. These issues may negatively affect the development of MDC technology and diminish the impact on desalination market sector: operators, utilities and management. In view of the

M.N.I. Salehmin, S.S. Lim, I. Satar et al.

Science of the Total Environment xxx (xxxx) xxx



Fig. 11. Scaled-up MDCs design, a) 1 L UMDC, reprinted with permission from Jacobson et al. (2011b), b) 10 L of MREC, reprinted with permission from Zuo et al. (2014), c) 105 L UMDC of tubular form, reprinted with permission from Zhang and He (2015).

importance of evaluating the continuous advancement of MDCs, the present review provided a comparative analysis between the standalone MDC and the assembled MDCs and coupled MDC system and between the lab-scale system and the large-scale MDC system. The important parameters of the COD removal rate, nominal desalination rate (NDR), desalination rate and maximum energy output are included for comparison purposes (Table 2). The NDR parameter has been frequently overlooked in any MDC research even though this parameter is common in membrane technology, which can help implement MDCs at a real scale after development. In brief, NDR refers to the normalised amount of fresh water per square meter of membranes during every desalination cycle. Some parameters are well reported, so the present review carefully extracts the experimental data and normalised them into a comparable unit for each parameter.

Studies have demonstrated that an assembled MDC system can be an effective approach to enhance the COD removal, desalination rate and energy production. For instance, a series assembly of MREC has resulted in 3-, 3.2- and 1.4-fold enhancement against the standalone MREC in terms of NDR, desalination rate and maximum power generation, respectively (Kim and Logan, 2011c) (Table 2). Although the COD removal rate has not been well reported in the standalone MREC, about 91% of the COD removal efficiency is attainable after 12 h in an assembled system. The NDR value of the assembled system is also considerably higher than that of the single MREC, suggesting that the water transport is greater in the assembled system. This condition reduces the water quality and recovery in the diluate, which is obtained from electroosmosis and osmosis (Kim and Logan, 2011c). Three stages of four MREC modules are sufficient to achieve 97.6% desalination to extend this process. Interestingly, the power generation is comparable with those obtained in MFCs during desalination in MRECs.

Conversely, the assembled hydraulically connected CMDC (four units) does not show an enhancement effect compared with that on a single CMDC (Qu et al., 2013). The COD removal rate, desalination rate and power generation decrease as the effluent from the anode and desalination chamber flow downstream. Despite the reduction of COD removal rate in downstream CMDC as compared to the first CMDC, the total COD removal efficiency did not improve significantly ( $60 \pm 2\%$ ). Conversely, the reduction of desalination rates in the downstream CMDCs is attributed to the diminished salt content in the desalination chamber, causing an increase in internal resistance; thus, potential losses are large (Qu et al., 2013). The low power generation in multiple CMDCs (four units) is likely due to a reduced substrate concentration in the downstream MCDCs, which can affect the viability of EAB, hence, the whole performance. The discrepancy between MRECs and CMDCs with

#### M.N.I. Salehmin, S.S. Lim, I. Satar et al.

#### Science of the Total Environment xxx (xxxx) xxx

#### Table 2

Comparative performance of selected standalone, assembled, coupled, and scaled-up MDCs system.

System	COD removal (kg COD $\cdot$ m <sup>-3</sup> $\cdot$ d <sup>-1</sup> )	NDR <sup>a</sup> ; Desal. <sup>b</sup> ( $L \cdot m^{-2} \cdot h^{-1}$ ); ( $g \cdot L^{-1} \cdot d^{-1}$ )	Max. energy density (W m <sup>-3</sup> ) <sup>@</sup>	COD removal (kg COD $\cdot$ m <sup>-3</sup> $\cdot$ d <sup>-1</sup> )	NDR; Desal. $(L \cdot m^{-2} \cdot h^{-1});$ $(g \cdot L^{-1} \cdot d^{-1})$	Max. energy density (W m <sup>-3</sup> ) <sup>@</sup>	Ref
A single unit of MDC Stacked MREC	C N/A	0.002; 9.88*** (Vol. of diluate ↓, vol of conc.↑)	18.66	Assembled MDCs N/A (91% COD reduction)	0.006; 31.25*** (Vol of diluate ↓, vol of conc. ↑)	26.66	(Kim and Logan, 2011c)
Stacked CMDC	~1.6	N/A; 5.8*	21.5	~1.0	N/A; 0.8*	17.8	(Qu et al., 2013)
System OsMFC + UMDC <sup>#</sup> UMDC + FO	A single unit of MDC 0.7 0.4	N/A; 4.05*** N/A; 11.2***	27.81 0.056	Coupled MDC 6.2 0.42	N/A; 9.66*** 1.68: 25.5***	53.33 0.064	(Zhang and He, 2013) (Yuan et al., 2015)
System UMDC	Lab-scale (0.85 L) N/A	N/A; 7.50** (Jacobson et al., 2011a)	30.8 (Jacobson et al., 2011a)	Larger scale (2.75 L) 6.78	0.001; 11.61*** Closed circuit 0.006; 9.9 Open circuit	28.9	(Jacobson et al., 2011b)
UMDC	Refer to UMDC-2.75 L	(Jacobson et al., 201	1a)	Larger scale (105 L) 1.44	N/A; 9.2***	36.6 (at 1.1 V)	(Zhang and He, 2015)

<sup>a</sup>NDR: Norminal desalination rate, <sup>b</sup>Desal.: desalination rate, <sup>#</sup>: total volume (1.95 L), \*Initial conc. of NaCl: \*20 g L<sup>-1</sup>; \*\*30 g L<sup>-1</sup>; \*\*35 g L<sup>-1</sup>, N/A: data not available, <sup>@</sup>: volumetric power density.

regard to the performance in the assembled system is attributed to the effect of salinity-gradient power in MRECs despite the bioelectrochemical oxidation in the anode chamber. The comparison of both systems reveals that the desalination and energy production of MRECs are better than those of CMDCs, but the cost of the former is higher than that of the latter because of the installation of membrane pairs. Therefore, the use of a cost-effective membrane in MRECs is critical.

The comparative analysis of two coupled MDC systems, i.e. FO-MFC + UMDC (Zhang and He, 2013) and UMDC + FO (Yuan et al., 2015), against a single MDC of a similar coupled system is not easy mainly because of a different system orientation and the lack of normalisation. The performance of both coupled systems is higher in terms of the COD removal rate and desalination rate than that of the standalone UMDC system (Table 2). A cross-comparison between two different coupled systems (OsMFC + UMDC and UMDC + FO) concerning the desalination rate infers that the UMDC + FO coupled system is more robust. Yuan et al. (2015) reported that the coupled system of UMDC + FO produces a more stable current and a faster desalination process than the standalone UMDC does. Furthermore, a clean water recovery and a lesser wastewater volume are feasible with UMDC + FO. Contrastingly, the COD removal rate and power density of both coupled systems differs, i.e. it is higher in OsMFC + UMDC than in UMDC + FO. This observation can be explained, given that OsMFCs and UMDCs have anodic microbial oxidation in both individual systems. It is noted that the NDR was not consistently reported, making evaluation for both systems unfeasible.

To date, UMDC has been progressively researched for an up-scaling study from a millilitre or several litres of up to >100 L scale (Jacobson et al., 2011a,b; Zhang and He, 2015). These studies have been selected on the basis of the reported works that are the products of similar main scholars and the research concepts and operational systems that are maintained.

UMDC has been scaled up through a stepwise increment. For comparison purposes, a detailed review on the UMDC design at each stage is provided. The introductory design of the UMDC presents a tubular reactor design, which comprises two tubular compartments separated by an IEM. The inner tubular compartment is created by a rolled AEM, which contains with graphite granules and graphite rods as an anode and a current collector, respectively. The dimension of the tubular membrane is 6.15 cm diameter and 40 cm length to contain 500 mL of anolytes. The outer tubular compartment is a slightly larger roll of a CEM with 7 cm diameter and 40 cm length to accommodate 350 mL of saline solution. The outer surface of CEM is coated with Pt/C  $(0.2 \text{ mg Pt cm}^{-2})$  ink in a slurry form, which is then covered with two layers of a carbon cloth that functions as a cathode. The connection between a cathode and an external electric circuit is completed with Pt wire (Jacobson et al., 2011a). In a large-scale UMDC, graphite granules in the anode chamber are replaced with carbon brushes as the anode (Jacobson et al., 2011b). The diameter of tubular AEM and CEM is maintained, but the length of both tubular membranes is extended to 70 cm, resulting in a total volume of 2.75 L (1.90 L of anolyte excluding carbon brushes and 0.85 L of saline solution). The platinum loading coated on a carbon cloth is increased to  $0.4 \text{ mg Pt cm}^{-2}$ . To date, the largest UMDC is scaled-up to an operating volume of 105 L (Zhang and He, 2015). Under a similar reactor setup, the dimension of tubular AEMs and CEMs shrinks to 5 and 5.6 cm, respectively, and the length of both tubular membranes is further elongated to 86 cm. The anode and desalination chamber are filled with 2 L of anolytes and 0.5 L of saline solution, including liquid in the connecting parts. A 1 m length carbon brush anode is inserted into the AEM tube, whereas the cathode is the carbon cloth coated with activated carbon powder  $(5 \text{ mg cm}^{-2})$  without platinum. The cathode is wrapped with a titanium wire around the tubular CEM.

Although maintaining the performance of MDCs during scaling-up is challenging, a stepwise volumetric increase in the total cell volume from 850 mL to 2.75 L has manifested the possibility (Jacobson et al., 2011a, b). Although the COD removal between UMDC-0.85 L and UMDC-2.75 L is incomparable because of the unavailability of data in a small scale, the desalination rate is better in the large-scale and comparable power output between two scales (Table 2). The enhanced TDS removal rate is associated with the advantage of having a larger ratio between the salt solution and wastewater volume (Jacobson et al., 2011a). Although the accurate explanation has been widely explored, a study linking the enhancement to the low salt accumulation in the anode in response to a higher flux of the anolyte. A high flux ensures an adequate organic supply for microbial electron generation and facilitates ion exchange because of the large membrane surface (Jacobson et al., 2011b). The NDR under a closed-circuit condition is lower than that under an open circuit condition, suggesting that the current generation can drive the TDS removal in the UMDC. At a large scale containing 30 UMDC modules with a total working volume of 105 L, the COD removal rate noticeably decreases compared with that in UMDC-2.75 L. Although multiple feeding points have resulted in a high current generation because of the improved mass transfer, the COD removal does not increase accordingly because of the complex condition of UMDC-bearing

M.N.I. Salehmin, S.S. Lim, I. Satar et al.

multiple units. The desalination rate in a highly complex system of UMDC-105 L is also unexpectedly lower than that in the UMDC-2.75 L even after the external power of 1.1 V is supplied. This problem may be stemmed from a highly nonuniform performance in each module (Zhang and He, 2015). Relative to UMDC-2.75 L, the power density is significantly higher in UMDC-105 L contributed by the potential input at 1.1 V. Therefore, future work should focus on the optimisation between energy requirement and MDC performance.

A fair judgement on which of the selected system works the best is not easy, considering the different configurations, dimensions and orientations of cells or reactors. However, based on the normalisation of data carried out in the present review, the highest performance for COD removal rate, desalination rate, and power density was realised by the UMDC-2.75 L, assembled MREC, and coupled OsMFC + UMDC system, respectively. In view of up-scaling strategy, it is important to ensure that the maximum performance attainable in a lab-scale-size reactor can be maintained or performed better. In another issue, we recommend a standardised COD removal rate (kg COD  $m^{-3} d^{-1}$ ), a nominal desalination rate (L m<sup>-2</sup> h<sup>-1</sup>), a desalination rate (g L<sup>-1</sup> d<sup>-1</sup>) and a power density (W  $m^{-3}$ ) in response to the lack of normalisation in presenting important data, which are more practical for the comparison between systems towards industrialisation. Although the present analysis is conducted in a small sample of reported studies, the comparative evaluation between MDC systems may provide substantial points in decision-making for future studies.

### 5. Prevailing challenges and potential mitigation strategies for future practicality

The development of MDCs has been concentrated on a laboratoryscale design. A large-scale research should be performed to evaluate the strength and compatibility of materials used to construct a large reactor. The factors responsible for the failure or unsatisfactory output from a scaled-up reactor should be recognised. In dealing with real wastewater and seawater during field testing, the developed MDC system is exposed to an unpredictable outcome, requiring ways for the pre-treatment of wastewater and saline solutions. Several ways to alleviate issues related to low conductivity, unstable electrode, membrane fouling, negative net energy balance and capital cost are another concern. Besides, a great attention should be given to investigate the durability of the system over a long operation period while treating the diverse nature of wastewater at varied temperatures because it influences the maintenance cost on membrane biofouling. An excellent performance of a lab-scale cell/reactor not necessarily reproducible in a large scale system mainly because of the poor substrate, ionic and charge transfer. Before MDCs are used in real applications, the system must be capable of generating a high power density and fuel production to provide a sustainable energy source. Although few research efforts have devoted to scaling up, a promising result has yet to be demonstrated. Hence, this section presents the prevailing challenges that emerge from a lab-scale MDC system and potential mitigation strategies based on large-scale specifications.

### 5.1. Reactor configuration, challenges and solutions

Reactors designed for a millimeter-scale system are partially adaptable for the construction of a litre-scale reactor mainly due to the incongruent mass and charge transfer between the two scales. The factors that have a close association with mass and charge transfer include the reactor design, electrode configuration, electrical connection between electrodes and selection of membrane and granular resin.

The largest MDC system is a tubular design made of an AEM tube inside of a CEM tube, forming a double cylinder (Zhang and He, 2015). As an assimilation from MFCs (Zhuang et al., 2012), a large-scale of an MDC tubular design can be materialized by extending the length of the tube, where additional tubular modules are connected in series, forming an

#### Science of the Total Environment xxx (xxxx) xxx

MDC stack, which can be operated under a continuous flow mode. Studies have suggested that the tubular design can preserve its optimal cross-sectional dimension during scaling up (Kim et al., 2010, 2011; Scott et al., 2007). A tubular design also results in a minimal dead space, which encourages a near plug-flow regime, promoting a steady-state flow condition (Kim et al., 2011). The tubular design also provides a large surface area, which is beneficial to the efficient salt removal from the middle chamber.

Despite the practicability of tubular designs for scaling-up, the fabrication of new lab-scale MDC designs has been focused on plate-by-plate stacking forming a cell. The circumstances may be due to the large expense on costly large membranes needed to build a tubular MDC and regular membrane replacement. The favourable feature having a flat plate design for MDCs is that the stacking with multiple modules is feasible and simpler, requiring a smaller membrane size and a lesser membrane supporter than that a tubular design. In addition to wastewater treatment and desalination, various reactions can occur in the cathode chamber at once other than OER, such as fuel generation, pollutant degradation or chemical production with the additional chamber.

Desalination efficiency is influenced not only by the potential difference generated in the anode and cathode but also by the ratio of reactor dimension (Ebrahimi et al. (2018). A coefficient value ( $\alpha$ ) as a result of the ratio between the volume of the anolyte and the desalinated water is referred as a measure to evaluate the desalination efficiency and the salinity reduction. For clarity, the lower the  $\alpha$  value, the higher the desalination efficiency; thus, it is more economical in terms of anolyte consumption. For that reason, a quadripartite MDC is developed, emphasising the ability to minimise the anolyte consumption over saline water. Four sets of desalination and cathode chambers are combined to form a single anode chamber (Fig. 2d). Although the cell installation is complex, this approach can reduce the construction cost because of the minimised size of an anode chamber.

In terms of electrical connection, several BES reactors can be electrically connected in either parallel or series (Aelterman et al., 2006). However, a series connection can induce a short-circuit effect with adjacent reactors because of liquid connection (Jacobson et al., 2011a,b). A parallel connection with multiple BES reactor units has proven to achieve a long-term and stable power generation without any electrical failure (Kim et al., 2020). In another example, the connection of 30 UMDC modules is achieved through a parallel connection of different types: a combined circuit and an individual cell. In the combined connection, all anodes (cathodes) are combined as a single circuit cell, whereas each module is connected to the resistor between an anode and a cathode in an individual cell, producing 30 circuit cells. However, both electrical connections do not cause significant changes in the COD removal and desalination rates (Zhang and He, 2015). Additionally, the generated current via an individual connection is significantly higher than that via a combined connection, which is postulated due to intercharge amongst the anode of multiple modules (Zhang and He, 2015).

Studies have demonstrated that the use of brush anodes in a millilitre-scale reactor design can generate high power density, which is attributed to a large electrode surface area (Hays et al., 2011; Hutchinson et al., 2011; Logan et al., 2007). However, design factors, such as diameter, brush length, configuration, orientation and quantity of brushes, should be optimised to minimise the internal resistance and improve power density. Moreover, the architectural design applied to construct a reactor should provide the system with an enhanced mass transfer from the electrode surface to electrolytes and vice versa. Studies have reported that membranes, which also act as separators, also deform after a long period of operation in either small or scaled up MFC (Dekker et al., 2009; Zhang et al., 2010). A similar event can occur in the MDC system. Membrane deformation can reduce the volume of the anode chamber and cause gas trapping, which degrades performance. Therefore, the fabrication of a supporting structure is necessary to maintain the separator integrity while increasing the maximum surface area attainable for the electrodes.

### M.N.I. Salehmin, S.S. Lim, I. Satar et al.

The selection of membranes and the number of membrane pairs affect the reactor construction cost. However, an offset is observed between high power density and treatment capacity even with the use of an expensive membrane. Fundamentally, an optimised reactor design that generates high power density is the basis for yielding a high treatment efficiency, given that a higher current generation leads to a higher COD removal. In particular, MDC designs, such as MRECs, have a considerably high internal resistance because of the installation of RED stack cells between anodes and cathodes, separating the electrode further away. Hence, the number of membrane pairs and their distance in the RED stack cells should be optimised to balance between internal ohmic resistance and desalination efficiency and push the MREC into a litre-scale application. High internal resistance may also source from the use of a nonconductive granular material (Zuo et al., 2016a). Hence, the use of a conductive granular material (e.g. resin) is recommended to improve wastewater treatment in the anode chamber. The most widely used conductive granular in BESs is granular activated carbon (GAC) because it is an inexpensive material. GAC has a highly porous adsorbent and conductive properties because of heat treatment during its production. Stuffing a reactor with GAC improves the electron transfer from suspended EAB to circuit during substrate oxidation. Aelterman et al. (2008) suggested that the utilisation of 3-D structures, such as GAC, increases the anode surface area, which helps reduce internal resistance, consequently improving electricity generation. MFC studies have shown that the use of GAC reduces the internal resistance from 84  $\Omega$  to 17  $\Omega$  (He et al., 2006), and increases the columbic efficiency from 33.7% to 45% (Wang et al., 2010).

Connecting multiple identical units and coupling CMDCs with existing conventional technologies, such as RO, FO and ED, are considered the most practical strategies to expedite MDCs into practicality. In hydraulically connected MDC modules, wastewater flows in series and assists in alleviating the pH imbalance issue and improving the desalination rate as compared with that in standalone CMDC (Qu et al., 2013). In another advancement, a significant COD removal from a high-strength industrial wastewater is accomplished using MDCs stacked in parallel comprising a repeating set of an anode and a cathode, i.e. anode  $1 \rightarrow$  cathode  $1 \rightarrow$  anode  $2 \rightarrow$  cathode 2 (Zuo et al., 2017). The high COD removal is ascribed to the alternate reaction under anaerobic/aerobic conditions.

In summary, if the main goal of a large MDC system is for wastewater treatment, desalination and power output, then a tubular design is suitable for this function, but it is compromised because of the utilisation of a large membrane. Conversely, if the main aim is to provide another reductive reaction in the cathode beside ORR (e.g. hydrogen and CO<sub>2</sub> reduction), then the plate design reactor is more appropriate. A systematic study between multiple reactors of tubular and plate designs should be carried out to determine the lowest construction cost and the highest MDC performance. A comparative study should consider various factors, including reactor orientation, electrode configuration, electrical connection between electrodes, membrane selection and ratio between anodes and desalination chambers, to make the study more practical.

### 5.2. Overcoming issues associated with a low conductivity and an unstable electrode

One large obstacle in BESs is the low power generation because of potential losses during electron transportation between electrodes (Rabaey and Verstraete, 2005). This issue is commonly associated with the selection of electrode materials (Li et al., 2018a; Zhao et al., 2015). Low-cost carbon-based materials, such as carbon paper, carbon felt and graphite rods, have been widely employed in studies on MDCs mainly because of high stability and low cost (Pant et al., 2010b). How-ever, these materials exhibit certain inherent drawbacks, especially the relatively low surface active area for biofilm growth and low substrate mobility, thereby a low power generation in MDCs (Wang et al., 2013).

#### Science of the Total Environment xxx (xxxx) xxx

Many studies have geared towards the development of 3D porous electrodes for anode materials to significantly increase the power output in MDCs (Flexer et al., 2013; Hou et al., 2014a,b; Yuan et al., 2018). A 3D porous electrode can provide a large surface area assisted by the existence of abundant macrochannels and pores for quick mass transport pathways, allowing low charge transfer resistance, facile substrate transportation and high charge storage capacity for enhancing electrochemical reactions. Studies on nanocatalyst-loaded 3D macroporous materials, including carbon nanotube-coated sponges, have also been actively explored to improve the performance of MFCs (Xie et al., 2012), Pt-loaded graphene for 3D electrode development (Zhao et al., 2015), nanoparticle TiO<sub>2</sub>-coated loofah sponge carbon-based electrodes (Tang et al., 2015) and graphene foam (Yang et al., 2015). However, studies have yet to investigate the influence of these modified materials as electrodes in the MDC system.

In addition to bioanodes, membranes and cell chambers, a cathode is an essential component of the MDC system. Although platinum is the best catalyst for accepting electrons (e.g. oxygen reduction or hydrogen generation), its high cost prevents it from being used on a large scale. In the search for materials that exhibit comparable efficient catalytic properties as Pt at a low cost, nickel alloys or stainless steel is the best alternative. In hydrogen production, the gas diffusion type cathode fabricated through a single nickel chemical deposition process is capable of generating hydrogen (Hrapovic et al., 2010). Other researchers also demonstrated that tungsten carbide (Harnisch et al., 2009), molybdenum disulfide (Tokash and Logan, 2011), and Ni alloys (Manuel et al., 2010) are potential candidates for HER catalyst.

Oxygen as a terminal electron acceptor in the cathode of MDCs has been widely applied in several studies because of the insignificant toxic effect of atmospheric oxygen and the safe end product of water (Alvarez-Gallego et al., 2012). However, the use of an air cathode is problematic because of a passive redox kinetic at ambient pressure and high energy consumption for operating mechanical aeration that is used to maintain sufficient dissolved oxygen levels in catholytes. The limitation that is typically observed in the MFC air cathode may equally affect MDC systems. Logan (2010) proposed several strategies to improve the MDC performance. The proposed methods include 1) exposing one side of the air cathode to the atmosphere to capture the optimum dissolved oxygen in the cathode and 2) the employment of activated carbon with a high surface area to enhance the ORR eliminating the need for a precious co-catalyst (Biffinger et al., 2007; Freguia et al., 2008).

Nanotechnology application has created a new branch of research. For instance, electrodeposited palladium nanoparticles and nickelbased nanomaterials as hydrogen catalysts have been successfully demonstrated. Stainless steel, nickel foam and MoS<sub>2</sub> have been frequently used in MEC systems, which can also be adapted for MDC systems. These materials are used because of their accessibility, inexpensive and comparable catalytic performance compared with those of platinum. This review suggests that stainless steel may be a good material in terms of structural strength, durability and facile route to largescale production. However, more research should be performed to improve the conductivity of stainless steel.

Alternatively, a biocathode can be used to replace a noble metal as a cathode catalyst because of its simple preparation, low operating cost, no need for a metal catalyst or a chemical electron mediator, excellent stability and versatile for the production of a valuable compound. However, similar to the developed cathode catalysts, the efficiency of a biocathode on a large scale has never been tested. Therefore, more tolerant and efficient biofilms should be studied for large-scale applications. Depending on the form of a terminal electron acceptor used in the cathode chamber, a biocathode is categorised into two types, i.e. aerobic and anaerobic cathodes. For an aerobic biocathode, oxygen is often used as an oxidant because of a high redox potential and accessible, thus low cost. Although aerobic biocathodes have gained full attention over the last few years (Jafary et al., 2015, 2019), the main problem with

#### M.N.I. Salehmin, S.S. Lim, I. Satar et al.

this approach is the level of dissolved oxygen needed, as the lack of dissolved oxygen impedes the performance of the system. In response to the constraints mentioned above, current research progress has been directed to the use of an anaerobic biocathode. However, initiating an anaerobic condition for biofilm growth is more complex and time consuming (Butler et al., 2010; Morita et al., 2011). Specific electrotrophs have been used to represent the microorganisms responsible for directly or indirectly receiving electrons from a cathode. A biocathode can use electron acceptors, such as manganese, sulfate, fumarate, nitrate, arsenate, iron and carbon dioxide (Clauwaert et al., 2007; Cournet et al., 2010). Interestingly, the use of carbon dioxide as an electron acceptor for algal-based biocathode can be a promising strategy to reduce the carbon toxicity effect in the atmosphere.

The typical development of new electrodes is initiated with a small dimension to avoid a huge material cost in a large scale. As the dimension of a reactor increases, the size of electrodes should increase accordingly. However, a high current generation of lab-scale electrodes does not increase proportionately with the electrode size. Hankin et al. (2017) hypothesised that the effects of electrode configuration and geometry in an electrochemical reactor influence the performance of electrodes with 0.1 scale range and larger. The authors also suggested that the current dissemination in large electrodes may be non-uniform because of potential losses in a current dissemination layer. Despite the use of a highly conductive substrate, a 3D porous structure, a nanocatalyst or a biocathode, more electrical contact points should be provided on an electrode surface to ensure an adequate charge transport throughout a substrate over a long distance. In relation to electrode stability, a biocathode may be a promising approach for an economic system in the future. However, real data from a large-scale MDC system are yet to be demonstrated.

#### 5.3. Issues related to membrane fouling and solutions

An ion exchange membrane is one of the main components in the MDC system as it creates different chambers to accommodate different reactions and functions and allow the transport of specific ions. The MDC activity is closely influenced by membrane conditions (desalination and wastewater treatment processes). The primary issue with membranes in BESs is fouling. Fouling is more drastic when actual wastewater and seawater are used because of more complex compositions than simulated wastewater and saline solution. Two fouling types are identified: biofouling and scaling. Membrane biofouling takes place when a membrane is in contact with organic matter and microorganisms present in real wastewater (Vrijenhoek et al., 2001) and transparent exopolymer particles from seawater. Both substances can initiate the formation of biofilms (Yiantsios and Karabelas, 1998). Meanwhile, the deposition of inorganic materials can form scaling.

An investigation related to long-term effects (8 months) on membrane fouling in a MDC has found that scaling in CEMs is not noticeable. Furthermore, biofouling formed at an AEM increases the MDC resistance, thus reducing both current generation and desalination efficiency (Luo et al., 2012b). However, the finding is impractical for real applications because the desalination chamber is filled with the simulated seawater of NaCl and NaHCO<sub>3</sub>. Conversely, another study has shown that the resistance of CEMs because inorganic scaling increases to a greater degree than AEM does, suggesting that CEMs require more maintenance during the MDC operation (Ping et al., 2013). Another study has shown that the existence of cations such as Ca<sup>2+</sup> and Mg<sup>2+</sup> can substantially reduce the desalination efficiency and power generation, whereas anions such as Br<sup>-</sup> and SO<sub>4</sub><sup>2-</sup> have no significant effect on system performance (Luo et al., 2012a). Contrary to membrane scaling, biofouling on AEMs does not show any radical effect on the MDC activity (Luo et al., 2012a). In another observation, a reduction of Coulombic efficiency, salt removal rate and power density are attributed to biofouling on CEMs affecting aerobic biocathode MDCs after 5500 h of operation Science of the Total Environment xxx (xxxx) xxx

(Zhang et al., 2016). A study has suggested that an effective way to restore the MDC performance is to replace membranes (Zhang et al., 2016), which inevitably require additional cost for membrane replacement.

Unlike biofouling on IEMs, biofouling on an FO membrane has been reported to improve the generation of electricity by 50% after the addition of a small amount of HCL for buffering purposes, but it does not affect the water flux (Ge and He, 2012). In another set of experiment, the fouled FO membrane diminishes the water flux function but improves the current generation (Ge and He, 2012). However, an attempt to do membrane backwash by using NaCl (0.2–0.5 M) does not significantly overcome biofouling membranes (Ge and He, 2012). The current enhancement is attributed to fouling-assisted enhanced ion diffusion and ion exchange/neutralisation mechanism, which is discovered in a MFC system (Zhu et al., 2016). It is also applicable to explain a similar event in MDC. Hence, FO membranes can be a potential fouling-tolerant separator for BES technologies, including MDCs.

Fouling is a significant weakness that hinders the use of membranes for industrial scale. However, if a fouling phenomenon is deeply investigated and understood with appropriate prevention and control, the formation of fouling can be minimised or removed completely. For this purpose, the structure and fouling composition should be carefully observed, and fouling on the MDC performance should be investigated. Various approaches have been suggested to control or prevent fouling. The current trend of control and prevention has been devoted to the invention of membrane materials integrated with antifouling properties (Mulyati et al., 2012, 2013; Vaselbehagh et al., 2014). However, antifouling-integrated membrane only target specific fouling types, which are impractical to prevent numerous types of fouling from a complex solution. Hence, more research should focus the efficacy of existing modified membranes and modified IEMs, which are resistant to fouling having various properties. The physicochemical characteristics of different fouling types and their mixtures are also another key factors in understanding the underlying mechanism of fouling.

A conventional technique of pressure-driven processes as a pretreatment technique is potential because it avoids the contact of fouling agents on IEMs (Nataraj et al., 2007; Shi et al., 2014; Yang and Yang, 2004), but this technique incurs additional cost and reduces profit margin. Alternatively, methods such as overlimiting current (OC) (Bukhovets et al., 2011; Nikonenko et al., 2014) and pulse electric field (PEF) (Malek et al., 2013; Nikonenko et al., 2010) may be able to solve the fouling problem soon because it does not require additional investment and suitable to prevent and control various fouling types. Practically, the electrical input can be harvested from the generated power output from MDCs. Furthermore, OC and PEF can reduce the concentration of polarisation, which is another major problem, leading to an increase in the processing cost. However, OC is immature in terms of the mechanical feasibility against fouling, and PEF is more established and offers an in situ cleaning for membrane fouling having different natures, in addition to minimising concentration polarisation and simple installation. Although a PEF has been successfully carried out on a laboratory scale, the abovementioned advantages are also promising for industrial scale.

The in situ electrolytic cleaning of membrane modules by using electrically conductive feed spacers is an encouraging solution for field applications. Studies on feed spacers of membrane modules are necessary to optimise the distance that separates adjacent membrane layers. Many investigations have been carried out through computer modelling at a lab scale (Bucs et al., 2014, 2015; Fimbres-Weihs and Wiley, 2010; Siddiqui et al., 2017). Additionally, state-of-the-art feed spacers with new features are an attractive option for reducing fouling in modules by enhancing the shear forces of the membrane surface. The main challenge is to advance the fabrication of a conductive membrane through feed spacer optimisation so that membrane cleaning by using the PEF technique can be realised for an industrial scale with minimal power utilisation.

M.N.I. Salehmin, S.S. Lim, I. Satar et al.

#### 5.4. Challenges and solutions for actual wastewater and seawater treatment

The use of simulated wastewater (e.g. acetate) and seawater (e.g. NaCl) in a laboratory cannot represent the exact performance of MDCs during a field application. Besides, a cross-comparison on the reported performance of MDCs is difficult because the system performance is often affected by a variety of factors that generally have a different experimental setup where accurate information is usually lacking. In contrast to acetate-based substrates designed to simulate real wastewater, actual wastewater with an unknown composition can come from different sources, such as dewatered sludge, sewage sludge, domestic wastewater, industrial wastewater, leachate and engine oil. The realisation of MDCs for field applications is exceptionally challenging because of the complex nature of these wastewater, high concentrations and the existence of recalcitrant compounds. A different wastewater source also leads to the varied MDC performance amongst the reported studies with regard to COD removal, hydraulic retention time and power generation.

Although the different concentrations of NaCl are studied to simulate seawater in most of the lab-scale MDC systems, the inherent composition of real seawater contains more than Na<sup>+</sup> and Cl<sup>-</sup>, which include magnesium (Mg<sup>2+</sup>), sulfate (SO<sub>2</sub><sup>4-</sup>), potassium (K<sup>+</sup>) and calcium (Ca<sup>2+</sup>). These ions make up about 99% of all sea salts (Castro and Huber, 1992). Competitive ion transportation across AEMs and CEMs during desalination is expected, bringing more fouling and scaling issues to the membrane. For all types of MDCs, the use of real wastewater as a substrate can remarkably reduce the COD removal rate and maximum power density compared with that of the systems by using acetate. Moreover, an OsMFC system operated with actual wastewater and seawater exhibits a decrease in water flux across the FO membrane in contrast to the use of sodium chloride or acetate (Ge et al., 2013; Zhang et al., 2011).

Linking individual cells/reactor modules hydraulically in series or parallel allows each cell receives the effluent from the previous cell, which is used to a nearly complete COD removal and desalination (Dong et al., 2017; Kim and Logan, 2011c; Qu et al., 2013; Zuo et al., 2016a). As complex organic substrates are broken down, a simpler substrate composition becomes available to cater to the growth of microbes in subsequent cell/reactors. The HRT should be adjusted on the basis of the composition and waste strength to accomplish this strategy. The pre-treatment of wastewater, such as pH adjustments, addition of buffers, improvement of conductivity and addition of carbon sources, are also substantial to improve the performance of MDCs or minimise the culture start-up times. However, these alteration methods may elevate operational costs. Amongst the proposed pre-treatment method, pH adjustment is more preferred due to its simplicity and proven practical in an industrial scale.

Adopting the protocol from conventional seawater reverse osmosis (SWRO) technology, the feed water must undergo pre-treatment to minimise the unwanted fouling materials from seawater because a poor feed water quality leads to shortening the lifetime of the RO membrane; thus, it has high maintenance costs. Pre-treatment can modify the biological and physicochemical properties of feed water, leading to an increase in the SWRO performance. Several traditional and modern pre-treatment techniques have been widely used in SWRO desalination, which is also adaptable to MDC. The pre-treatment includes pH adjustment, coagulation/flocculation, medium filtration and scale inhibition. As a result of membrane technological enhancement, the pretreatment approach for feed water is advanced through microfiltration (MF) and ultrafiltration (UF) (Valavala et al., 2011). Membrane-based pre-treatment is more attractive and has been widely used to improve the performance in SWRO (Abdessemed and Nezzal, 2008; Amy et al., 2017; Prihasto et al., 2009), which is also adaptable for an MDC system.

Wastewater and seawater pre-treatments in conventional water reclamation technology are as crucial as in MDC systems. A direct assimilation of pre-treatment strategy as used in the conventional treatment is deemed realistic for MDCs to expedite use of the MDC technology for field applications. As mentioned above, pH adjustment and microfiltration/ultrafiltration are the most practical for the large MDC operation of wastewater treatment and desalination, respectively.

### 5.5. Negative net energy balance and recommendation to alleviate the issues

For MDC commercialisation, technological barriers described earlier should be overcome, and the marketability of this technology should be identified in the first place. The construction cost should be considered when the scale of a reactor is increased. Energy requirement commonly accounts for a large percentage of operating costs. Although MDCs can extract energy sources from wastewater, they require energy to operate. Thus, a net energy balance should be assessed precisely by considering the power consumption to run a system. An energy balance analysis is performed on several MDC technologies, including CMDC, MREC, OsMFC and MBR (Yang et al., 2019). Except MRECs, the energy consumption of all these systems is high, exceeding the amount of energy the system can generate. Although an MREC requires a low amount of energy input to operate, the energy retrieved from the system is still considerably low for an industrial scale (Yang et al., 2019).

A continuous effort to improve this technological challenge is believed to enhance the efficiency of the system by targeting a zero net energy balance. The target is achievable by obeying the following recommendation: 1) flowing the saline water into the desalination chamber at a high flow rate, promoting a high salt removal rate and minimising energy input; 2) empowering MDCs with an applied voltage to improve the desalination rate and reduce the total energy consumption (Luo et al., 2013; Mehanna et al., 2010b; Zhu et al., 2014); 3) exploiting the use of stored energy from abundant renewable energy for system operation; 4) optimising the power requirement for recirculation pumps to significantly minimise power input with a low effect on desalination performance; 5) concentrating on the self-energy sufficiency system such as in MREC by optimising the number of the membrane in the RED stack and the flow rate of LC and HC solutions to increase the energy recovery that fit for a scale-up. A concerted effort to reduce the capital cost of MDCs is critical to achieve this significant milestone.

### 5.6. High capital cost and reduction strategies

The capital cost for the MDC system is considerably higher than the standalone MFC system, MEC and conventional wastewater treatment of activated sludge in the order of MDC > MEC > MFC > activated sludge mainly because of the additional membrane, compartment and electrode material. If the construction cost of MEC by using laboratory materials and designs is estimated to 800 times greater than an anaerobic digester (Rozendal et al., 2008), the construction cost for a MDC reactor must be significantly higher. Hence, the capital cost for scaling-up MDC systems is imperative as it influences the profit margin of the generated valuable products. Notably, the construction cost for the assembly and coupling type of MDCs is much higher than the standalone MDC. Although reducing the cost for a reactor setup, an electrode and a membrane material is rather manageable, the overall cost for MDCs such as construction, operation and maintenance cost is still considerably high for field applications (Zhang and Angelidaki, 2016).

(Zhang and Angelidaki, 2016) pointed out that the estimated capital densities of MDC, MEDCC, MREC and MREEC can reach 7105, 9237, 10,658 and 11,842  $\$  m<sup>-3</sup>, respectively. The cost analysis reveals that polycarbonate for reactor construction holds the largest portion of the overall cost for all types of MDCs, followed by BPMs, IEMs, cathodes (platinum catalysed), anodes and power supplies (Zhang and Angelidaki, 2016). An earlier report has estimated that the largest expenditure for a lab-scale single BES cell design is allocated for cathodes, which account for 47%; meanwhile, about 40% is expected to be

#### M.N.I. Salehmin, S.S. Lim, I. Satar et al.

primarily spent on the current collector for scaling up (Rozendal et al., 2008). A considerable investment for the current collector at a large scale is considered relevant to cater a high charge transfer throughout a large reactor, allowing a high BES performance.

From the perspective of MDC systems, membrane cost can become the most prominent investment, especially for MREC and MRECC, to a large extent. A large fraction of capital cost is allocated for a Nafion membrane and a platinum-based cathode, which accounts for up to 85%, corresponding to \$471.2  $m^{-2}$  and \$589  $m^{-2}$  for the membrane and the cathode, respectively (Rozendal et al., 2008). Several alternative membranes have been proposed to replace Nafion membranes. For instance, Ultrex membranes have been widely used (Chen et al., 2012a; Clauwaert and Verstraete, 2009; Luo et al., 2014) due to relatively low cost (\$ 130 m<sup>-2</sup>) (Li et al., 2014). For even cheaper membranes, Zirfon ion-permeable membrane offers  $53 \text{ m}^{-2}$  (Pant et al., 2010a), and it has been successfully used in BESs. Moruno et al. (2018) reported that the non-patterned AEM of quaternary ammonium poly(2,6-dimethyl 1,4-phenylene oxide) (OAPPO) has realised a 1.6-fold higher desalination rate when it is benchmarked with a commercially available AEM. The improvement is ascribed to its greater ionic conductivity and an adequately thin membrane, leading to a minimised area-specific resistance. The development of this membrane is a step towards cost reduction for an MDC system while maintaining better performance than the commercial AEM.

Platinum (Pt) has been widely used in a research on BESs because of a high catalytic activity where a stable cathode activity must be achieved. However, large-scale Pt applications are not feasible because of the high cost and negative impact on the environment (Kundu et al., 2013). Most studies have focused more on the development of

#### Science of the Total Environment xxx (xxxx) xxx

cost-effective alternative materials, considering that the material cost used in the lab is sufficiently high. As previously mentioned, nickel-, stainless steel- or MoS<sub>2</sub>-based cathodes have shown a comparable or better catalytic performance than that of a Pt-based cathode at a considerably low cost (i.e.  $370 \text{ m}^{-2}$  for Ni and  $57 \text{ m}^{-2}$  for MoS<sub>2</sub>-coated stainless steel (Selembo et al., 2009, 2010; Tokash and Logan, 2011). A low cost and stable material should be developed, but it is compromised with a high catalytic activity as a result of a high catalytic surface area, which can be achieved through nanostructuring. In the same concern, a biocathode has been considered as an attractive alternative to the precious metal cathode indebted by its simple preparation, relatively low operating cost, the absence of metal catalysts or charge scavenger, good stability and green strategy. However, the effectivity of a biocathode at a large-scale operation remains unidentified. Therefore, biofilms that are more effective and have higher tolerance should be developed and investigated.

One of the main attractions of BESs is the energy recovery from wastewater treatment, which is more appealing than conventional treatments (Escapa et al., 2012; Gil-Carrera et al., 2013; Heidrich et al., 2013). Cusick et al. (2010) estimated that the energy recovered in a BES can reach  $0.19 \text{ kg}^{-1}$  COD at a fixed price of hydrogen ( $6 \text{ kg}^{-1}$ ). However, the cost estimation is only based on the balance between the energy input into the BES and hydrogen generation. Another benefit of BES is the production of a low amount of biomass relative to aerobic treatment (Logan, 2008; Wang and Ren, 2013). This privilege affords to reduce the operation cost in BESs as the energy requirement for activated sludge normally accounts for 50% of operation cost (Ahn and Logan, 2010), requiring ~0.6 kWh m<sup>-3</sup>, and half of which is mainly to pump air for an aeration basin (McCarty et al., 2011). Indeed, this

#### Table 3

Summary of the prevailing challenges and potential mitigation strategies for scaling-up MDC.

Ch	allenges	Detail of challenges	Mitigation strategies
1)	Cell/reactor configuration based on large-scale specification	• Lack of knowledge and understanding on how to push from a prototype scale to a pilot scale	<ul> <li>Carry out critical analysis to recognise factors responsible for the failure or unsat- isfactory output from the scaled-up reactor</li> <li>Activate more pilot-scale research</li> <li>Use actual wastewater and seawater</li> </ul>
		<ul> <li>Poor mass transfer and low power density</li> <li>Membrane deformation</li> <li>High internal resistance</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Use anode with a large surface area (e.g. carbon brush)</li> <li>Install a supporting structure</li> <li>Optimise the distance between an anode and a cathode</li> <li>Optimise the number of membrane pairs if RED is used</li> </ul>
2)	Low conductivity and unstable electrode	<ul> <li>Incomplete COD removal and desalination</li> <li>Poor electrocatalytic activity of carbon electrode</li> <li>Low microbial attachment on the electrode</li> <li>Passive redox kinetics of air cathode</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Assemble the identical MDC units or couple with existing technology</li> <li>Develop 3D porous electrodes for anode materials</li> <li>Develop nanocatalyst-loaded 3D macroporous</li> <li>Modify a carbon electrode with aryl diazonium</li> <li>Expose one side of air cathede to the atmosphere to capture an optimum ovygen level</li> </ul>
		Expensive platinum as a cathode	<ul> <li>Electrodeposition of nanoparticles on a hydrogen evolution reaction (HER) catalyst</li> <li>Use activated carbon with a considerably high surface area</li> <li>Substitute with stainless steel, nickel foam and MoS<sub>2</sub></li> <li>Use a biocathode</li> </ul>
3)	Membrane biofouling	<ul> <li>Lack of knowledge on the mechanism of mem- brane biofouling and scaling</li> <li>Membrane replacement incur an additional cost</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Carefully observe the structure, composition and effect of fouling on the performance of MDCs</li> <li>Integrate the membrane with antifouling properties</li> <li>Employ a pressure-driven technique</li> <li>Apply overlimiting current (OC) or pulse electric field (PEF)</li> </ul>
4)	Low actual wastewater treatment and desalination process	<ul> <li>The complex nature of the various source of wastewater</li> <li>Exhibited a drop in water flux across the FO membrane</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Integrate a membrane with a feed spacer</li> <li>Link individual cells/reactor modules hydraulically in series or parallel</li> <li>Pretreat wastewater such as buffer addition, pH adjustments, conductivity increment, carbon source addition, coagulation/flocculation and medium filtration</li> </ul>
5)	Negative net energy balance	<ul><li>Ineffective conventional pretreatment technique</li><li>Energy consumption exceeded the amount of energy the system can generate</li></ul>	<ul> <li>Use advance microfiltration (MF), ultrafiltration (UF) or membrane-based pretreatment</li> <li>Introduce a high feeding rate of saline water into the desalination chamber</li> <li>Empower MDCs with continuously applied voltage</li> </ul>
6)	High capital cost	<ul><li>Expensive Nafion membrane</li><li>Expensive Platinum as cathode</li></ul>	<ul> <li>Exploit the stored energy from the abundant renewable energy for system operation</li> <li>Optimise the power requirement for recirculation pumps</li> <li>Emphasise on the self-energy sufficiency systems such as MREC</li> <li>Replace Nafion with an Ultrex membrane or a Zirfon ion-permeable membrane</li> <li>Substitute Pt with nickel-, stainless steel- or MoS<sub>2</sub>-based cathode as they have shown a comparable or better catalytic performance than that Pt-based cathode</li> <li>Increase the surface-active area of the electrode through nanostructuring</li> </ul>

### M.N.I. Salehmin, S.S. Lim, I. Satar et al.

estimation can reduce the energy requirement cost in BESs, including MDCs.

A recent scale-up progress on MDC systems is one magnitude smaller than that of anaerobic digesters and desalination plants, and the precise estimation of the capital cost is impractical to be conducted at this scale. This phenomenon is due to a significant difference in material costs between high-quality materials for research use and low-cost industrial products. However, future scale-up studies on MDCs should focus and optimise the utilisation of cost-effective materials for reactor designs, electrodes, membranes and electrical connectors. Additionally, a future large-scale MDC studies should investigate the feasibility of a biocathode versus a bioanode over wastewater treatment, desalination and energy production. Above all, MDC technology can only become economically favourable if the capital cost is traded-off by highly profitable products such as fuel or value-added chemical production. A summarised discussion under this topic is provided in Table 3.

### 6. Integrating MDCs with existing water reclamation technologies and future prospects

Nowadays, RO stands as a dominant option for harnessing freshwater from brackish water and seawater, where approximately 60% of global desalination capacity is dominated by RO plants (Voith, 2010). The rest of the water reclamation technology mainly goes to distillation and electrodialysis technology. However, the downside of these technologies is energy intensive and hence costly. These technologies have been well accepted due to an absolute demand for clean water and progressive research towards technological enhancement and gradual cost reduction of RO technique. In the past, conventional RO was limited to low- and medium-desalination capacity. However, in recent years, RO technology has been applied to large desalination of brackish water. It is mainly attributed to the decreased energy consumption of brackish water and the continuous advancement of membrane technology. Seawater desalination using RO has also been exploited, but it has an elevated cost. Attractively, issues can be potentially alleviated using MDC technology as a pre-desalination system to reduce salinity before it can be further desalinated with RO; thus, the energy consumed by the RO device is decreased.

Certain MDC technologies, such as CMDCs and MRECs, offer desalination with electricity or fuel generation (Chen et al., 2011; Kim and Logan, 2011b; Tufa et al., 2016), which can be potentially harvested to power a system's operation. Connecting multiple MDC units that form an assembly system or coupling with other BES technologies can accelerate the use of MDC technologies into practical applications (Dong et al., 2017; Wen et al., 2014; Yuan et al., 2015; Zhang and He, 2012a, b). A former approach is more practical to avoid complexity in terms of operation and maintenance when MDC is integrated with an existing RO infrastructure. Partial or almost complete desalination has been achieved through an assembly system (Kim and Logan, 2011c; Qu et al., 2013; Zuo et al., 2016a), minimising the energy requirement for an RO operation and extending the RO membrane lifetime.

Combining MDCs with the existing wastewater treatment technology such as anaerobic digester (AD) can pave the way for industrialisation. In brief, AD is a series of processes of breaking down biodegradable materials by microorganisms without the presence of oxygen. The process typically utilised for domestic or industrial purposes to treat wastewater or to generate fuels (biogas). In 2016, 60.8 billion m<sup>3</sup> of biogas was produced in the world that contained the energy potential of approximately 1.31 exajoule (EJ) (Association, 2018). However, achieving COD removal that meets the effluent quality standard is a major hurdle in an AD process, especially the elimination of nutrients, such as nitrogen and phosphorus. A nitrogen-rich waste cannot be removed in AD process, given that no oxidising agents present in AD. Nevertheless, oxidising agents such as oxygen, nitrate, nitrite and sulfate should not be added due to an additional -330 mV redox potential is required to maximise the AD performance (Zupančič and Grilc, Science of the Total Environment xxx (xxxx) xxx

2012). Therefore, an AD system needs a supporting process to extensively remove the effluent COD and nutrients (Deng et al., 2006, 2008), which increase operational and maintaining costs. Hence, the proposal of integrating AD and MDC can extend the COD removal and elimination of nitrogen-rich waste in a DA-MDC (Liu et al., 2019b,c) or SMDDC and SMDARC (Zhang and Angelidaki, 2013, 2015b). Moreover, channelling the sludge from an anaerobic digester into the MDC system may potentially reduce sludge production via microbial oxidation in an anode. Additionally, the start-up culture enrichment in MDCs can be potentially shortened as it is supplied with an active microbe-containing influent from an anaerobic digester.

The idea of integrating an MDC with RO is to exploit an existing membrane-based RO facility if a pilot-scale MDC will be performed in the future. Hence, no additional cost is needed to build a RO system. In a conventional RO technology, the energy required to desalinate water is proportional to the initial concentration of water salinity (RO influent). Coupling a MDC with RO can benefit 63–70% reduced salinity from MDCs, which operate without power input (Jacobson et al., 2011a; Mehanna et al., 2010b). Further processing the pre-desalinated water (>50% desalinated water) into the RO system may prolong the shelf life of the RO membrane, thereby lowering the capital cost for membrane replacement. Despite the mentioned advantages, the maximum volumetric desalination rate should be considered in MDCs to cater a large volume of freshwater that needs to be produced at a fast rate in the RO process.

In this section, a proposed integrated system involves the initial anaerobic digestion of domestic or industrial wastewater to yield biogas. The treated sludge-containing effluent from the anaerobic reactor is channelled to the assembled MDCs to fuel the EAB in the system. Simultaneously, the desalination of seawater takes place in the MDC as a pretreatment prior to a complete desalination in the RO device. The selected MDC systems, namely, CMDC, OsMDC, MREC and MEDCC, are proposed to be integrated with the existing infrastructure of AD and RO technologies, which are designed as AD-CMDC-RO, AD-OsMDC-RO, AD-MREC-RO and AD-MEDCC-RO, respectively. Each MDC comprises four identical hydraulically connected units. No single pilot study on MDC has been reported, the present review is trying to determine the applicability of these integrated systems based on their weighted score on the installation cost, operating cost, energy requirement, maintenance cost, COD removal efficiency, desalination efficiency, energy production efficiency and environmental impact (Fig. 12). The evaluation is also supported by the pros and cons of each MDC design, in addition to the reported performance of selected MDCs.

#### 6.1. Prospect 1 (P1): AD-CMDC-RO

In Section 4, the CMDC in assembly orientation not only alleviates the pH imbalance issue, which typically occurs in standalone CMDC, it also increases the total NaCl removal from 76  $\pm$  1% to 97  $\pm$  1% when the HRT is extended from 1 day to 2 days. This achievement deserves the highest score for desalination efficiency (Table 4). Although the Coulombic efficiency is significantly reduced (49  $\pm$  4% to 35  $\pm$  1%) as a result of an increased HRT, the total COD removal is not significantly changed (60  $\pm$  2%, 2 days; 59  $\pm$  2%, 1 day). If a similar performance can be maintained at a larger scale, the integration of CMDCs with AD and RO can be a promising prospect in the future.

The realisation of CMDC must consider the installation, operating and maintenance cost. The cost includes the construction of four identical cells, the installation of four pairs of AEMs and CEMs, a set of hydraulic tubes connecting individual cells and tubes channelling effluent in the integrated AD-CMDC-RO system, with the operation of three pumping devices.

The ORR through an air cathode mechanism is applied on the basis of a documented CMDC design, thereby eliminating the need for an additional energy for aeration. However, the downside of air cathode application is its sluggish reaction (Al-Mamun et al., 2018), and ORR requires

M.N.I. Salehmin, S.S. Lim, I. Satar et al.

Science of the Total Environment xxx (xxxx) xxx

### **Selection criteria**



Fig. 12. Selection criteria for the potential prospect of MDCs.

higher potential than HER at pH 7. Therefore, the recovery of power output from the air cathode-installed CMDC to self-power the system may not be effective at a large scale. Even if excess energy such as renewable energy is accessible to generate hydrogen through MEDC (A-type CMDC), directly powering the pumps, which are used for CMDC and RO devices, is more preferable.

A life cycle assessment study on MDCs has demonstrated that the polytetrafluoroethylene (PTFE) binder used for the manufacturing of cell chambers and IEMs can contribute to significant environmental impacts (Zhang et al., 2018).

#### 6.2. Prospect 2 (P2): AD-OsMDC-RO

The prospect of AD-OsMDC-RO offers a lower installation cost than the AD-CMDC-RO. The AEM is replaced by the FO membrane in

Tabl	e 4
------	-----

	anlanting	anitania	l			£	intonnatod	MDCa	AD	and DO
1 DP	Selection	Criteria	and	weiomen	SCOLE	101	Inteorated	IVIT A S	W/IIII ALL	and RU
1 IIC	Sciection	critcritt	unu	weighteeu	SCOLC	101	meesiacea	IVID CS	with the	unu no.

Selection criteria	Weightage	Score				
	(%)	P1 (CMDC)	P2 (OsMDC)	P3 (MREC)	P4 (MEDCC)	
Installation cost	10	5	9	1	3	
Operating cost	5	6	6	1	4	
Maintenance cost	5	5	6	1	3	
Energy requirement	20	6	6	9	2	
COD removal efficiency	15	6	9	9	3	
Desalination efficiency	15	9	2	7	7	
Energy production	20	5	3	9	3	
Environmental impact	10	6	9	4	4	
Total	100	6.1	5.8	6.6	3.5	

OsMDC, which is much cheaper than the CMDC; as such, the highest score for installation cost is obtained. The operating cost, maintenance cost and energy requirement for OsMDC may be equal in comparison with CMDC. However, a slightly lower maintenance cost may be imposed to OsMDC because of the fouling-tolerant properties of the FO membrane (Ge and He, 2012). However, the extent is not yet determined.

In terms of COD removal efficiency, OsMDC can achieve 92% in 21 days with a single cell (Ismail and Ibrahim, 2015). A complete COD removal is deemed feasible in an assembled system of four OsMDC units. Thus, AD-OsMDC-RO is credited with the highest point. OsMDC has been proven for the treatment of high-salinity waters because of a stronger water flux for a dilution effect (Zhang and He, 2012b). Although the process is beneficial to the extraction of water from an anode chamber and the decrease in conductivity, OsMDCs do not perform better in terms of salt removal than CMDCs (Zhang and He, 2012b). In this case, OsMDC only gained two points.

One main advantage of the FO membrane is the ability to increase the current generation even under a fouling condition (Ismail and Ibrahim (2015). The phenomenon is driven by the cake-enhanced concentration polarisation in a fouled membrane, which improves ion transport, thus producing a higher electricity than that of prior fouling (Ge and He, 2012). However, a single OsMDC only produces 48.52 mW m<sup>-2</sup> (Ismail and Ibrahim, 2015), which is much smaller than a single MREC unit can generate, that is, 800 mW m<sup>-2</sup> (Kim and Logan, 2011c). Therefore, AD-OsMDC-RO receives three points for energy production.

According to the life cycle assessment of MDC (Zhang et al., 2018), the effect of OsMDC to the environment is supposed to be lesser than CMDC systems because of the absence of AEMs; therefore, AD-OsMDC-RO attains the highest score.

M.N.I. Salehmin, S.S. Lim, I. Satar et al.

### 6.3. Prospect 3 (P3): AD-MREC-RO

Amongst MDCs, MRECs require the highest number of membrane pairs (AEM|CEM) to create multiple narrow chambers for reverse electrodialysis. Significantly high installation, operation and maintenance cost are anticipated, so they deserve a lowest score. In MRECs, a high energy requirement for pumping is needed for wastewater influent, high and low feed concentrations (LC and HC). Ideally, HC can also be the feed solution for cathodes because of high conductivity; therefore, a single pump can be used for dual purposes.

One main advantage of MREC is the ability to self-drive the system because of the recovered energy of substrate oxidation by the EAB and salinity-gradient power (seawater: freshwater, 50:1), which can contribute to 0.2–0.3 and 0.5–0.6 V, respectively (Kim and Logan, 2011a). For pilot testing, the proposed integration of the AD-MREC-RO system is ideal to be located at the vicinity of freshwater as a low concentration (LC) solution and seawater as the source of a high concentration (HC) solution.

An early study on MREC has demonstrated that 4.3 W m<sup>-2</sup> is generated, and 98% COD is removed when it is equipped with RED cells containing five membrane pairs with a salinity ratio of 50 at 1.55 mL min<sup>-1</sup> (Kim and Logan, 2011b). Surprisingly, the energy for pumping only accounts for <2% of the generated power (Kim and Logan, 2011b). Therefore, the highest score is credited to energy requirement, COD removal and energy production efficiency if a similar performance can be preserved at a large scale.

The use of MREC for hydrogen production is attractive and economically benefits systems. The price of hydrogen as fuel is already competitive with fossil-based fuels in niche applications ( $$3.7 kg^{-1}$ ; Glenk and Reichelstein, 2019). Hydrogen is one of the highest energy densities per mass than that of fossil-based fuel, which can be harvested using a fuel cell system. For example, MREC with a hydrogen production of 27 mL H<sub>2</sub> production at 1.2 m<sup>3</sup> H<sub>2</sub> m<sup>-3</sup> d<sup>-1</sup> is recovered with sufficiently five pairs of membrane pairs (AEMs and CEMs) by relying on electron generation from substrate oxidation and salinity-gradient potential (Luo et al., 2013). However, without the integration of microbial culture (electrodialysis mode), a RED cell requires 25 membrane pairs to produce a power density of 3 W m<sup>-2</sup> at a salinity ratio of 50 (Tufa et al., 2016). These results show that the application of MREC can surpass conventional electrodialysis in producing energy at minimal membrane pairs; thus, the cost is reduced.

Although the installation of additional membranes, which are higher than CMDC, OsMDC and MEDCC can contribute to an increase in cost, the continuous improvement in membrane advancement may gradually allow a trade-off between high capital cost and high energy recovery efficiency in the future. A low-cost and high-quality membrane is expected to be invented through technological advancement in the near future. Valuable fuel or energy production without energy input is more economically favourable.

Like CMDC, MREC may implicate a more significant environmental impact because of the number of membrane pairs used. However, when MREC is integrated into the existing RO plant, it can reduce the energy consumption of RO operation and be operated by recycling the wasted brine from the RO plant process as a concentrate and wastewater effluent as a diluate in the RED stack cell. This alternative may alleviate the environmental problem faced by the RO desalination industry.

#### 6.4. Prospect 4 (P4): AD-MEDCC-RO

With the additional chamber and membrane for acid production, an increase in installation, operation and maintenance cost is foreseen, which may be comparable with MREC. A lab-scale investigation has demonstrated that an additional number of a membrane with optimised orientation is still needed to improve desalination and chemical production (Chen et al., 2012b; Liu et al., 2015; Luo et al., 2017).

#### Science of the Total Environment xxx (xxxx) xxx

An external energy is required to enhance ion removal in saline solution, substrate oxidation and ORR (Chen et al., 2012a,b; Liu et al., 2015; Luo et al., 2017). In an MEDCC system, the problem of large pH changes in anolytes can be alleviated by the presence of an acidic chamber, which permits the transport of  $H^+$  and  $OH^-$  across a bipolar membrane and a CEM. However, the pH of catholytes becomes highly basic and creates an imbalance pH between an anode and a cathode. Theoretically, pH increases as the overpotential increases, i.e. 0.059 V/pH. Alternatively, the produced acidic solution in an acid production chamber can be directly channelled into catholytes to decrease pH, but the pumping requirement is compromised.

Even if the produced chemical can be enhanced and marketable, the revenue should be correlated with the amount of energy needed to produce the chemical, typically by targeting a maximum positive energy balance. The reported performance of chemical production from MEDCCs is still in the millimolar scale (Chen et al., 2012b; Liu et al., 2015; Luo et al., 2017); thus, further research is required. Considering the requirement of a large power input (i.e. 1.0–1.3 V (Chen et al., 2012b)) into four units of a MEDCC, its integration with AD-RO may not be sustainable because of the escalated operating cost and energy requirement to run the system. Moreover, the produced chemical needs additional step for purification, given that the actual wastewater and seawater contain complex ionic compounds, which may diffuse or cross over the membrane.

For CMDCs and MRECs, an additional chamber and a membrane can further affect the environment via chemical pollution. MEDCCs with additional membrane pairs (e.g. consecutive order of BPM-AEM-CEM) can have a commensurate environmental impact similar to that of MREC.

### 6.5. Outlook of the proposed integrated system

Table 4 shows that AD-MREC-RO is merited with the highest score. The proposed integrated system consists of four identical units of MREC, which is hydraulically connected. Each unit is installed with six AEMs and five CEMs in the RED stacked cell. The membranes are arranged consecutively to create five chambers for seawater (HC: high concentration) and five chambers for river water (LC: low concentration) (Fig. 13). The reactors are electrically and hydraulically connected in series. The large current production, which typically occurs in a large scale, can be prevented by connecting the reactor in series; hence, they can reduce the circulating current (Escapa et al., 2016). Seawater is used as a catholyte, which is pumped into a cathode chamber and flow through each HC cell in the RED stack cell. Simultaneously, river water is channelled into LC cells in the opposite direction against the seawater flow. During operation, seawater and river water flow continuously (Fig. 13). The ideal location for the selected prospect (AD-MREC-RO) is near the abundant source of seawater and river/brackish water (Fig. 14).

Fig. 14 illustrates the proposed integrated system of AD-MREC-RO involving a conventional AD and RO plants. The AD receives domestic wastewater from a residential area (line a, object 1). Under the selfpowered mode, the MREC system must first be acclimatised with potential EAB in each anode chamber by receiving the effluent from AD (line **b**, **object 2**) and flow through the anode of subsequent reactors under active anaerobic fermentation before it ends up into seawater (line c). Four MREC cells are expected to provide effluent quality that meets the standard requirement for emission (Kim and Logan (2011c). The cathode chamber is pumped with seawater and allows to flow through the HC chamber of the first and subsequent RED stacked cell in the next reactors (line d, object 2) before it flows back into seawater (line e). River water is pumped into and flows through the LC chamber in the first and subsequent RED stacked cells in the next reactor (line f, object 2). Both water sources flow simultaneously and continuously in the opposite direction to create salinity-gradient power. Finally, the diluate effluent (LC), which contains less salt from the last reactor, is channelled into the RO plant for further desalination (line g, object 3).



Fig. 13. The proposed MREC stacked system.

The desalinated water from the RO facility is distributed to a residential area (**line h**, **object 8**). One big advantage having RO connected with an MREC system is the possibility of pairing a desalination waste brine as HC (**line i**) and wastewater effluent as LC into the RED feed stream (**line j**) (Mei and Tang, 2018). Such a loop system may alleviate the issue on the absence of nearby river water and environmental issue related to waste brine disposal management from a desalination plant. The biogas production of methane from AD can be stored in a gas holder (**line k**, **object 4**) during low demand and converted to electrical energy by using the existing combined heat and power unit (**line l**, **object 5**). The stored energy can be controlled and distributed by electrical microgrids (EMs) (**line m**, **object 6**) to power up the water pump and other electrical appliances in AD-MREC-RO plant facilities (**line n**) or directed to the residential area via a power grid (**lines o & p**, **object 7 & 8**). EMs can assist the integration of renewable energy sources and turn any



**Fig. 14.** Schematic illustration of the proposed integrated AD-MREC-RO system. Each numbered object represent; 1) anearobic digester, 2) stacked MREC, 3) RO plant, 4) gas holder, 5) combine heat and power unit, 6) electrical microgrid, 7) power grid, 8) residential area.

### M.N.I. Salehmin, S.S. Lim, I. Satar et al.

conventional power system into more controllable, cost-effective and flexible systems (Zhou et al., 2014).

If hydrogen should be produced through salinity gradient power in MREC, the system can be rewarded with a positive energy balance mainly because of the ability of a self-powering system, a high energy density per mass of hydrogen and the marketability of hydrogen as fuel. However, to reuse the hydrogen to self-power the MREC system is uneconomical because the supplementary device of a proton exchange membrane fuel cell (PEMFC) requires a significant additional capital cost. The analogy is equally applicable if a renewable energy-producing device such as a solar panel or a wind turbine is to be installed nearby to power the proposed integrated plant.

### 7. Concluding remarks and recommendations for future studies

In the present review, the evolution of MDC designs aims to address the issues related to technical challenges and unsatisfactory performance that emerges from conventional standalone MDC systems. The emergence of advanced MDC designs also aims to accommodate multipurpose reactions involving value-added chemical production, biosensing and environmental remediation, in addition to wastewater treatment, desalination and energy production.

However, the multiple functions of a single MDC unit is inadequate to completely remove COD and salinity in its effluent stream. As such, the recent research trend is geared towards the formation of assemblies with identical MDC units or the coupling with other BESs. Studies have indicated that an almost complete COD removal (>85%) and desalination (>95%) have been achieved (Kim and Logan, 2011a; Qu et al., 2013; Yuan et al., 2015; Zhang and He, 2013). However, they have not been tested with actual wastewater and seawater.

Efforts devoted to scaling up MDC systems have achieved a stepwise-increment strategy from a millilitre up to a hundred-litre operating volume, highlighting that each stage has its own complexity and hurdles. The largest scale ever attempted comprises 30 units of UMDCs with a total working volume of 105 L and exhibits a highly non-uniform performance from each unit. Imbalance and poor performance are observed when MDCs are operated with synthetic wastewater and saline water. These conditions may exacerbate if actual wastewater and seawater are used. Hence, further in-depth large-scale mitigation measures utilising real wastewater and seawater are critically needed.

Before MDC technologies can be brought out of the laboratory, the prevailing challenges related to scaling up should be addressed thoroughly. While encountering the physicochemical and performance issues that arise from a large-scale MDC system, the cost estimation of building up a large cell or a reactor should not be neglected. A large capital investment is inevitable during the research and development of a high-performance MDC system. The maximum performance can be achieved by using a post-effective strategy by providing alternative material choices, construction costs and energy requirements.

Amongst MDC variabilities, we believe that the MREC, an integrated system between MREC and an existing wastewater treatment and desalination method, is likely a candidate for large-scale and pilot testing. A detailed and supportive approach to simulate the dynamic behaviour of MREC at a large scale through mathematical modelling should be conducted. In addition, system costs should be estimated in terms of economic, technical and ecological impacts by using software tools such as RESYSpro and IPSEpro, which are proficient in carrying out economic, technical and ecological analysis (Karagiannis and Soldatos, 2008).

The current status of large-scale MDC systems has indicated that the number of up-scaling studies is inadequate compared with that on MFC and MEC systems. Consequently, insufficient information is provided, delaying its practicality to satisfy the increasing needs of humans. Guided by the established and continuous progress of the up-scaling effort of other BESs (i.e. MFC and MEC systems), the present review lays out several recommendations for future up-scaling studies. With Science of the Total Environment xxx (xxxx) xxx

respect to technological challenges and techno-economic considerations, the following recommendations should be considered:

- The flat plate reactor should progress alongside tubular reactors design during the scaling-up effort to ensure adequate knowledge on the challenges and potential mitigation strategies of each design in the literature.
- If an anode is made of brush, the diameter, brush length, number of brushes, electrode orientation and spacing should be optimised to reduce internal resistance, thus increasing power generation.
- A conductive granular material should be used to reduce internal resistance, which is not promoted by nonconductive granular.
- Factors (e.g. the structural and supporting materials of a reactor) affecting the mass and charge transfer from electrolytes to electrodes and vice versa should be identified.
- The fabrication of conductive membranes should be enhanced through feed spacer optimisation to achieve industrial-scale membrane cleaning by using a PEF technique with minimal power utilisation.
- Future up-scaling studies should be operated with actual wastewater and seawater to expedite the practicality of the MDC technology.
- Wastewater and seawater influent having different natures should be preliminarily characterised to identify the compatibility of influents with operating MDC systems.
- MDC operations should be extended (>1 year) to assess the durability and performance of systems and other important measures, such as operation and maintenance costs, which are parts of the capital cost of a large-scale operation.
- The development of a large-scale MDC reactor should be coupled with an RO device of the same scale to assess the feasibility of using them with existing plants.
- Above all, if a high-efficiency wastewater treatment, a high desalination rate and a high energy production are the goals, the capital cost of operating MDC systems must be comparable with current wasteto-energy and water reclamation technologies. This aim can be achieved through critical techno-economic considerations.

### List of abbreviations

ACC	activated carbon cloth					
AD	anaerobic digester					
AEM	anion exchange membrane					
AMNRC	advanced microbial nutrient recovery cell					
AFMBR	anaerobic fluidized bed membrane bioreactor					
AnEMBR	anaerobic electrochemical membrane bioreactor					
BES	bioelectrochemical system					
BPEC	biophotoelectrochemical					
BPM	bipolar membrane					
CDI	capacitive deionisation					
CEM	cation exchange membrane					
CMDC	conventional microbial desalination cell					
COD	chemical oxygen demand					
DA-MDC	dual anode microbial desalination cell					
DC-MDC	dual cathode microbial desalination cell					
EAB	electroactive bacteria					
FO	forward osmosis					
HC	high concentration					
HER	hydrogen evolution reaction					
HFM	hollow fibre membrane					
HFM-MD	HFM-MDC					
hollow fibre membrane-microbial desalination cell						
HRT	hydraulic retention time					
IEM	ion exchange membrane					
IER	ion exchange resin					
LC	low concentration					

LCA life cycle assessment

#### M.N.I. Salehmin, S.S. Lim, I. Satar et al.

MBR	membrane bioreactor
MDCs	microbial desalination cells
MCDC	microbial capacitive deionisation cell
MEC	microbial electrosynthesis cell
MEDC	microbial electrodialysis cell
MEDCC	microbial electrodialysis and chemical production cell
MF	microfiltration
MRECC	microbial reverse electrodialysis and chemical production cell
MS-MDC	multi stage-microbial desalination cell
OC	over limiting current
ORR	Oxygen reduction reaction
PBA	photobioanode
PEF	pulse electric field
PEMFC	proton exchange membrane fuel cell
PhMDC	photosynthetic microbial desalination cell
PMDC	photomicrobial desalination cell
PTFE	polytetrafluoroethylene
QMDC	quadripartite MDC
RED	reverse electrodialysis
RMDC	recirculation microbial desalination cell
RO	reverse osmosis
SMDC	stacked microbial desalination cell
SubMDC	submersible MDC
SMDARC	submerged microbial desalination-ammonia recovery cell
SMDDC	submerged microbial desalination-denitrification cell
SWRO	seawater reverse osmosis
TDS	total dissolve solid
TTMDC	two tubular chamber MDC
UF	ultrafiltration
UMDC	up-flow microbial desalination cell

#### **CRediT** authorship contribution statement

Mohd Nur Ikhmal Salehmin: Conceptualization, Writing - Original Draft. Lim Swee Su: Writing - Review & Editing. Ibdal Satar: Writing -Review & Editing. Wan Ramli Wan Daud: Supervision, Project administration, Writing - Review & Editing,

#### **Declaration of competing interest**

The authors declare that they have no known competing financial interests or personal relationships that could have appeared to influence the work reported in this paper.

### Acknowledgement

This work was supported by the Universiti Kebangsaan Malaysia [Modal Insan: MI-2018-013].

#### References

- Abdessemed, D., Nezzal, G., 2008. Coupling softening—ultrafiltration like pretreatment of sea water case study of the Corso plant desalination (Algiers). Desalination 221, 107–113.
- Aelterman, P., Rabaey, K., Pham, H.T., Boon, N., Verstraete, W., 2006. Continuous electricity generation at high voltages and currents using stacked microbial fuel cells. Environmental Science & Technology 40, 3388–3394.
- Aelterman, P., Versichele, M., Marzorati, M., Boon, N., Verstraete, W., 2008. Loading rate and external resistance control the electricity generation of microbial fuel cells with different three-dimensional anodes. Bioresource Technology 99, 8895–8902.
- Ahn, Y., Logan, B.E., 2010. Effectiveness of domestic wastewater treatment using microbial fuel cells at ambient and mesophilic temperatures. Bioresour. Technol. 101, 469–475.
- Al-Mamun, A., Ahmad, W., Baawain, M.S., Khadem, M., Dhar, B.R., 2018. A review of microbial desalination cell technology: configurations, optimization and applications. J. Clean. Prod. 183, 458–480.
- Alvarez-Gallego, Y., Dominguez-Benetton, X., Pant, D., Diels, L., Vanbroekhoven, K., Genné, I., et al., 2012. Development of gas diffusion electrodes for cogeneration of chemicals and electricity. Electrochim. Acta 82, 415–426.
- Amy, G., Ghaffour, N., Li, Z., Francis, L., Linares, R.V., Missimer, T., et al., 2017. Membranebased seawater desalination: present and future prospects. Desalination 401, 16–21.

- An, Z., Zhang, H., Wen, Q., Chen, Z., Du, M., 2014a. Desalination combined with copper (II) removal in a novel microbial desalination cell. Desalination 346, 115–121.
- An, Z., Zhang, H., Wen, Q., Chen, Z., Du, M., 2014b. Desalination combined with hexavalent chromium reduction in a microbial desalination cell. Desalination 354, 181–188.
- Association WB. Global Bioenergy Statistics [online]. Stockholm: World Bioenergy Association. https://worldbioenergy.org/uploads/181017%20WBA%20GBS%202018\_Summary\_hq.pdf. 2018.
- Balster, J., Stamatialis, D., Wessling, M., 2010. Membrane with integrated spacer. J. Membr. Sci. 360, 185–189.
- Biffinger, J.C., Pietron, J., Ray, R., Little, B., Ringeisen, B.R., 2007. A biofilm enhanced miniature microbial fuel cell using Shewanella oneidensis DSP10 and oxygen reduction cathodes. Biosens. Bioelectron. 22, 1672–1679.
- Blair, M.F., Kokabian, B., Gude, V.G., 2014. Light and growth medium effect on Chlorella vulgaris biomass production. Journal of Environmental Chemical Engineering 2, 665–674.
- Borjas, Z., Esteve-Núñez, A., Ortiz, J.M., 2017. Strategies for merging microbial fuel cell technologies in water desalination processes: start-up protocol and desalination efficiency assessment. J. Power Sources 356, 519–528.
- Bucs, S.S., Radu, A.I., Lavric, V., Vrouwenvelder, J.S., Picioreanu, C., 2014. Effect of different commercial feed spacers on biofouling of reverse osmosis membrane systems: a numerical study. Desalination 343, 26–37.
- Bucs, S.S., Linares, R.V., Marston, J.O., Radu, A.I., Vrouwenvelder, J.S., Picioreanu, C., 2015. Experimental and numerical characterization of the water flow in spacer-filled channels of spiral-wound membranes. Water Res. 87, 299–310.
- Bukhovets, A., Eliseeva, T., Dalthrope, N., Oren, Y., 2011. The influence of current density on the electrochemical properties of anion-exchange membranes in electrodialysis of phenylalanine solution. Electrochim. Acta 56, 10283–10287.
- Butler, C.S., Clauwaert, P., Green, S.J., Verstraete, W., Nerenberg, R., 2010. Bioelectrochemical perchlorate reduction in a microbial fuel cell. Environmental Science & Technology 44, 4685–4691.
- Cao, X., Huang, X., Liang, P., Xiao, K., Zhou, Y., Zhang, X., et al., 2009. A new method for water desalination using microbial desalination cells. Environmental Science & Technology 43, 7148–7152.
- Castro, P., Huber, M.E., 1992. Marine Biology. Mosby-Year Book. Inc. St. Louis, MO, p. 592.
- Chen, X., Xia, X., Liang, P., Cao, X., Sun, H., Huang, X., 2011. Stacked microbial desalination cells to enhance water desalination efficiency. Environmental Science & Technology 45, 2465–2470.
- Chen, S., Liu, G., Zhang, R., Qin, B., Luo, Y., 2012a. Development of the microbial electrolysis desalination and chemical-production cell for desalination as well as acid and alkali productions. Environmental Science & Technology 46, 2467–2472.
- Chen, S., Liu, G., Zhang, R., Qin, B., Luo, Y., Hou, Y., 2012b. Improved performance of the microbial electrolysis desalination and chemical-production cell using the stack structure. Bioresour. Technol. 116, 507–511.
- Chen, X., Liang, P., Wei, Z., Zhang, X., Huang, X., 2012c. Sustainable water desalination and electricity generation in a separator coupled stacked microbial desalination cell with buffer free electrolyte circulation. Bioresour. Technol. 119, 88–93.
- Chen, X., Sun, H., Liang, P., Zhang, X., Huang, X., 2016. Optimization of membrane stack configuration in enlarged microbial desalination cells for efficient water desalination. Journal of Power Sources 324, 79–85.
- Chen, X., Zhou, H., Zuo, K., Zhou, Y., Wang, Q., Sun, D., et al., 2017. Self-sustaining advanced wastewater purification and simultaneous in situ nutrient recovery in a novel bioelectrochemical system. Chem. Eng. J. 330, 692–697.
- Cheng, S., Liu, W., Guo, J., Sun, D., Pan, B., Ye, Y., et al., 2014. Effects of Hydraulic Pressure on the Performance of Single Chamber Air-Cathode Microbial Fuel Cells. vol. 56 pp. 264–270.
- Clauwaert, P., Verstraete, W., 2009. Methanogenesis in membraneless microbial electrolysis cells. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 82, 829–836.
- Clauwaert, P., Rabaey, K., Aelterman, P., De Schamphelaire, L., Pham, T.H., Boeckx, P., et al., 2007. Biological denitrification in microbial fuel cells. Environmental Science & Technology 41, 3354–3360.
- Clauwaert, P., Aelterman, P., De Schamphelaire, L., Carballa, M., Rabaey, K., Verstraete, W., 2008. Minimizing losses in bio-electrochemical systems: the road to applications. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 79, 901–913.
- Cournet, A., Délia, M.-L., Bergel, A., Roques, C., Bergé, M., 2010. Electrochemical reduction of oxygen catalyzed by a wide range of bacteria including Gram-positive. Electrochem. Commun. 12, 505–508.
- Cusick, R.D., Kiely, P.D., Logan, B.E., 2010. A monetary comparison of energy recovered from microbial fuel cells and microbial electrolysis cells fed winery or domestic wastewaters. Int. J. Hydrog. Energy 35, 8855–8861.
- Cusick, R.D., Hatzell, M., Zhang, F., Logan, B.E., 2013. Minimal RED cell pairs markedly improve electrode kinetics and power production in microbial reverse electrodialysis cells. Environmental Science & Technology 47, 14518–14524.
- Davis, R.J., Kim, Y., Logan, B.E., 2013. Increasing desalination by mitigating anolyte pH imbalance using catholyte effluent addition in a multi-anode bench scale microbial desalination cell. ACS Sustain. Chem. Eng. 1, 1200–1206.
- Dekker, A., Heijne, A.T., Saakes, M., Hamelers, H.V., Buisman, C.J., 2009. Analysis and improvement of a scaled-up and stacked microbial fuel cell. Environmental Science & Technology 43, 9038–9042.
- Deng, L.-W., Zheng, P., Chen, Z.-A., 2006. Anaerobic digestion and post-treatment of swine wastewater using IC–SBR process with bypass of raw wastewater. Process Biochem. 41, 965–969.
- Deng, L., Zheng, P., Chen, Z., Mahmood, Q., 2008. Improvement in post-treatment of digested swine wastewater. Bioresour. Technol. 99, 3136–3145.
- Dong, Y., Liu, J., Sui, M., Qu, Y., Ambuchi, J.J., Wang, H., et al., 2017. A combined microbial desalination cell and electrodialysis system for copper-containing wastewater treatment and high-salinity-water desalination. J. Hazard. Mater. 321, 307–315.

#### M.N.I. Salehmin, S.S. Lim, I. Satar et al.

#### Ebrahimi, A., Kebria, D.Y., Najafpour, G.D., 2018. Co-treatment of septage and municipal wastewater in a quadripartite microbial desalination cell. Chem. Eng. J. 354, 1092–1099.

- Escapa, A., Gil-Carrera, L., García, V., Morán, A., 2012. Performance of a continuous flow microbial electrolysis cell (MEC) fed with domestic wastewater. Bioresour. Technol. 117, 55–62.
- Escapa, A., Mateos, R., Martínez, E., Blanes, J., 2016. Microbial electrolysis cells: an emerging technology for wastewater treatment and energy recovery. From laboratory to pilot plant and beyond. Renew. Sust. Energ. Rev. 55, 942–956.
- Feng, C., Hou, C.-H., Chen, S., Yu, C.-P., 2013. A microbial fuel cell driven capacitive deionization technology for removal of low level dissolved ions. Chemosphere 91, 623–628.
- Fimbres-Weihs, G., Wiley, D., 2010. Review of 3D CFD modeling of flow and mass transfer in narrow spacer-filled channels in membrane modules. Chem. Eng. Process. Process Intensif. 49, 759–781.
- Flexer, V., Chen, J., Donose, B.C., Sherrell, P., Wallace, G.G., Keller, J., 2013. The nanostructure of three-dimensional scaffolds enhances the current density of microbial bioelectrochemical systems. Energy Environ. Sci. 6, 1291–1298.
- Forrestal, C., Xu, P., Jenkins, P.E., Ren, Z., 2012a. Microbial desalination cell with capacitive adsorption for ion migration control. Bioresour. Technol. 120, 332–336.
- Forrestal, C., Xu, P., Ren, Z., 2012b. Sustainable desalination using a microbial capacitive desalination cell. Energy Environ. Sci. 5, 7161–7167.
- Forrestal, C., Stoll, Z., Xu, P., Ren, Z.J., 2015. Microbial capacitive desalination for integrated organic matter and salt removal and energy production from unconventional natural gas produced water. Environmental Science: Water Research & Technology 1, 47–55.
- Freguia, S., Rabaey, K., Yuan, Z., Keller, J., 2008. Sequential anode–cathode configuration improves cathodic oxygen reduction and effluent quality of microbial fuel cells. Water Res. 42, 1387–1396.
- Ge, Z., He, Z., 2012. Effects of draw solutions and membrane conditions on electricity generation and water flux in osmotic microbial fuel cells. Bioresour. Technol. 109, 70–76.
- Ge, Z., Ping, Q., Xiao, L., He, Z., 2013. Reducing effluent discharge and recovering bioenergy in an osmotic microbial fuel cell treating domestic wastewater. Desalination 312, 52–59.
- Gil-Carrera, L., Escapa, A., Moreno, R., Morán, A., 2013. Reduced energy consumption during low strength domestic wastewater treatment in a semi-pilot tubular microbial electrolysis cell. J. Environ. Manag. 122, 1–7.
- Glenk, G., Reichelstein, S., 2019. Economics of converting renewable power to hydrogen. Nat. Energy 4, 216–222.
- Hankin, A., Bedoya-Lora, F., Ong, C., Alexander, J., Petter, F., Kelsall, G., 2017. From millimetres to metres: the critical role of current density distributions in photoelectrochemical reactor design. Energy Environ. Sci. 10, 346–360.
- Harnisch, F., Sievers, G., Schröder, U., 2009. Tungsten carbide as electrocatalyst for the hydrogen evolution reaction in pH neutral electrolyte solutions. Appl. Catal. B Environ. 89, 455–458.
- Hays, S., Zhang, F., Logan, B.E., 2011. Performance of two different types of anodes in membrane electrode assembly microbial fuel cells for power generation from domestic wastewater. J. Power Sources 196, 8293–8300.
- He, Z., Wagner, N., Minteer, S.D., Angenent, L.T., 2006. An upflow microbial fuel cell with an interior cathode: assessment of the internal resistance by impedance spectroscopy. Environmental Science & Technology 40, 5212–5217.
- Heidrich, E., Curtis, T., Dolfing, J., 2011. Determination of the internal chemical energy of wastewater. Environmental Science & Technology 45, 827–832.
- Heidrich, E., Dolfing, J., Scott, K., Edwards, S., Jones, C., Curtis, T., 2013. Production of hydrogen from domestic wastewater in a pilot-scale microbial electrolysis cell. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 97, 6979–6989.
- Hou, C.-H., Liu, N.-L., Hsu, H.-L., Den, W., 2014a. Development of multi-walled carbon nanotube/poly (vinyl alcohol) composite as electrode for capacitive deionization. Sep. Purif. Technol. 130, 7–14.
- Hou, J., Liu, Z., Yang, S., Zhou, Y., 2014b. Three-dimensional macroporous anodes based on stainless steel fiber felt for high-performance microbial fuel cells. J. Power Sources 258, 204–209.
- Hrapovic, S., Manuel, M.-F., Luong, J., Guiot, S., Tartakovsky, B., 2010. Electrodeposition of nickel particles on a gas diffusion cathode for hydrogen production in a microbial electrolysis cell. Int. J. Hydrog. Energy 35, 7313–7320.
- Hutchinson, A.J., Tokash, J.C., Logan, B.E., 2011. Analysis of carbon fiber brush loading in anodes on startup and performance of microbial fuel cells. J. Power Sources 196, 9213–9219.
- Iskander, S.M., Zou, S., Brazil, B., Novak, J.T., He, Z., 2017. Energy consumption by forward osmosis treatment of landfill leachate for water recovery. Waste Management 63, 284–291.
- Ismail, Z.Z., Ibrahim, M.A., 2015. Desalination of oilfield produced water associated with treatment of domestic wastewater and bioelectricity generation in microbial osmotic fuel cell. J. Membr. Sci. 490, 247–255.
- Jacobson, K.S., Drew, D.M., He, Z., 2011a. Efficient salt removal in a continuously operated upflow microbial desalination cell with an air cathode. Bioresour. Technol. 102, 376–380.
- Jacobson, K.S., Drew, D.M., He, Z., 2011b. Use of a liter-scale microbial desalination cell as a platform to study bioelectrochemical desalination with salt solution or artificial seawater. Environmental Science & Technology 45, 4652–4657.
- Jafary, T., Daud, W.R.W., Ghasemi, M., Kim, B.H., Jahim, J.M., Ismail, M., et al., 2015. Biocathode in microbial electrolysis cell; present status and future prospects. Renew. Sust. Energ. Rev. 47, 23–33.
- Jafary, T., Daud, W.R.W., Aljlil, S.A., Ismail, A.F., Al-Mamun, A., Baawain, M.S., et al., 2018. Simultaneous organics, sulphate and salt removal in a microbial desalination cell with an insight into microbial communities. Desalination 445, 204–212.

- Jafary, T., Daud, W.R.W., Ghasemi, M., Bakar, M.H.A., Sedighi, M., Kim, B.H., et al., 2019. Clean hydrogen production in a full biological microbial electrolysis cell. Int. J. Hydrog. Energy 44, 30524–30531.
- Jafary, T., Al-Mamun, A., Alhimali, H., Baawain, M.S., Rahman, S., Tarpeh, W.A., et al., 2020. Novel two-chamber tubular microbial desalination cell for bioelectricity production, wastewater treatment and desalination with a focus on self-generated pH control. Desalination 481, 114358.
- Jin, X., Angelidaki, I., Zhang, Y., 2016. Microbial electrochemical monitoring of volatile fatty acids during anaerobic digestion. Environmental Science & Technology 50, 4422–4429.
- Karagiannis, I.C., Soldatos, P.G., 2008. Water desalination cost literature: review and assessment. Desalination 223, 448–456.
- Kim, Y., Logan, B.E., 2011a. Hydrogen production from inexhaustible supplies of fresh and salt water using microbial reverse-electrodialysis electrolysis cells. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 108, 16176–16181.
- Kim, Y., Logan, B.E., 2011b. Microbial reverse electrodialysis cells for synergistically enhanced power production. Environmental Science & Technology 45, 5834–5839.
- Kim, Y., Logan, B.E., 2011c. Series assembly of microbial desalination cells containing stacked electrodialysis cells for partial or complete seawater desalination. Environmental Science & Technology 45, 5840–5845.
- Kim, Y., Logan, B.E., 2013. Microbial desalination cells for energy production and desalination. Desalination 308, 122–130.
- Kim, J.R., Premier, G.C., Hawkes, F.R., Rodríguez, J., Dinsdale, R.M., Guwy, A.J., 2010. Modular tubular microbial fuel cells for energy recovery during sucrose wastewater treatment at low organic loading rate. Bioresour. Technol. 101, 1190–1198.
- Kim, J.R., Rodríguez, J., Hawkes, F.R., Dinsdale, R.M., Guwy, A.J., Premier, G.C., 2011. Increasing power recovery and organic removal efficiency using extended longitudinal tubular microbial fuel cell (MFC) reactors. Energy Environ. Sci. 4, 459–465.
- Kim, T., An, J., Jang, J.K., Chang, I.S., 2020. Determination of optimum electrical connection mode for multi-electrode-embedded microbial fuel cells coupled with anaerobic digester for enhancement of swine wastewater treatment efficiency and energy recovery. Bioresour. Technol. 297, 122464.
- Kokabian, B., Gude, V.G., 2013. Photosynthetic microbial desalination cells (PMDCs) for clean energy, water and biomass production. Environmental Science: Processes & Impacts 15, 2178–2185.
- Kundu, A., Sahu, J.N., Redzwan, G., Hashim, M., 2013. An overview of cathode material and catalysts suitable for generating hydrogen in microbial electrolysis cell. Int. J. Hydrog. Energy 38, 1745–1757.
- Kuntke, P., Geleji, M., Bruning, H., Zeeman, G., Hamelers, H., Buisman, C., 2011. Effects of ammonium concentration and charge exchange on ammonium recovery from high strength wastewater using a microbial fuel cell. Bioresour. Technol. 102, 4376–4382.
- Kuntke, P., Śmiech, K., Bruning, H., Zeeman, G., Saakes, M., Sleutels, T., et al., 2012. Ammonium recovery and energy production from urine by a microbial fuel cell. Water Res. 46, 2627–2636.
- Li, W.-W., Yu, H.-Q., He, Z., 2014. Towards sustainable wastewater treatment by using microbial fuel cells-centered technologies. Energy Environ. Sci. 7, 911–924.
- Li, X., Angelidaki, I., Zhang, Y., 2017a. Salinity-gradient energy driven microbial electrosynthesis of hydrogen peroxide. Journal of Power Sources 341, 357–365.
- Li, Y., Styczynski, J., Huang, Y., Xu, Z., McCutcheon, J., Li, B., 2017b. Energy-positive wastewater treatment and desalination in an integrated microbial desalination cell (MDC)microbial electrolysis cell (MEC). J. Power Sources 356, 529–538.
- Li, N., Wang, S., An, J., Feng, Y., 2018a. Acid pretreatment of three-dimensional graphite cathodes enhances the hydrogen peroxide synthesis in bioelectrochemical systems. Sci. Total Environ. 630, 308–313.
- Li, X., Angelidaki, I., Zhang, Y., 2018b. Salinity-gradient energy driven microbial electrosynthesis of value-added chemicals from CO<sub>2</sub> reduction. Water Res. 142, 396–404.
- Liang, Y., Feng, H., Shen, D., Li, N., Long, Y., Zhou, Y., et al., 2016. A high-performance photo-microbial desalination cell. Electrochim. Acta 202, 197–202.
- Liang, Peng, Yuan, Lulu, Yang, Xufei, Huang, Xia, et al., 2015. Influence of circuit arrangement on the performance of a microbial fuel cell driven capacitive deionization (MFC-CDI) system. Desalination 369, 68–74. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. desal.2015.03.029 In this issue.
- Lindstrand, V., Sundström, G., Jönsson, A.-S., 2000. Fouling of electrodialysis membranes by organic substances. Desalination 128, 91–102.
- Liu, J., Geise, G.M., Luo, X., Hou, H., Zhang, F., Feng, Y., et al., 2014. Patterned ion exchange membranes for improved power production in microbial reverse-electrodialysis cells. J. Power Sources 271, 437–443.
- Liu, G., Zhou, Y., Luo, H., Cheng, X., Zhang, R., Teng, W., 2015. A comparative evaluation of different types of microbial electrolysis desalination cells for malic acid production. Bioresour. Technol. 198, 87–93.
- Liu, F., Luo, S., Wang, H., Zuo, K., Wang, L., Zhang, X., et al., 2019a. Improving wastewater treatment capacity by optimizing hydraulic retention time of dual-anode assembled microbial desalination cell system. Sep. Purif. Technol. 226, 39–47.
- Liu, F., Luo, S., Wang, H., Zuo, K., Wang, L., Zhang, X., et al., 2019b. Improving Wastewater Treatment Capacity by Optimizing Hydraulic Retention Time of Dual-anode Assembled Microbial Desalination Cell System. vol. 226 pp. 39–47.
- Liu, F., Wang, L., Zuo, K., Luo, S., Zhang, X., Liang, P., et al., 2019c. A novel operational strategy to enhance wastewater treatment with dual-anode assembled microbial desalination cell. Bioelectrochemistry 126, 99–104.
- Logan, B.E., 2008. Microbial Fuel Cells. John Wiley & Sons.
- Logan, B.E., 2010. Scaling up microbial fuel cells and other bioelectrochemical systems. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 85, 1665–1671.
- Logan, B., Cheng, S., Watson, V., Estadt, G., 2007. Graphite fiber brush anodes for increased power production in air-cathode microbial fuel cells. Environmental Science & Technology 41, 3341–3346.

#### M.N.I. Salehmin, S.S. Lim, I. Satar et al.

- Lu, Y., Qin, M., Yuan, H., Abu-Reesh, I.M., He, Z., 2015. When bioelectrochemical systems meet forward osmosis: accomplishing wastewater treatment and reuse through synergy. Water 7, 38–50.
- Luo, H., Jenkins, P.E., Ren, Z., 2010. Concurrent desalination and hydrogen generation using microbial electrolysis and desalination cells. Environmental Science & Technology 45, 340–344.
- Luo, H., Xu, P., Jenkins, P.E., Ren, Z., 2012a. Ionic composition and transport mechanisms in microbial desalination cells. J. Membr. Sci. 409, 16–23.
- Luo, H., Xu, P., Ren, Z., 2012b. Long-term performance and characterization of microbial desalination cells in treating domestic wastewater. Bioresour. Technol. 120, 187–193.
- Luo, H., Xu, P., Roane, T.M., Jenkins, P.E., Ren, Z., 2012c. Microbial desalination cells for improved performance in wastewater treatment, electricity production, and desalination. Bioresour. Technol. 105, 60–66.
- Luo, X., Nam, J.-Y., Zhang, F., Zhang, X., Liang, P., Huang, X., et al., 2013. Optimization of membrane stack configuration for efficient hydrogen production in microbial reverse-electrodialysis electrolysis cells coupled with thermolytic solutions. Bioresour. Technol. 140, 399–405.
- Luo, H., Fu, S., Liu, G., Zhang, R., Bai, Y., Luo, X., 2014. Autotrophic biocathode for high efficient sulfate reduction in microbial electrolysis cells. Bioresour. Technol. 167, 462–468.
- Luo, H., Cheng, X., Liu, G., Zhou, Y., Lu, Y., Zhang, R., et al., 2017. Citric acid production using a biological electrodialysis with bipolar membrane. J. Membr. Sci. 523, 122–128.
- Macedonio, F., Drioli, E., Gusev, A., Bardow, A., Semiat, R., Kurihara, M.J.C.E., et al., 2012. Efficient technologies for worldwide clean water supply. 51, 2–17.
- Malek, P., Ortiz, J., Richards, B.S., Schaefer, A.I., 2013. Electrodialytic removal of NaCl from water: impacts of using pulsed electric potential on ion transport and water dissociation phenomena. J. Membr. Sci. 435, 99–109.
- Manuel, M.-F., Neburchilov, V., Wang, H., Guiot, S., Tartakovsky, B., 2010. Hydrogen production in a microbial electrolysis cell with nickel-based gas diffusion cathodes. J. Power Sources 195, 5514–5519.
- McCarty, P.L., Bae, J., Kim, J., 2011. Domestic wastewater treatment as a net energy producer-can this be achieved? ACS Publications 45, 7100–7106.
- McGinnis, R.L., Elimelech, M., 2007. Energy requirements of ammonia–carbon dioxide forward osmosis desalination. Desalination 207, 370–382.
- Mehanna, M., Kiely, P.D., Call, D.F., Logan, B.E., 2010a. Microbial electrodialysis cell for simultaneous water desalination and hydrogen gas production. Environmental Science & Technology 44, 9578–9583.
- Mehanna, M., Saito, T., Yan, J., Hickner, M., Cao, X., Huang, X., et al., 2010b. Using microbial desalination cells to reduce water salinity prior to reverse osmosis. Energy Environ. Sci. 3, 1114–1120.
- Mei, Y., Tang, C.Y., 2018. Recent developments and future perspectives of reverse electrodialysis technology: a review. Desalination 425, 156–174.
- Meng, F., Zhao, Q., Na, X., Zheng, Z., Jiang, J., Wei, L., et al., 2017. Bioelectricity generation and dewatered sludge degradation in microbial capacitive desalination cell. Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res. 24, 5159–5167.
- Morita, M., Malvankar, N.S., Franks, A.E., Summers, Z.M., Giloteaux, L., Rotaru, A.E., et al., 2011. Potential for direct interspecies electron transfer in methanogenic wastewater digester aggregates. MBio 2, e00159-11.
- Morrish, R., Rahman, M., MacElroy, J.D., Wolden, C.A., 2011. Activation of hematite nanorod arrays for photoelectrochemical water splitting. ChemSusChem 4, 474–479.
- Moruno, F.L., Rubio, J.E., Santoro, C., Atanassov, P., Cerrato, J.M., Arges, C.G., 2018. Investigation of patterned and non-patterned poly (2, 6-dimethyl 1, 4-phenylene) oxide based anion exchange membranes for enhanced desalination and power generation in a microbial desalination cell. Solid State Ionics 314, 141–148.
- Mulyati, S., Takagi, R., Fujii, A., Ohmukai, Y., Maruyama, T., Matsuyama, H., 2012. Improvement of the antifouling potential of an anion exchange membrane by surface modification with a polyelectrolyte for an electrodialysis process. J. Membr. Sci. 417, 137–143.
- Mulyati, S., Takagi, R., Fujii, A., Ohmukai, Y., Matsuyama, H., 2013. Simultaneous improvement of the monovalent anion selectivity and antifouling properties of an anion exchange membrane in an electrodialysis process, using polyelectrolyte multilayer deposition. J. Membr. Sci. 431, 113–120.
- Nataraj, S., Sridhar, S., Shaikha, I., Reddy, D., Aminabhavi, T., 2007. Membrane-based microfiltration/electrodialysis hybrid process for the treatment of paper industry wastewater. Sep. Purif. Technol. 57, 185–192.
- Nikonenko, V.V., Pismenskaya, N.D., Belova, E.I., Sistat, P., Huguet, P., Pourcelly, G., et al., 2010. Intensive current transfer in membrane systems: modelling, mechanisms and application in electrodialysis. Adv. Colloid Interf. Sci. 160, 101–123.
- Nikonenko, V.V., Kovalenko, A.V., Urtenov, M.K., Pismenskaya, N.D., Han, J., Sistat, P., et al., 2014. Desalination at overlimiting currents: state-of-the-art and perspectives. Desalination 342, 85–106.
- Oh, S.-E., Logan, B.E., 2006. Proton exchange membrane and electrode surface areas as factors that affect power generation in microbial fuel cells. Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology 70, 162–169.
- Oren, Y., 2008. Capacitive deionization (CDI) for desalination and water treatment—past, present and future (a review). Desalination 228, 10–29.
- Pant, D., Van Bogaert, G., De Smet, M., Diels, L., Vanbroekhoven, K., 2010a. Use of novel permeable membrane and air cathodes in acetate microbial fuel cells. Electrochim. Acta 55, 7710–7716.
- Pant, D., Van Bogaert, G., Diels, L., Vanbroekhoven, K., 2010b. A review of the substrates used in microbial fuel cells (MFCs) for sustainable energy production. Bioresour. Technol. 101, 1533–1543.
- Pant, D., Singh, A., Van Bogaert, G., Gallego, Y.A., Diels, L., Vanbroekhoven, K., 2011. An introduction to the life cycle assessment (LCA) of bioelectrochemical systems (BES) for sustainable energy and product generation: relevance and key aspects. Renew. Sust. Energ. Rev. 15, 1305–1313.

- Pardeshi, Pankaj, Mungray, Alka, et al., 2013. High Flux Layer by Layer Polyelectrolyte FO Membrane: Toward Enhanced Performance for Osmotic Microbial Fuel Cell. High flux layer by layer polyelectrolyte FO membrane: toward enhanced performance for osmotic microbial fuel cell 63 (12), 595–601. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 00914037.2013.854232 In this issue.
- Ping, Q., Cohen, B., Dosoretz, C., He, Z., 2013. Long-term investigation of fouling of cation and anion exchange membranes in microbial desalination cells. Desalination 325, 48–55.
- Ping, Q., Huang, Z., Dosoretz, C., He, Z., 2015. Integrated experimental investigation and mathematical modeling of brackish water desalination and wastewater treatment in microbial desalination cells. Water Res. 77, 13–23.
- Prihasto, N., Liu, Q.-F., Kim, S.-H., 2009. Pre-treatment strategies for seawater desalination by reverse osmosis system. Desalination 249, 308–316.
- Qu, Y., Feng, Y., Wang, X., Liu, J., Lv, J., He, W., et al., 2012. Simultaneous water desalination and electricity generation in a microbial desalination cell with electrolyte recirculation for pH control. Bioresour. Technol. 106, 89–94.
- Qin, Mohan, Ping, Qingyun, Lu, Yaobin, Abu-Reesh, Ibrahim M, He, Zhen, et al., 2015. Understanding electricity generation in osmotic microbial fuel cells through integrated experimental investigation and mathematical modeling. Bioresource Technology 195, 194–201. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2015.06.013.
- Qu, Y., Feng, Y., Liu, J., He, W., Shi, X., Yang, Q., et al., 2013. Salt removal using multiple microbial desalination cells under continuous flow conditions. Desalination 317, 17–22.
- Rabaey, K., 2009. Bioelectrochemical systems: a new approach towards environmental and industrial biotechnology. Bioelectrochemical Systems: From Extracellular Electron Transfer to Biotechnological Application. IWA Publishing, pp. 1–16.
- Rabaey, K., Verstraete, W., 2005. Microbial fuel cells: novel biotechnology for energy generation. Trends Biotechnol. 23, 291–298.
- Ramírez-Moreno, M., Rodenas, P., Aliaguilla, M., Bosch-Jimenez, P., Borras, E., Zamora, P., et al., 2019. Comparative performance of microbial desalination cells using air diffusion and liquid cathode reactions: study of the salt removal and desalination efficiency. Energy Res 7, 135.
- Rozendal, R.A., Hamelers, H.V., Rabaey, K., Keller, J., Buisman, C.J., 2008. Towards practical implementation of bioelectrochemical wastewater treatment. Trends Biotechnol. 26, 450–459.
- Saeed, H.M., Husseini, G.A., Yousef, S., Saif, J., Al-Asheh, S., Fara, A.A., et al., 2015. Microbial desalination cell technology: a review and a case study. Desalination 359, 1–13.
- Scott, K., Murano, C., Rimbu, G., 2007. A tubular microbial fuel cell. J. Appl. Electrochem. 37, 1063.
- Selembo, P.A., Merrill, M.D., Logan, B.E., 2009. The use of stainless steel and nickel alloys as low-cost cathodes in microbial electrolysis cells. J. Power Sources 190, 271–278.
- Selembo, P.A., Merrill, M.D., Logan, B.E., 2010. Hydrogen production with nickel powder cathode catalysts in microbial electrolysis cells. Int. J. Hydrog. Energy 35, 428–437.
- Sevda, S., Yuan, H., He, Z., Abu-Reesh, I.M., 2015. Microbial desalination cells as a versatile technology: functions, optimization and prospective. Desalination 371, 9–17.
- Shaohua, C., Fang, L., 2013. Treatment of chromium wastewater by new microbial desalination cells. Chinese Journal of Environmental Engineering 46.
- Shi, X., Tal, G., Hankins, N.P., Gitis, V., 2014. Fouling and cleaning of ultrafiltration membranes: a review. Journal of Water Process Engineering 1, 121–138.
- Siddiqui, A., Lehmann, S., Bucs, S.S., Fresquet, M., Fel, L., Prest, E., et al., 2017. Predicting the impact of feed spacer modification on biofouling by hydraulic characterization and biofouling studies in membrane fouling simulators. Water Res. 110, 281–287.
- Sleutels, T.H., Ter Heijne, A., Buisman, C.J., Hamelers, H.V., 2012. Bioelectrochemical systems: an outlook for practical applications. ChemSusChem 5, 1012–1019.
- Stoll, Z.A., Forrestal, C., Ren, Z.J., Xu, P., 2015. Shale gas produced water treatment using innovative microbial capacitive desalination cell. J. Hazard. Mater. 283, 847–855.
- Sumikura, S., Mori, S., Shimizu, S., Usami, H., Suzuki, E., 2008. Photoelectrochemical characteristics of cells with dyed and undyed nanoporous p-type semiconductor CuO electrodes. J. Photochem. Photobiol. A Chem. 194, 143–147.
- Tang, J., Yuan, Y., Liu, T., Zhou, S., 2015. High-capacity carbon-coated titanium dioxide core-shell nanoparticles modified three dimensional anodes for improved energy output in microbial fuel cells. J. Power Sources 274, 170–176.
- Tokash, J.C., Logan, B.E., 2011. Electrochemical evaluation of molybdenum disulfide as a catalyst for hydrogen evolution in microbial electrolysis cells. Int. J. Hydrog. Energy 36, 9439–9445.
- Tufa, R.A., Rugiero, E., Chanda, D., Hnàt, J., van Baak, W., Veerman, J., et al., 2016. Salinity gradient power-reverse electrodialysis and alkaline polymer electrolyte water electrolysis for hydrogen production. J. Membr. Sci. 514, 155–164.
- Valavala, R., Sohn, J., Han, J., Her, N., Yoon, Y., 2011. Pretreatment in reverse osmosis seawater desalination: a short review. Environmental Engineering Research 16, 205–212.
- Vaselbehagh, M., Karkhanechi, H., Mulyati, S., Takagi, R., Matsuyama, H., 2014. Improved antifouling of anion-exchange membrane by polydopamine coating in electrodialysis process. Desalination 332, 126–133.
- Vermaas, D.A., Saakes, M., Nijmeijer, K., 2014. Enhanced mixing in the diffusive boundary layer for energy generation in reverse electrodialysis. J. Membr. Sci. 453, 312–319.
- Voith, M., 2010. Membrane Movers: Water Treatment Businesses Adapt Their Portfolios to Meet New Regulations and Reduce Costs. ACS Publications.
- Vrijenhoek, E.M., Hong, S., Elimelech, M., 2001. Influence of membrane surface properties on initial rate of colloidal fouling of reverse osmosis and nanofiltration membranes. J. Membr. Sci. 188, 115–128.
- Wang, H., Ren, Z.J., 2013. A comprehensive review of microbial electrochemical systems as a platform technology. Biotechnol. Adv. 31, 1796–1807.
- Wang, A., Liu, W., Ren, N., Cheng, H., Lee, D.-J., 2010. Reduced internal resistance of microbial electrolysis cell (MEC) as factors of configuration and stuffing with granular activated carbon. International Journal of Hydrogen Energy 35, 13488–13492.

### M.N.I. Salehmin, S.S. Lim, I. Satar et al.

- Wang, H., Wang, G., Ling, Y., Qian, F., Song, Y., Lu, X., et al., 2013. High power density microbial fuel cell with flexible 3D graphene–nickel foam as anode. Nanoscale 5, 10283–10290.
- Wang, H., Luo, H., Fallgren, P.H., Jin, S., Ren, Z.J., 2015. Bioelectrochemical system platform for sustainable environmental remediation and energy generation. Biotechnol. Adv. 33, 317–334.
- Wen, Q., Zhang, H., Chen, Z., Li, Y., Nan, J., Feng, Y., 2012. Using bacterial catalyst in the cathode of microbial desalination cell to improve wastewater treatment and desalination. Bioresour. Technol. 125, 108–113.
- Wen, Q., Zhang, H., Yang, H., Chen, Z., Nan, J., Feng, Y., 2014. Improving desalination by coupling membrane capacitive deionization with microbial desalination cell. Desalination 354, 23–29.
- Werner, C.M., Logan, B.E., Saikaly, P.E., Amy, G.L., 2013. Wastewater treatment, energy recovery and desalination using a forward osmosis membrane in an air-cathode microbial osmotic fuel cell. J. Membr. Sci. 428, 116–122.
- Won, D.H., Choi, C.H., Chung, J., Woo, S.I., 2014. Photoelectrochemical production of formic acid and methanol from carbon dioxide on metal-decorated CuO/Cu<sub>2</sub>Olayered thin films under visible light irradiation. Appl. Catal. B Environ. 158, 217–223.
- Xie, X., Ye, M., Hu, L., Liu, N., McDonough, J.R., Chen, W., et al., 2012. Carbon nanotubecoated macroporous sponge for microbial fuel cell electrodes. Energy Environ. Sci. 5, 5265–5270.
- Yang, G.C., Yang, T.-Y., 2004. Reclamation of high quality water from treating CMP wastewater by a novel crossflow electrofiltration/electrodialysis process. J. Membr. Sci. 233, 151–159.
- Yang, L., Wang, S., Peng, S., Jiang, H., Zhang, Y., Deng, W., et al., 2015. Facile fabrication of graphene-containing foam as a high-performance anode for microbial fuel cells. Chem Eur J 21, 10634–10638.
- Yang, E., Chae, K.-J., Choi, M.-J., He, Z., Kim, I.S., 2019. Critical review of bioelectrochemical systems integrated with membrane-based technologies for desalination, energy selfsufficiency, and high-efficiency water and wastewater treatment. Desalination 452, 40–67.
- Ye, B., Luo, H., Lu, Y., Liu, G., Zhang, R., Li, X., 2017. Improved performance of the microbial electrolysis desalination and chemical-production cell with enlarged anode and high applied voltages. Bioresour. Technol. 244, 913–919.
- Yiantsios, S., Karabelas, A., 1998. The effect of colloid stability on membrane fouling. Desalination 118, 143–152.
- Yuan, H., He, Z., 2015. Integrating membrane filtration into bioelectrochemical systems as next generation energy-efficient wastewater treatment technologies for water reclamation: a review. Bioresour. Technol. 195, 202–209.
- Yuan, L., Yang, X., Liang, P., Wang, L., Huang, Z.-H., Wei, J., et al., 2012. Capacitive deionization coupled with microbial fuel cells to desalinate low-concentration salt water. Bioresour. Technol. 110, 735–738.
- Yuan, H., Abu-Reesh, I.M., He, Z., 2015. Enhancing desalination and wastewater treatment by coupling microbial desalination cells with forward osmosis. Chem. Eng. J. 270, 437–443.
- Yuan, H., Dong, G., Li, D., Deng, L., Cheng, P., Chen, Y., 2018. Steamed cake-derived 3D carbon foam with surface anchored carbon nanoparticles as freestanding anodes for high-performance microbial fuel cells. Sci. Total Environ. 636, 1081–1088.
- Zhang, Y., Angelidaki, I., 2013. A new method for in situ nitrate removal from groundwater using submerged microbial desalination–denitrification cell (SMDDC). Water Res. 47, 1827–1836.
- Zhang, Y., Angelidaki, I., 2014. Microbial electrolysis cells turning to be versatile technology: recent advances and future challenges. Water Res. 56, 11–25.
- Zhang, Y., Angelidaki, I., 2015a. Counteracting ammonia inhibition during anaerobic digestion by recovery using submersible microbial desalination cell. Biotechnol. Bioeng. 112, 1478–1482.
- Zhang, Y., Angelidaki, I., 2015b. Submersible microbial desalination cell for simultaneous ammonia recovery and electricity production from anaerobic reactors containing high levels of ammonia. Bioresour. Technol. 177, 233–239.
- Zhang, Y., Angelidaki, I., 2016. Microbial Electrochemical Systems and Technologies: It Is Time to Report the capital costs. ACS Publications.
- Zhang, B., He, Z., 2012a. Energy production, use and saving in a bioelectrochemical desalination system. RSC Adv. 2, 10673–10679.
- Zhang, B., He, Z., 2012b. Integrated salinity reduction and water recovery in an osmotic microbial desalination cell. RSC Adv. 2, 3265–3269.
- Zhang, B., He, Z., 2013. Improving water desalination by hydraulically coupling an osmotic microbial fuel cell with a microbial desalination cell. J. Membr. Sci. 441, 18–24.

- Zhang, F., He, Z., 2015. Scaling up microbial desalination cell system with a post-aerobic process for simultaneous wastewater treatment and seawater desalination. Desalination 360, 28–34.
- Zhang, Fang, Chen, Man, Zhang, Yan, J.Zeng, Raymond, et al., 2012. Microbial desalination cells with ion exchange resin packed to enhance desalination at low salt concentration. Journal of Membrane Science 417-418, 28–33. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. memsci.2012.06.009 In this issue.
- Zhang, X., Cheng, S., Huang, X., Logan, B.E., 2010. Improved performance of singlechamber microbial fuel cells through control of membrane deformation. Biosens. Bioelectron. 25, 1825–1828.
- Zhang, F., Brastad, K.S., He, Z., 2011. Integrating forward osmosis into microbial fuel cells for wastewater treatment, water extraction and bioelectricity generation. Environmental Science & Technology vol. 45, 6690–6696.
- Zhang, H., Wen, Q., An, Z., Chen, Z., Nan, J., 2016. Analysis of long-term performance and microbial community structure in bio-cathode microbial desalination cells. Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res. 23, 5931–5940.
- Zhang, J., Yuan, H., Deng, Y., Zha, Y., Abu-Reesh, I.M., He, Z., et al., 2018. Life cycle assessment of a microbial desalination cell for sustainable wastewater treatment and saline water desalination. J. Clean. Prod. 200, 900–910.
- Zhang, Y., Liu, M., Zhou, M., Yang, H., Liang, L., Gu, T., 2019. Microbial fuel cell hybrid systems for wastewater treatment and bioenergy production: synergistic effects, mechanisms and challenges. Renew. Sust. Energ. Rev. 103, 13–29.
- Zhao, F., Harnisch, F., Schröder, U., Scholz, F., Bogdanoff, P., Herrmann, I., 2006. Challenges and constraints of using oxygen cathodes in microbial fuel cells. Environmental Science & Technology 40, 5193–5199.
- Zhao, S., Li, Y., Yin, H., Liu, Z., Luan, E., Zhao, F., et al., 2015. Three-dimensional graphene/Pt nanoparticle composites as freestanding anode for enhancing performance of microbial fuel cells. Sci. Adv. 1, e1500372.
- Zhou, K., Yang, S., Chen, Z., Ding, S., 2014. Optimal load distribution model of microgrid in the smart grid environment. Renew. Sust. Energ. Rev. 35, 304–310.
- Zhu, X., Hatzell, M.C., Logan, B.E., 2014. Microbial reverse-electrodialysis electrolysis and chemical-production cell for H<sub>2</sub> production and CO<sub>2</sub> sequestration. Environmental Science & Technology Letters 1, 231–235.
- Zhu, X.-Z., Zhang, F., Li, W.-W., Liu, H.-Q., Wang, Y.-K., Huang, M.-S., 2015. Forward osmosis membrane favors an improved proton flux and electricity generation in microbial fuel cells. Desalination 372, 26–31.
- Zhu, X.-Z., Zhang, F., Li, W.-W., Li, J., Li, L.-L., Yu, H.-Q., et al., 2016. Insights Into Enhanced Current Generation of an Osmotic Microbial Fuel Cell Under Membrane Fouling Condition. vol. 504 pp. 40–46.
- Zhuang, L., Yuan, Y., Wang, Y., Zhou, S., 2012. Long-term evaluation of a 10-liter serpentine-type microbial fuel cell stack treating brewery wastewater. Bioresour. Technol. 123, 406–412.
- Zou, S., Qin, M., Moreau, Y., He, Z., 2017. Nutrient-energy-water recovery from synthetic sidestream centrate using a microbial electrolysis cell-forward osmosis hybrid system. J. Clean. Prod. 154, 16–25.
- Zuo, K., Yuan, L., Wei, J., Liang, P., Huang, X., 2013. Competitive migration behaviors of multiple ions and their impacts on ion-exchange resin packed microbial desalination cell. Bioresour. Technol. 146, 637–642.
- Zuo, K., Cai, J., Liang, S., Wu, S., Zhang, C., Liang, P., et al., 2014. A ten liter stacked microbial desalination cell packed with mixed ion-exchange resins for secondary effluent desalination. Environmental Science & Technology 48, 9917–9924.
- Zuo, K., Liu, F., Ren, S., Zhang, X., Liang, P., Huang, X., 2016a. A novel multi-stage microbial desalination cell for simultaneous desalination and enhanced organics and nitrogen removal from domestic wastewater. Environmental Science: Water Research & Technology 2, 832–837.
- Zuo, K., Wang, Z., Chen, X., Zhang, X., Zuo, J., Liang, P., et al., 2016b. Self-driven desalination and advanced treatment of wastewater in a modularized filtration air cathode microbial desalination cell. Environmental Science & Technology 50, 7254–7262.
- Zuo, K., Chang, J., Liu, F., Zhang, X., Liang, P., Huang, X., 2017. Enhanced organics removal and partial desalination of high strength industrial wastewater with a multi-stage microbial desalination cell. Desalination 423, 104–110.
- Zuo, K., Chen, M., Liu, F., Xiao, K., Zuo, J., Cao, X., et al., 2018. Coupling microfiltration membrane with biocathode microbial desalination cell enhances advanced purification and long-term stability for treatment of domestic wastewater. J. Membr. Sci. 547, 34–42.
- Zupančič, G.D., Grilc, V., 2012. Anaerobic treatment and biogas production from organic waste. Management of Organic Waste, pp. 1–28.



### Science of The Total Environment

Supports open access



Latest issue

### Volume 784

In progress 25 August 2021

### About the journal

Science of the Total Environment is an international multi-disciplinary journal for publication of novel, hypothesis-driven and high-impact research on the **total environment**, which interfaces the **atmosphere**, **lithosphere**, **hydrosphere...** 

### Read more

### Editorial Board

**Co-Editors-in-Chief** Damià Barceló

Institute of Environmental Assessment and Water Research,





# Science of The Total Environment

Supports open access

		<b>8</b> C	<b>.6</b> iteScore	<b>6.551</b> Impact Factor
Q	Search in this journal	Submit your article 🏼 🕇	Guide f	or authors

Volume 759

Previous vol/issue

Next vol/issue >

Receive an update when the latest issues in this journal are published

Sign in to set up alerts

Research article O Abstract only Germination potential of baldcypress (*Taxodium distichum*) swamp soil seed bank along geographical gradients Ting Lei, Beth Middleton Article 143484

▲ Purchase PDF Article preview ∨

Review article O Abstract only

Pushing microbial desalination cells towards field application: Prevailing challenges, potential mitigation strategies, and future prospects Mohd Nur Ikhmal Salehmin, Swee Su Lim, Ibdal Satar, Wan Ramli Wan Daud Article 143485

 $\checkmark$  Purchase PDF Article preview  $\checkmark$ 

Research article O Abstract only Highly efficient capture of uranium from seawater by layered double hydroxide composite with benzamidoxime Hui Wang, Huiqin Yao, Lihong Chen, Zihuan Yu, ... Shulan Ma Article 143483

 $\checkmark$  Purchase PDF Article preview  $\checkmark$ 

Research article O Abstract only

A commonly available and easily assembled device for extraction of bio/non-degradable microplastics from soil by flotation in NaBr solution Chengtao Li, Qian Cui, Min Zhang, Rolf D. Vogt, Xueqiang Lu Article 143482

▲ Purchase PDF Article preview ∨

Research article O Abstract only

Remarkable promotion in particle dispersion and electron transfer capacity of sulfidated nano zerovalent iron by coating alginate polymer Dan Li, Yin Zhong, Heli Wang, Weilin Huang, Ping'an Peng Article 143481

▲ Purchase PDF Article preview ∨

Research article O Abstract only

Application of multi-parameter population model based on endogenous population biomarkers and flow volume in wastewater epidemiology Chenzhi Hou, Tingting Chu, Mengyi Chen, Zhendong Hua, ... Bin Di Article 143480

🗠 Purchase PDF 🛛 Article preview 🗸
Supports open access

Q Search in this journal

# About the journal

Aims and scope Editorial board Abstracting and indexing

## Co-Editors-in-Chief



Damià Barceló

Institute of Environmental Assessment and Water Research, Barcelona, Spain Environmental analysis, Water and soil quality, Organic mass spectrometry, Emerging organic contaminants, Nanomaterials, Biosensors for, Analysis, Fate and Risk of Emerging Pollutants such as Pharmaceuticals and Nanomaterials in the Environment Water Pollution Control and Protection Bridging analytical chemistry with ecotoxicology- toxicity identification, Evaluation techniques used, GC and LC tandem MS, biosensors, sample preparation, automated on-line techniques for water analysis environmental samples (water, including marine waters, sediments soils, biota samples)



Jay Gan University of California Riverside, Riverside, California, United States

Supports open access

Q Search in this journal

### Рппр норке

University of Rochester, Rochester, New York, United States

Characterization of source/receptor relationships for ambient air pollutants, Multivariate statistical methods for data analysis, Chemical characterization of ambient aerosol samples, Emissions and properties of solid biomass combustion systems, Experimental studies of homogeneous, heterogeneous, and ion-induced nucleation, Indoor air quality, Exposure and risk assessment

### Special Issues Editor



Elena Paoletti

Research Institute on Terrestrial Ecosystems National Research Council Florence Branch, , Italy Plant health, Plant ecophysiology, Forests, Climate stressors, Air pollution impacts on terrestrial ecosystems, BVOC, Ground-level ozone



Paola Verlicchi University of Ferrara, Ferrara, Italy Water treatment, Wastewater treatments, Reuse o

Water treatment, Wastewater treatments, Reuse of reclaimed water, Occurrence and removal of pharmaceuticals from (waste)water, Hospital effluent management and treatment, Petrochemical wastewater treatment, Environmental risk assessment

### Associate Editors



Lotfi Aleya Chrono-environment, Besancon, France Harmful algae, microbiology, protistology, Medicine, Toxicology

Supports open access

Q Search in this journal

### emerging pollutants



**Baoliang** Chen

Zhejiang University, Hangzhou, China

Soil pollution control and remediation; Traditional and novel functional materials and environmental applications (biochar, graphene, biosorbent, and organoclay); Sorption and reactions of organic and inorganic contaminants with natural and synthesised media; Novel membrane and pollutant abatement



Jianmin Chen

Fudan University Department of Environmental Science and Engineering, Shanghai, China Gaseous and particulate air monitoring and chemistry (particularly urban), Secondary aerosol, Haze formation and fog chemistry, Human toxicity of atmospheric particulates, Aerosols and climate impacts



Frederic Coulon

Cranfield University, Cranfield, Bedfordshire, United Kingdom

Environmental Pollution and Remediation, Water-Soil-Waste System Engineering and Modelling, Risk Management, Environmental Biotechnology, Analytical chemistry, Environmental Sciences & Ecology, Polar environments, Bioaerosols, Hazardous waste management



Adrian Covaci

University of Antwerp Toxicological Centre, Wilrijk, Belgium

Human exposure; Exposure assessment; Human health effects; Biomarkers; Food safety; Biomonitoring; Indoor pollution; Emerging contaminants; Legacy contaminants; Wastewater epidemiology

Supports open access



services for insurance, agriculture, energy, water and health sectors, marine, coastal, and urban environments, developing countries

Kuishuang Feng

University of Maryland at College Park, Department of Geographical Sciences, College Park, Maryland, United States

Carbon Accounting, Climate Mitigation, Sustainable Consumption and Production, Environmental Inputoutput Analysis, Virtual Water Flow Analysis



### Xinbin Feng

Institute of Geochemistry Chinese Academy of Sciences, Guiyang, China Mercury biogeochemical cycling in the environment and its health impact, Mercury stable isotope geochemistry and remediation of mercury contaminated lands, Cd, Pb, As and Sb biogeochemical cycling in the environment



Yucheng Feng

Auburn University Department of Crop Soil and Environmental Sciences, Auburn, Alabama, United States Soil microbiology, Fecal pollution of surface water, Biodegradation and bioavailability of organic pollutants, Pesticides, Plant-soil-microbial interaction



José Virgílio Matos Figueira Cruz University of the Azores, Ponta Delgada, Portugal Groundwater geology; Groundwater geochemistry; Surface water chemistry; Water quality; Water pollution; Water management; Water planning

Supports open access



### Dissolved organic matter; Biomarkers



Ashantha Goonetilleke

Queensland University of Technology, Brisbane, Queensland, Australia Water quality, Water pollution, Water reuse, Water treatment, Stormwater pollutant processes, Integrated Water Resources Management, Water infrastructure resilience, climate change adaptation

Mae Sexauer Gustin University of Nevada Reno, Reno, Nevada, United States Biogeochemical cycling of mercury, metals, and isotopes, Air pollution



Henner Hollert Goethe University Frankfurt Faculty 15 Bio Sciences, Frankfurt, Germany Bioanalytical environmental toxicology; Aquatic toxicology; Triad (Weight of evidence) approaches; Effect directed analysis; Sediments; In-situ investigations and monitoring; In-vitro bioassays; Waste- and ground water investigations (advanced wastewater treatment); Ecology



Deyi Hou

Tsinghua University, Beijing, China

Sustainability assessment; Life cycle assessment; Environmental footprint analysis; Risk management; Contaminated soil and groundwater remediation; Heavy metal contamination; Biochar production and application; Green synthesis of environmental functional materials; Fate and transport of volatile organic compounds in porous media



Supports open access

Q Search in this journal

### 1=18

Pavlos Kassomenos

University of Ioannina, Department of Physics, Laboratory of Meteorology, Ioannina, Greece Air pollution, Meteorology, Environmental health, Climate change, Particulates, Ozone, Bioaerosols, Dust transportation, Vehicle emissions, Noise



Ewa Korzeniewska

University of Warmia and Mazury in Olsztyn, Olsztyn, Poland

Air pollution quality and human health; Contaminant (bio)monitoring and assessment; Ecotoxicology and risk assessment; Environmental management and policy; Human health risk assessment and management; Waste and water treatment; Antibiotic resistance; Biogas production



Dimitra Lambropoulou

Aristotle University of Thessaloniki, Thessaloniki, Greece

Emerging Contaminants, Organic Pollutants, Transformation Products, Environmental fate, Sample preparation and analysis, Advanced mass spectrometry techniques, Environmental monitoring and risk assessment, water quality, Treatment processes for water and wastewaters



Christian Herrera Lameli Bernardo O'Higgins University, Santiago, Chile Hydrogeology; Groundwater geochemistry; Isotope hydrogeology; Surface water – groundwater interactions; Remote sensing in groundwater; Climate change



Supports open access

Q Search in this journal

### 10

Lidia Morawska

Queensland University of Technology The International Laboratory for Air Quality and Health, Brisbane, Queensland, Australia

Air pollution, Air quality, Indoor air pollution, Exposure assessment, Contaminated particulates, VOC, anthropogenic, Characterization, Automotive, Apportionment, Pollution transport, Monitoring, Analytical



Huu Hao Ngo

University of Technology Sydney School of Civil and Environmental Engineering, Broadway, New South Wales, Australia

Water and wastewater treatment and reuse technologies, Alternative water resources, Water management and impact assessment, Solid waste management, Specific green technologies, Water – waste – energy nexus, Greenhouse gas emission control and minimisation



Jose Julio Ortega-Calvo

Institute of Natural Resources and Agrobiology of Sevilla Agrochemistry Environmental Microbiology and Soil Conservation, Sevilla, Spain

Biodegradation and biotransformation of organic pollutants in soils and sediments; Bioremediation; Environmental microbiology; Bioavailability and persistence; Risk assessment



Wei Ouyang Beijing Normal University, Beijing, China Water environment and climate risk, Watershed environment management, Non-point source modeling and control, Diffuse pollution assessment

Supports open access

Q Search in this journal

pressure; multivariate statistical and environmental analyses of surface and groundwater databases, with focus on the prevention of surface and groundwater contamination; land degradation and management, as well as the negative impacts of inadequate land uses on soil erosion, surface and groundwater quality; water security issues, such as conjunctive use of surface and groundwater sources in public water supply systems, or the attenuation of hydrologic extremes (floods, droughts) through implementation of detention basins and decentralized rainwater harvesting systems in catchments.



### Elena Paoletti

Research Institute on Terrestrial Ecosystems National Research Council Florence Branch, , Italy Plant health, Plant ecophysiology, Forests, Climate stressors, Air pollution impacts on terrestrial ecosystems, BVOC, Ground-level ozone



### Anastasia Paschalidou

Democritus University of Thrace Department of Forestry and Management of the Environment and Natural Resources, Orestiada, Greece

Air pollution meteorology, Urban meteorology, Dust transportation, Climate change, Environmental health / Environmental epidemiology, Biometeorology, Synoptic climatology, Dispersion Modeling, Air Quality Indices



Paulo Pereira Mykolas Romeris University, Vilnius, Lithuania Soil degradation, Soil erosion, Soil processes, Forest Fires, Spatial Analysis, Mapping, Geostatistics, Ecosystem Services

Supports open access

Q Search in this journal

Media / Habitats, drinking water, water quality, water pollution, rivers, lakes, sediments, watersheds, soils, exposure assessment, human health effects, biomarkers, bioindicators, dietary exposure, food contamination, food safety, Human Health Effects, pesticides, endocrine disruptors, pharmaceutical residues, organics, analytical, surveys



Charlotte Poschenrieder Autonomous University of Barcelona Faculty of Biosciences, Bellaterra, Spain

Plant-Environment Interactions, Plant-Soil Relationships, Salinity, Plant- Microbe Interactions, Plant Toxicology, Crop Production, Plant Natural Adaptation

Sergi Sabater

University of Girona, Girona, Spain

River and stream ecology; Biofilm ecology and ecotoxicology; Mediterranean; Water scarcity; Ecosystem functioning; Bioidiversity; Conservation of rivers



Scott C. Sheridan Kent State University, Kent, Ohio, United States Human biometeorology, climate change, synoptic climatology, extreme temperature events

### Wei Shi

North Carolina State University, Raleigh, North Carolina, United States Soil Ecology, Microbial Ecology, Soil Carbon Sequestration, Nitrogen Cycling, Greenhouse Gas Emissions, Soil Microbiome, Nitrification, Denitrification, Organic Matter Decomposition

Filip M.G. Tack Ghent University, Gent, Belgium Heavy metals; Trace element biogeochemistry; Dredged materials; Soil and sediment remediation; Phytoremediation

Supports open access



Contaminants of emerging concern; Non-target analysis; High resolution Mass Spectrometry; Microplastics; Biomonitoring



Daniel Tsang

The Hong Kong Polytechnic University Department of Civil and Environmental Engineering, Hong Kong, Hong Kong

Green chemistry/engineering, Soil/sediment remediation, Engineered biochar, Waste valorization, Resource recovery, Wastewater/stormwater treatment, Catalytic conversion/degradation, Pollutant transport, Environmental pollution | Sustainable urban development, urban wastes, contaminated land and water, waste management (food, wood, plastic agro, sludge), green remediation, wastewater treatment.



Paola Verlicchi University of Ferrara, Ferrara, Italy

Water treatment, Wastewater treatments, Reuse of reclaimed water, Occurrence and removal of pharmaceuticals from (waste)water, Hospital effluent management and treatment, Petrochemical wastewater treatment, Environmental risk assessment



Jan Vymazal

Czech University of Life Sciences Prague, Praha, Czech Republic

Constructed and natural wetlands; Plant nutrient uptake; Heavy metals in macrophytes; Macrophyte biomass and production; Eutrophication



Supports open access

Q Search in this journal



Daniel A. Wunderlin

National University of Cordoba, Cordoba, Argentina Tracing pollutants from their source to foods, Food Integrity, including the evaluation of bioactive

compounds in foods, Studying links between food production and environmental pollution



Daqiang YIN

Tongji University School of Environmental Science and Engineering, Shanghai, China Persistent Toxic Substances, Emerging Pollutants, Environmental Toxicology, Ecotoxicology, Mechanisms of Action of Pollutants or Toxic Chemical, Bioassay and Biomarker, Antibiotic resistance, Risk assessment and Water Quality



### Shuzhen Zhang

Chinese Academy of Sciences, Beijing, China

soil contamination, Sorption/desorption of organic contaminants, Bioaccumulation and transformation of organic contaminants in the terrestrial environment, Applications of synchrotron-based spectroscopy techniques in environmental chemistry, NOM analysis and effects on contaminant behaviors



Yifeng Zhang Technical University of Denmark Department of Environmental Engineering, Kongens Lyngby, Denmark

Supports open access

Q Search in this journal

### Editorial Board

Jésus R. Aboal Viñas, PhD.

University of Santiago de Compostela, Santiago de Compostela, Spain

Biomonitoring; Moss biomonitoring; Raptor biomonitoring; Algae biomonitoring; PAHs contamination; Heavy metal contamination; Cellular localization of metals; Hydrological fluxes of forest canopies



### Evgenios Agathokleous, PhD

Nanjing University of Information Science and Technology School of Applied Meteorology, Nanjing, China Adaptive response, air pollution biomonitoring, carbon dioxide (CO2) ecological effects and health, doseresponse relationship, ecophysiology, ecotoxicology, environmental change biology, environmental health, hormesis, hormetic dose-response, linear-non-threshold (LNT) dose-response, no-observed-adverse-effectlevel (NOAEL), organismic susceptibility, organism response to contaminants and pollutants, ozone (O3) impacts, photosynthesis, plant-insect interaction, plant-microbe interaction, preconditioning, priming, species tolerance, stress response



Warish Ahmed

Commonwealth Scientific and Industrial Research Organisation (CSIRO), Land and Water Flagship, Dutton Park, Australia

Microbial source tracking, ARGs, Health risk, Wastewater microbiology, Water microbiology, Enteric viruses



### Souhail R. Al-Abed

National Risk Management Research Laboratory, Cincinnati, Ohio, United States Environmental implication and applications of nanomaterials; Sediment and water remediation; Contaminant (metals and organics) transformations in the environment; Reuse of materials in environmental applications

Supports open access

Q Search in this journal



Dong An, PhD

Fudan University Department of Environmental Science and Engineering, Shanghai, China Water treatment, Wastewater treatment, Adsorption, Advanced oxidation, Reuse water



Alexandros G. Asimakopoulos Norwegian University of Science and Technology, Trondheim, Norway



Takashi Azuma, PhD

Osaka University of Pharmaceutical Sciences Faculty of Pharmaceutical Sciences, Takatsuki, Japan Pharmaceuticals and personal care products (PPCPs), Antimicrobial-resistant bacteria (AMRB), Water environment, Sewage treatment plant, Hospital effluent, Occurrence and environmental fate, Water treatment system, Water management, Environmental science, Environmental hygiene



Roya Bahreini University of California Riverside, Riverside, California, United States Aerosol sources; Formation processes; Composition and microphysical properties; Direct and indirect effects on climate



Supports open access

Q Search in this journal

Michael Bank, PhD Institute of Marine Research, Bergen, Norway

Mercury, microplastics, ocean health, seafood safety, ecotoxicology, isotopic niches, Bayesian modeling, contaminants

### Kunshan Bao

South China Normal University, Guangzhou, China Anthropocene, Atmospheric dust, Carbon burial, Climate change, Decipher human-climate interactions, Ecological risk assessment, Human impact, Historical trend, Holocene, Lake and wetland environmental

change, Land cover change, Nutrient accumulation, Paleolimnology, Peatland, Potential harmful trace element, Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon, Pesticides, Radioisotopes, Rare earth elements

Carlos Barata

Institute of Environmental Assessment and Water Research, Barcelona, Spain Analytical chemistry; Aquatic toxicology; Environmental risk assessment; Toxicogenomics

Roberto Bargagli University of Siena, Siena, Italy environmental biogeochemistry, active and passive biomonitoring of persistent contaminants in terrestrial and aquatic ecosystems



Georgios Bartzas, PhD National Technical University of Athens - Zografou Campus, Zografos, Greece Waste management, Environmental monitoring and Risk assessment, Life cycle analysis, Soil and Groundwater decontamination, Geochemical/ Thermodynamic modelling, Heavy metals and metalloids, Climate change



Supports open access

Q Search in this journal



Rafael Bergillos, PhD

University of Cordoba, Cordoba, Spain

Coastal Engineering, Beach Morphodynamics, Coastal Flooding, Ocean Energy, River Deltas, Fluvial Processes, Fluvial Hydraulics, Management Strategies, Climate Change, Sustainable Development



Harald Biester Braunschweig University of Technology, Braunschweig, Germany Biogeochemical cycling of mercury and trace elements; Biogeochemistry of peatlands



Lubertus Bijlsma, PhD University Jaume I, Research Institute for Pesticides and Water, Castillon, Spain Liquid Chromatography Mass Spectrometry; Ion mobility; Water quality; Contaminants of emerging concern; Wastewater-based epidemiology.



Jayanta Kumar Biswas

University of Kalyani, Kalyani, India

Water and soil contamination, Remediation of contaminants, Ecotoxicology of metal(loid)s and emerging contaminants, Bioremediation, Environmental microbiology, Ecological engineering, Ecotechnology, Nanobiotechnology, Wastewater treatment and resource recovery

Supports open access



concern; Pharmaceuticals; Water Reuse; Remediation; Environmental microbiology; Urban and Aquatic Ecology



Satinder Brar Kaur, Ph.D.

INRS – Research Centre on Water Earth and the Environment, Quebec, Quebec, Canada Wastewater; Wastewater sludge; Treatment; Emerging contaminants; Antibiotics; Fermentation; Valueadded bioproducts, such as enzymes, organic acids, platform chemicals, biocontrol agents, biopesticides, butanol and biohydrogen



Bryan W. Brooks, PhD

Baylor University Department of Environmental Science, Waco, Texas, United States Water Quality, Environmental and Aquatic Eco- Toxicology, Risk and Hazard Assessment, Comparative Pharmacology and Toxicology, Environmental Public Health, Harmful Algal Blooms, Green and Sustainable Chemistry, Urban and Aquatic Ecology, Water Reuse.



Giorgio Buonanno University of Cassino and Southern Lazio, Cassino, Italy 10.020: Air pollution; 10.030: Air quality; 10.040: Indoor air pollution; 70.040: Clean technologies; 80.050: Incineration

Joanna Burger Rutgers University Division of Life Sciences, Piscataway, New Jersey, United States Eco-toxicology; Behaviour; Monitoring and assessment; Birds and reptiles



Supports open access

Q Search in this journal

Auburn University, Auburn, Alabama, United States

Air pollution and global climate effects to terrestrial ecosystems; Native plant community responses (shifts in diversity) to air pollutants and global climate change; Plant-stress-air pollution/global climate change interactions; Urban ecology and ecosystem services



Da Chen

Jinan University, Guangzhou, China

Environmental chemistry; Analytical chemistry; Ecotoxicology; Persistent organic pollutants; Flame retardants; Pesticides; Mass spectrometry; Gas/liquid chormatography.



### Wei Chen

Nankai University College of Environmental Science and Engineering, Jinnan District, Tianjin, China Nanoparticles; Nanomaterials; Adsorption; Reactivity; Transport; Remediation; Groundwater; Soil; Organic contaminants



Xueming Chen, PhD Fuzhou University, Fuzhou, China Mathematical modeling, wastewater treatment, greenhouse gas, membrane-based biofilm technology, biological nitrogen removal



Chin K. Cheng, PhD Khalifa University of Science and Technology, Abu Dhabi, United Arab Emirates

Supports open access

Q Search in this journal

### Joaquín Cochero

National Scientific and Technical Research Council, Buenos Aires, Argentina Biofilm; Stream ecology; Biomonitoring; Urban streams; Citizen science



Xinyi (Lizzy) Cui, PhD Nanjing University, Nanjing, China Fate, transport, and ecotoxicology of legacy and emerging organic contaminants in soil, sediment, and indoor environment, especially the bioavailability study



### Guido Del Moro

Water Research Institute National Research Council Bari Branch, Bari, Italy novel processes for wastewater treatment, aerobic granular biomass technologies, integration of chemical oxidation and biological processes for industrial wastewater, advanced oxidation processes, electrodegradation processes, wastewater treatment modelling



Andrea Di Guardo, Ph.D Environmental informatics, Milano, Italy environmental fate of pesticides, landscape impact assessment, risk assessment of veterinary pharmaceuticals; environmental decision support systems, air pollution, environmental modelling, software engineering for the environment



José L. Domingo Rovira and Virgili University School of Medicine Laboratory of Toxicology and Environmental Health, Reus, Spain

Supports open access

Q Search in this journal

### Judith Z. Drexler, PhD

US Geological Survey California Water Science Center, Sacramento, California, United States Carbon accumulation in wetlands, Impacts of climate change on coastal ecosystems, Invasive plants as ecosystem engineers, Peat soils as archives of environmental change, Wetland restoration



Ali Ercan

University of California Davis, Davis, California, United States of America

Physically-based hydrologic and hydraulic modeling, river basin management, environmental hydrology and hydraulics, modeling impacts of changing climate, stochastic flow and transport processes, scaling, time series modeling, flood forecasting.



Ronald C. Estoque, PhD

National Institute for Environmental Studies Center for Social and Environmental Systems Research, Ibaraki, Japan

GIScience and Remote Sensing, Land Change Science, Urban/Landscape Ecology, Sustainability Science, Climate Change Vulnerability/Risk/Adaptation



### Zhaozhong Feng

Nanjing University of Information Science and Technology School of Applied Meteorology, Nanjing, China Air pollutant, BVOCs, Crop growth, Forest health, N deposition, N use and allocation, Ozone pollution, Photosynthesis and C cycle, Water use efficiency, Urban environment and forestry

Jose Angel Fernández University of Santiago de Compostela, Santiago de Compostela, Spain

Supports open access

Q Search in this journal

## Bo Gao

China Institute of Water Resources and Hydropower Research, Beijing, China Geochemistry of trace metals in environment; Water and sediment transport; Large-scale watershed management



Alejandro García-Gil

Geological and Mining Institute of Spain Geological Risks Processes and and Global Change, Zaragoza, Spain

Urban hydrogeology; Groundwater quality; Shallow geothermal exploitation impacts on water resources; Groundwater management; hydrogeochemistry; River-groundwater interaction; Groundwater flow and reactive transport numerical modelling; Groundwater microbiology; Enmerging organic contaminants



Ruben Aldaco Garcia, PhD University of Cantabria, Santander, Spain Life Cycle Assessment; Circular Economy; Water-Energy-Food Nexus; Bioecomy; Industrial Ecology.



Jorge Gardea-Torresdey

The University of Texas at El Paso, El Paso, Texas, United States

Applications of spectroscopy techniques in environmental chemistry; Phytoremediation; Novel methods for the bioproduction of nanoparticles; Development of analytical methods to detect nanomaterials; Study of the fate of nanoparticles in the environment; Applications of nanotechnology to clean water



Leobardo Manuel Gómez Oliván

Supports open access

Q Search in this journal

Daren Gooddy, PhD, CSci, CChem, MRSC British Geological Survey - Wallingford Office, Wallingford, United Kingdom Groundwater, Biogeochemical cycles, Residence time indicators



Andrew Gray

University of California Riverside, Riverside, California, United States Sediment transport, Hydrology, Water quality, Plastic pollution, Watershed sediment dynamics, Sedimentology, Paleoenvironmental analysis



John Gulliver

University of Leicester, Leicester, United Kingdom

Noise and air pollution exposure assessment; Air pollution monitoring; Dispersion modelling; Land use regression modelling; Geographical information systems; Geo-statistical techniques (Kriging etc.); Spatial analysis of environmental and health data; Geographical studies of environment and health; Health risk assessments

### Ying Guo

New York State Department of Health, Albany, New York, United States

My research interests: (1) biomonitoring organic chemicals in human body, such as phthalates, PAHs, organophosphate pesticide and environmental phenols; (2) monitoring organic pollutants in environment, e.g., persistent organic pollutants; (3) Analytical method development for novel organic contaminants in various environmental matrix. Recently, I am working on Exposome to women with fertility problems.



Gary Hardiman Queen's University Belfast, Belfast, United Kingdom

Supports open access

Q Search in this journal



Tham Hoang

Loyola University Chicago, Chicago, Illinois, United States

Metal bioavailability and toxicity, Mixture toxicity, Pesticide toxicity, Microcosm studies, Water quality and pollution; Aquatic toxicology, Bioaccumulation of pollutants, Ecological risk assessment, Microplastics and environmental effects



Gerard Hoek Utrecht University, Utrecht, Netherlands Exposure assessment; Air pollution modelling; Environmental epidemiology

### Patricia A. Holden

University of California Santa Barbara, Santa Barbara, California, United States Water quality; Environmental microbiology; Fecal pollution, Biodegradation and bioremediation; Soil pollution and soil processes; Nanomaterials; Wastewater treatment; Biogeochemistry; Emerging contaminants; Hydrocarbons; Metals

### Peter Hooda

Kingston University, Kingston Upon Thames, United Kingdom Soil Science, Soil use and management, soil fertility, soil organic carbon management, soil contamination & remediation, degraded land restoration



Kiril Hristovski, Ph.D. Arizona State University - Polytechnic Campus, Mesa, Arizona, United States

Supports open access

Q Search in this journal

### Hafiz M. N. Iqbal, PhD

Technological and Higher Education Institute of Monterrey, School of Engineering and Sciences, Monterrey, Mexico

Environmental Engineering, Bioengineering, Biomedical Engineering, Bioremediation, Emerging contaminants, Wastewater treatment, Biomaterials, Bio-catalysis, Enzymes, Enzyme-based pollutant degradation, Immobilization, Toxic heavy elements, Liquid and solid waste management, Valorization of agro-industrial wastes and by-products

### Darrel Jenerette

University of California Riverside, Riverside, California, United States Land use/ land cover, Carbon and nitrogen cycling, Ecohydrology, Drylands, Urbanization, Spatial analysis, Remote sensing



Rong Ji Nanjing University, Nanjing, China Organics; Terrestrial; Biodegradation; Environmental process; Radiotracer



Sunny Jiang, Ph.D. University of California Irvine, Irvine, California, United States Environmental Microbiology, Environmental Engineering, Water Treatment, Environmental Technology, Microbial Risk Assessment



Shandong University Environment Research Institute, Qingdao, China Environmental risk of nanomaterials; Nano-bio interaction; Cell membrane damage; Cytotoxicity; Nanoparticle transport

Supports open access

Q Search in this journal



Begoña Jiménez, PhD

Spanish Scientific Research Council, Madrid, Spain

Persistent Organic Pollutants (POPs), Dioxins, PCBs, Fate of POPs, Contaminants of emerging concern, Organic pollutants in aquatic and terrestrial ecosystems, Bioindicators, Marine mammals, Air Pollution, Environmental chemistry, Monitoring

Sarah Jovan

USDA Forest Service Pacific Northwest Region, Portland, Oregon, United States My greatest expertise is in using lichen community composition for monitoring and quantifying nitrogen pollutants. But I also work with lichen/moss tissue assays (for N, S, metals, PAHs), landscape-scale community-based gradient modeling more generally, and biomass modeling for ground-dwelling nonvascular communities in boreal and tundra systems.



Anna Jurado

TU Dresden, Dresden, Germany

Aquifer recharge quantification, Emerging organic contaminants, Greenhouse gases, Groundwater quality, Groundwater management, Urban groundwater, River-groundwater interaction, Managed aquifer recharge, Numerical modelling, Quantitative hydrogeology



Athanasios Katsogiannis

European Commission Joint Research Centre Ispra Sector, Ispra, Italy Development and optimisation of analytical chemistry techniques and sampling methodologies to the source understanding; Occurrence and fate of organic contaminants in all environmental compartments, including indoor air, atmospheric air, soil, water and/or wastewater

Supports open access



hydrology, Water resources management, Floods, Climate change impacts on water resources, Managed Aquifer Recharge

### M.B. Kirkham

Kansas State University Department of Agronomy, Manhattan, Kansas, United States Soil-plant-water relations, Drought stress, Elevated carbon dioxide, Uptake of heavy metals by plants



Charles Knapp University of Strathclyde, Glasgow, Scotland, United Kingdom Microbial ecology; Bacteria; Microorganisms; Wastewater; Surface water; Nutrients; Eutrophication; Antibiotic resistance; Antimicrobial resistance; Molecular ecology



### Dana Kolpin

US Geological Survey Central Midwest Water Science Center, Iowa City, Iowa, United States Endocrine disruptors; Pharmaceutical residues; Non-point; Pollution transport; Chemical transport



Manish Kumar, PhD

Indian Institute of Technology Gandhinagar, Ahmedabad, India

Contaminant Transport and Remediation, Hydrogeochemical Processes, Geogenic and Emerging Pollution, Heavy Metal Speciation and Toxicity, Wastewater Surveillance of COVID-19, Antimicrobial Resistance, Groundwater, Isotope Fingerprinting, Submarine Groundwater Discharge, Arsenic, Soil and Sediment Pollution, Wastewater Treatment Systems.



Supports open access

Q Search in this journal



Keisuke Kuroda

Toyama Prefectural University, Imizu, Japan Subsurface geochemistry and mitigation technologies of contaminants of emerging concern (CECs)



James Lam

The Education University of Hong Kong Department of Science and Environmental Studies, Hong Kong, Hong Kong

POPs, Emerging contaminants, Risk assessment



Jae-Seong Lee, PhD

Sungkyunkwan University College of Natural Science, Suwon, Korea, Republic of Molecular ecotoxicology, comparative genomics, rotifers, copepods, killifish, oxidative stress, mechanistic toxicity, lipid metabolism, microplastics, emerging chemicals, ocean acidification



Guoyong Leng, PhD University of Oxford Environmental Change Institute, Oxford, United Kingdom Crop Modeling, Global Food Security, Water-Food Nexus, Climate Change, Hydrometeorology, Droughts, Land Surface Modeling



Supports open access

Q Search in this journal

### Shibin Li

Syngenta Crop Protection LLC, Greensboro, North Carolina, United States

Environmental toxicology, Regulatory toxicology, Ecotoxicology, Exposure science, Risk assessment, Product safety



Xiangkai Li Lanzhou University School Of Life Sciences, Lanzhou, China Microbial heavy metal remediation, Heavy metal remediation genes, Synthetic biology for environment, Waste water treatment, Bio-energy.



Zhao-Jun Li, PhD

Chinese Academy of Agricultural Sciences Institute of Agricultural Resources and Regional Planning, Beijing, China

Antibiotics and related resistance genes in manure or environments, emerging contaminants, Heavy metal contamination, reuse of agricultural wastes.



Zhejiang University, Hangzhou, China Nanomaterials; Ecotoxicity; Nanotoxicity; Bioavailability; Colloidal behavior; Sorption



Xiamen University, Xiamen, China

Supports open access

Q Search in this journal

Guangdong Technion-Israel Institute of Technology, , China

Applied Environmental Microbiology, Microbial Biofilms, Biodeterioration and Biocorrosion, Geomicrobiology of Cultural Heritage, Biofouling Control, Antimicrobial Biomaterials, Archaeal Cultivation, Extracellular Electron Transfer



Yangxian Liu, PhD

Jiangsu University, School of Energy and Power Engineering, Jiangsu, China Air pollutant control, Gaseous pollutants removal (e.g., SO2, NOx, Hg0, CO2, H2S, etc.) by oxidation, adsorption and/or catalysis, Advanced oxidation technology for removal of gaseous pollutants



Manuel Esteban Lucas-Borja, PhD University of Castilla-La Mancha, Ciudad Real, Spain Forest Hydrology, Soil erosion, Forest fires, Forest Management, Mediterranean forest

Ralf Ludwig

Ludwig Maximilians University Munich, Munich, Germany Hydrology; Water resources management; Climate change; Land use change; Extreme events; Modeling; Remote sensing



AMITAVA MUKHERJEE, PhD, FRSC, FRSB

VIT University, Vellore, India

Green nanomaterials, Emerging Pollutants, Heavy metals, Water Treatment, Delivery Systems, Nanoecotoxicology, Nanobiosensors, Nanocomposites, Bioremediation, Fate and transprt of Nanomaterials, Nanofertilzers

Supports open access



environmental persistence and control, engineered and plumbing systems, disinfection, public and occupational health

Sheila Macfie Western University, London, Ontario, Canada Metal toxicity in plants; Metal localization in plants; Rhizosphere chemistry



Konstantinos Makris Cyprus University of Technology, Lemesos, Cyprus Human exposome, environmental health, non-pharmacological trials, metabolomics



Sonia Manzo ENEA Centro Ricerche Portici, Portici, Italy Ecotoxicology, Nanomaterials, Aquatic environment, Seawater, Microalgae, Seaurchin, Risk assessment



Adriaan Albert Markus

Deltares, Delft, Netherlands

Water quality modelling; Numerical modelling and programming in various languages (notably Fortran, in relation to numerical modelling); Transport and fate of nanoparticles and microplastics in the aquatic environment



Antonio Martínez Cortizas, PhD

Supports open access

Q Search in this journal



Ioannis Matiatos

International Atomic Energy Agency, Vienna, Austria

Isotope hydrology; Water resources management; Hydrogeochemistry; Groundwater modeling; Applied statistical modeling; Climate change impact; Environmental monitoring; Water quality



Janine McCartney, Ph.D, CSP, CHST, CSI(ML), MBA

HHC Services Inc, Lester, Pennsylvania, United States

Chemical Exposures, Toxic tort, Biomarkers, Industrial Hygiene, Employee chemical exposures and community chemical exposures, Safety Engineering, Arc Flash Analyses and Accidents, Electrical Safety, Falls, Equipment & Machinery, Human Factors, Accident Investigation/ Reconstruction, OSHA, Guarding, Construction, Industrial & Premises Accidents, Oil & Gas Extraction, Pipeline Safety and Refinery Safety, Lead and Electrocution

### Thomas Meinelt

Leibniz-Institute of Freshwater Ecology and Inland Fisheries in the Forschungsverbund Berlin eV, Berlin, Germany

Alternative treatments in aquaculture; Impact (and interaction) of humic substances on environment and animals.



### Derek Muir

Environment and Climate Change Canada, Aquatic Contaminants Research Division, Burlington, Ontario, Canada

Environmental chemistry; Biogeochemistry; Bioaccumulation; Persistent organic pollutants; Chemicals of emerging concern; Chemical inventories; Mercury; Polycyclic aromatic compounds; Arctic; Marine mammals; Fish

Supports open access

Q Search in this journal

pollutants, environmental microbiology, plant-metal-microbe interactions, nanobiotechnology, nanoparticles synthesis and their applications, microbial community analysis, production of

microbial metabolic products and its environmental application, and microplastics.



Vincenzo Naddeo, PhD

University of Salerno Department of Civil Engineering Sanitary Environmental Engineering Division (SEED), Fisciano, Italy

Contaminants of emerging concern, Electrochemical process, Membrane Bioreactors (MBRs), Sustainable Desalination, Water-Energy-Nexus, ,

### Jacek Namieśnik

University of Gdansk, Gdansk, Poland

Environmental analytics and monitoring; Food analysis; QA/QC systems; Green analytical chemistry; Envirometrics

### Howard S. Neufeld

Appalachian State University, Boone, North Carolina, United States of America The effects of ozone on plants; The role of anthocyanins in vegetative tissues in plants; Climate change impacts on plants in the southern Appalachian mountains; Measuring plant gas exchange and plant water relations, using the Li-Cor 6400 and 6800 gas exchange systems, a Sperry hydraulic conductivity apparatus and Scholander pressure chamber, as well as a variety of other instrumentation (including leaf fluorescence meter) to monitor plant responses to environmental stresses



Hai Tran Nguyen DuyTan University Institute of Fundamental Science and Application, Da Nang, Viet Nam Adsorption, nanomaterial, water treatment, water pollution, waste management

### Hong-Gang Ni

Supports open access

Q Search in this journal

### Avelino Nunez-Delgado

University of Santiago de Compostela Polytechnic School Superior, Lugo, Spain Adsorption, Antibiotics, Buffer strips, Diffuse pollution, Emerging pollutants, Runoff, Sewage Sludge, Soil Degradation, Soil remediation and restoration, Waste treatment, Waste recycling, Water pollution, Water remediation, Water treatment



David O'Connor, PhD Tsinghua University, Beijing, China Soil and groundwater pollution; Biochar; Microplastics (MPs); Green and sustainable solutions; Contaminated land remediation



Fernando Pacheco-Torgal

University of Minho School of Engineering, Guimaraes, Portugal

Geopolymers, Concrete, Cement, Properties, Durability, Construction and demolition wastes, Industrial waste recycling, Masonry bricks, Masonry blocks, Nano particle based concrete, Concrete nanotechnology, Alkali-activated cement, Concrete with polymer admixtures, Biopolymer based concrete, Concrete recycling, Recycled aggregates, Construction wastes, Demolition wastes

Krishna Pagilla, Ph.D., P.E., BCEE

University of Nevada Reno, Department of Civil and Environmental Engineering, Reno, United States



Xiangliang Pan, PhD Zhejiang University of Technology, College of Environment, Zhejiang, China Microplastics; Antibiotic resistance genes; Remediation; Ecotoxicology

Supports open access

Q Search in this journal

### Momir Paunovic

University of Belgrade, Belgrade, Serbia

Hydrobiology; Aquatic macroinvertebrates; Freshwater mollusks; Invasive aquatic species; Feeding of benthivorous fish; Functional analyses of aquatic ecosystems; Relation of aquatic biota and environmental variables; Bio-monitoring in freshwater; Genotoxicological investigations on aquatic organisms; Microbiology of freshwaters



Alexandra Pavlidou Institute of Oceanography, Anavyssos, Greece Eutrophication and eutrophication indexes according to WFD and MSFD; Biogeochemical cycles and nutrient dynamics in marine environments (coastal and open sea)

Jian Peng, PhD Peking University College of Urban and Environmental Sciences, Beijing, China Trade-offs, supply-demand budget, scenario modelling, spatial planning

Alexandre R. Péry Institute of Life and Environmental Sciences and Industries, Paris, France Toxicokinetic modelling, Toxicodynamic modelling, Ecotoxicology, Mixtures, Integrated risk assessment



Wenhui Qiu

Southern University of Science and Technology, Shenzhen, China

The effects and mechanisms of action of bisphenols on the immune system and reproductive neuroendocrine system in fish ; arental exposure to antibiotics affects developmental immune system in zebrafish offspring and its mechanisms of action ; Metagenomics/metagenetics as a key to improving sustainable crop fertility and productivity and contributing to overall 'soil health'.

Supports open access



Geochemistry; Geochemical mapping; Critical Zone Research; Soil chemistry



Tiina Reponen University of Cincinnati, Cincinnati, Ohio, United States Indoor air pollution; Exposure assessment; Bacteria; Fungi; Microorganisms; Microbiome; Biohazards; Monitoring

### Robert Risebrough



Anacleto Rizzo IRIDRA Srl, Florence, Italy

Constructed Wetland, Nature-Based Solution for Wastewater Treatment, Sustainable Water Management, Sustainable Sanitation Modelling, Sustainable Urban Drainage Systems, Water Sensitive Urban Design, Low Impact Development, Green Infrastructure, Ecosystem Service



Teresa Rocha-Santos, PhD

University of Aveiro, Aveiro, Portugal

Microplastic, Nanoplastic, Plastic, Microfibres, Organic contaminants, Marine monitoring, Environmental monitoring, Wastewater treatment, Biodegradation of microplastics, Sensors, Biosensors, Environmental Analytical Chemistry



Ismael Rodea-Palomares, PhD Bayer CropScience LP, Research Triangle Park, North Carolina, United States

Supports open access

Q Search in this journal



Neil Rowan, PhD

Athlone Institute of Technology, Athlone, Ireland

Microbiology, Parasitiology, Transnational Modelling, Risk Evaluation, Emerging Pollutants, Ecotoxicology, Biosecurity, Resource Utilization, Disruptive Innovation, Sustainability, Disinfection, Sterilization, Virology, COVID-19, PPE, Health, Food Systems

Mª Jesús Sánchez-Martín

Institute for Natural Resources and Agrobiology of Salamanca, Salamanca, Spain Pesticides, soil, water, organic amendments; Adsorption, desorption, degradation, mobility; Soil and water contamination by pesticides and emerging pollutants; Behaviour of pesticides in soils; Influence of organic amendments



Nan Sang, PhD Shanxi University, College of Environment and Resource, Research Center of Environment and Health, Taiyuan, China Toxicology, Environmental exposure, Atmospheric pollutant, Neurotoxicity

### Ralf Bernhard Schäfer

University of Koblenz-Landau Institute of Environmental Sciences, Landau, Germany Water quality; Rivers; Ecological effects; Chemicals; Aquatic toxicology; Invertebrates; Microorganisms; Modelling; Statistics



Jianwen She California Department of Public Health Immunization Branch, Richmond, California, United States

Supports open access

Q Search in this journal

Samendra Sherchan

Tulane University, New Orleans, Louisiana, United States

Water quality, environmental microbiology, fecal pollution, harmful algal blooms, emerging contaminants, environmental monitoring, wastewater treatment, water pollution, water reuse, environmental health, climate change, antibiotic resistance, microbial risk assessment, microbiome, next-gen sequencing.



Wei Shi

Nanjing University, Nanjing, China Environmental fate of emerging organic pollutants; Effect directed analysis based on instrumental analysis and bioassays



Rui da Silva Coutinho University of the Azores, Ponta Delgada, Portugal Hydrogeology, Volcanology, Natural Hazards, Water Resources Management, Environmental Geology.

### Andreas Skouloudis



Athanasios S. Stasinakis University of the Aegean Department of Environment, Mytilini, Greece Wastewater treatment and valorization, Sludge management, Emerging contaminants, Aquatic pollution, Biodegradation


Supports open access

Q Search in this journal



Qian Sui, PhD

East China University of Science and Technology, Shanghai, China

Pharmaceuticals and personal care products, Micro-plastics, Emerging contaminants, Analytical methods, Environmental behaviors, Source apportionment, Advanced oxidation processes, Treatment processes

Yifei Sun, PhD Beihang University, Beijing, China Gasification, Pyrolysis, Biomass, Solid waste disposal, Persistent organic pollutants



Piotr Szefer, PhD

Medical University of Gdansk Faculty of Pharmacy and Laboratory Medicine, Gdansk, Poland Biomagnification of major and minor elements along the sequential trophic levels of the marine biosphere, Bioavailability of metallic pollutants to benthic organisms as potential biomonitors in relation to the adjacent sediments and sea water, Analytical and chemometric assessment of food quality



#### Phong Thai

The University of Queensland Queensland Alliance for Environmental Health Sciences, Woolloongabba, Queensland, Australia

Wastewater analysis, Sewer-based epidemiology, Air quality monitoring, Air pollution epidemiology, Environmental monitoring



Maria Concetta Tomei, PhD Water Research Institute National Research Council, Roma, Italy

Supports open access

Q Search in this journal

# X

Meiping Tong, PhD

Peking University College of Environmental Science and Engineering, Beijing, China Transport of nanoparticles, bacteria, microplastics in natural and engineered systems, Heteroaggregation of colloids, Toxicity of nanomaterials, Bacterial disinfection, Organic pollutant degradation, Heavy metal removal.



Ashley Townsend University of Tasmania, Hobart, Australia Environmental analysis; Geochemistry; Oceanography; Marine and Antarctic science; Materials science; Human health areas



Ngoc Han Tran, Ph.D. National University of Singapore, , Singapore Environmental analytical chemistry, Emerging contaminants, Transformation of emerging contaminants, High-resolution mass spectrometry for targeted and non-target analyses, Occurrence and fate of emerging contaminants

#### Richard Van Curen

University of California Davis, Davis, California, United States of America Aerosol Science, atmospheric pollution, climate science, atmospheric modeling

#### Yongshan Wan

United States Environmental Protection Agency Center for Environmental Measurement and Modeling Gulf Ecosystem Measurement and Modeling Division, Gulf Breeze, Florida, United States



Supports open access

Q Search in this journal

#### 

Qilin Wang, PhD, AWA, IWA

University of Technology Sydney Faculty of Engineering and Information Technology, Sydney, New South Wales, Australia

Biological wastewater treatment, Anaerobic digestion, Sludge treatment, Nutrient removal, Process modelling of biological wastewater treatment, Greenhouse gas production, Algae, Biochar, Bioenergy and value-added products, Aerobic digestion



Wei (Vivienne) Wang Zhejiang University, Hangzhou, China Radio-isotopic tracing and photographing; Pesticides; Organic pollutants; Bioavailability; Degradation; Metabolism: chemical analysis



Xiaoping Wang Chinese Academy of Sciences, Beijing, China Global cycling of POPs; Mechanism of long range atmospheric transport; POPs accumulation in polar region; Risk assessment of POPs, Brown carbon; Emerging contaminants;Tibet Plateau



Yixiang Wang, PhD Zhejiang A and F University College of Environment and Resources, Hangzhou, China Greenhouse gases, forests, forest management, Spatial Analysis, climate change

Shaun Watmough Trent University, Peterborough, Ontario, Canada

Supports open access

Q Search in this journal

#### 1-11

Jianming Xue

New Zealand Forest Research Institute Ltd. (Scion), , New Zealand

Biowaste and wastewater reuse, Emerging contaminants in biowaste and soil, Fate and transport of contaminants in terrestrial ecosystems, Antibiotic pollution and remediation, Biochar for environmental management, Plant uptake and translocation of contaminants, Plant-soil-microbe interactions, Phytoremediation of contaminated soils and water, Biowaste management and climate change



Ishwar Chandra Yadav

Tokyo University of Agriculture and Technology Graduate School of Agriculture Research Division of International Environmental and Agricultural Scienc, Tokyo, Japan

Persistent organic pollutants; Brominated and phosphate flame retardants; Heavy metal pollution; Aerosols; South Asia; PM2.5; Solid waste; E-waste; Himalayas



Kun Yang Zhejiang University, Hangzhou, China Organics, adsorption, organic matter



Yi Yang, PhD East China Normal University, School of Geographical Sciences; State Key Laboratory of Estuarine and Coastal Research, Shanghai, China Nanoparticles, Behavior, Incidental, POPs, ARGs,,,



Supports open access



Jing You

Jinan University, Guangzhou, China Organics; Ecotoxicology; Bioavailability; Sediment; Pesticides

Massimo Zacchini National Research Council, Roma, Italy



Teng Zeng Syracuse University, Syracuse, New York, United States Occurrence and fate of organic micro-pollutants, Formation and control of disinfection by-products



Chaosheng Zhang, PhD National University of Ireland Galway, Galway, Ireland GIS and Environmental Geochemistry



Huichun Zhang, PhD Case Western Reserve University Department of Civil Engineering, Cleveland, Ohio, United States Oxidation, Reduction, Adsorption, Predictive Modeling, Emerging Contaminants



Xiaowei Zhang Nanjing University, Nanjing, China Ecotoxicology, Toxicogenomics, Ecogenomics, Endocrine disrupting chemicals, Effect based analysis, Adverse Outcome Pathways Biomonitoring, Biodiversity, Ecosystem Functions.

Supports open access

Q Search in this journal



Ocean University of China, Qingdao, China Engineered Nanoparticles, Microplastics, Toxicity, Heteroaggregation, Adsorption, Dissolved Organic Matter

#### Bing Song Zheng, PhD

Zhejiang Agriculture and Forestry University, Human Resource Department, Hangzhou, Zhejiang, China Plant-Environment Interactions; Forests; Heavy metals; Bioenergy; Environment stress; Plant ecophysiology



Hussein Znad

Curtin University, Perth, Western Australia, Australia

Microalgae & algal environmental applications; Wastewater/Air polluted treatment; Ad/Bio-sorbent development for heavy and rear earth metals; Optical functionalized nano-materials for detecting and removing metals from aqueous solution; Photo/catalyst development; Advanced Oxidation Processes (Photo-Fenton, Ozone, UV/Solar, ZnO/TiO<sub>2</sub> photo-catalysis); Biowaste-based biodiesel production; Bio-hydrogen production from wastewater; Modelling, Optimization, Scale-up of Photo/bio reactors.

All members of the Editorial Board have identified their affiliated institutions or organizations, along with the corresponding country or geographic region. Elsevier remains neutral with regard to any jurisdictional claims.

ISSN: 0048-9697

Copyright © 2021 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved

Supports open access

Q Search in this journal